Print ISSN 0253-8040

Online ISSN 0974-8164

Indian Journal of Weed Science

Volume 44	Number 4	October – December 2012

Available Online @ www.indianjournals.com

Indian Society of Weed Science

Directorate of Weed Science Research Jabalpur - 482004 Website: www.isws.org.in



INDIAN SOCIETY OF WEED SCIENCE

(Founded in 1968) Regd. S. No. SOR/BLU/DR/518/08-09 IJWS REGD. NO. MAG (5) PRB 249/82-83

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

President	Dr. T.V. Muniyappa, Bengaluru
Vice-President	Dr. U.S. Walia, Ludhiana
Vice-President	Dr. C.T. Abraham, Thrissur
Secretary	Dr. Sushilkumar, Jabalpur
Joint Secretary	Dr. K.N. Kalyana Murthy, Bengaluru
Joint Secretary	Dr. M.L. Kewat, Jabalpur
Treasurer	Dr. V.P. Singh, Jabalpur
Past Presidents:	Drs. R.S. Choudhry, C. Thakur, V.S. Ma

Drs. R.S. Choudhry, C. Thakur, V.S. Mani, K. Krishnamurthy, U.C. Upadhyay, H.S. Gill, S.K. Mukhopadhyay, S. Sankaran, G.B. Singh, V.M. Bhan, L.S. Brar, R.P. Singh, R.K. Malik, N.T. Yaduraju and Jay G. Varshney

EDITORIAL BOARD

Chief Editor : Dr. Samunder Singh Members: Dr. N.N. Angiras, Palampur Dr. S.S. Kolhe, Raipur Dr. J.S. Mishra, Hyderabad Dr. R.P. Dubey, Jabalpur

Dr. Shobha Sondhia, Jabalpur

Dr. T.V. Ramachandra Prasad, BengaluruDr. ParDr. R.K. Ghosh, MohanpurDr. T.KDr. Ramesh Babu, DharwadDr. S.SDr. Gita Kulshrestha, New DelhiDr. RupDr. V. Pratap Singh, PantnagarDr. R. I

Dr. Partha P. Choudhury, Jabalpur Dr. T.K. Das, New Delhi Dr. S.S. Punia, Hisar Dr. Rupa Dhawan, Hisar Dr. R. Devendra, Bengaluru

OVERSEAS EDITORS

Dr. R.C. Kirkwood, Scotland, UK Dr. K.N. Reddy, USA Dr. J. Gressel, Israel Dr. Mayank Malik, USA

COUNCILLORS FROM INDIA

Andhra Pradesh	Dr. A.S. Rao
Bihar	Dr. Devendra Singh
Goa	Dr. B.L. Manjunath
Haryana	Dr. Ashok Yadav
J & K	Dr. Anil Kumar Sharma
Kerala	Dr. K.M. Durga Devi
Maharashtra	Dr. P.S. Bodke
Meghalaya	Dr. D. Rajkhowa
Orissa	Dr. Sanjay Saha
Rajasthan	Dr. V. Nepalia
Uttar Pradesh	Dr. Jaidev Sharma
West Bengal	Dr. P.K. Mukherjee

Assam	Dr. J. Deka
Chhattisgarh	Dr. A.P. Singh
Gujarat	Dr. R.B. Patel
Himachal Pradesh	Dr. Suresh Kumar Pawar
Karnataka	Dr. T. Seshadhari
Madhya Pradesh	Dr. Anil Dixit
Manipur	Dr. Irabanta Singh
New Delhi	Dr. Rajvir Sharma
Punjab	Dr. M.S. Bhullar
Tamil Nadu	Dr. S. Ganasambandan
Uttarakhand	Dr. Rohitashav Singh

COUNCILLORS FROM OVERSEAS

Dr. Mahesh K. Upadhyaya, Canada

Dr. Prasanta C. Bhowmik, USA

COUNCILLORS FROM INDUSTRY

Dr. O.P. Singh, Dhanuka Dr. Nitin Sood, Indofil Dr. Devraj Arya, Monsanto Dr. Prajwal P. Nalwade, Excel Crop Care Dr. Shripal, Syngenta



Volume 44	Number 4	October-December, 2012
	Contents	
Full length articles		
Sowing time and weed management p Jitendra Kumar, Dheer Singh, Brijpal Si	ractices to enhance yield of direct-seed ingh, Rohitashav Singh, Suman Panwar ar	ed rice 207-209 nd Atul Kumar Gupta
Effect of pyrazosulfuron-ethyl on yiel S. Pal, R.K. Ghosh, H. Banerjee, R. Ku	d of transplanted rice ndu and A. Alipatra	210-213
Bioefficacy of herbicides in relation to M.S. Bhullar, Lovreet Singh Shergill, R	o sowing methods in wheat upinder Kaur, U.S. Walia and Tarundeep 1	214-217 Kaur
Little seed canary grass resistance to management with pendimethalin Rupa S. Dhawan, Neha Singh and Samu	sulfonyl-urea herbicides and its possibl under Singh	le 218-224
Combination of pinoxaden with other Pawan Katara, Suresh Kumar, S.S. Rana	herbicides against complex weed flora a and Navell Chander	in wheat 225-230
Influence of quizalofop-ethyl on narro effect on succeeding crops S.L. Mundra and P.L. Maliwal	ow-leaved weeds in blackgram and its n	residual 231-234
Integrated weed management in sesar Nisha Bhadauria, K.S. Yadav, R.L. Rajp	me out and V.B. Singh	235-237
Relative effects of pre-treatment of et translocation and potency in control Dhanraj, S.B. Manjunatha, B. Shwetha	t hephon, glyphosate and paraquat on gl and R. Devendra	lyphosate 238-241
Adsorption of oxadiargyl and butachl P.C. Rao, Ch. S. Rama Lakshmi, M. Ma	or on soil particle size separates adhavi, G. Swapna and A. Sireesha	242-246
Presence of heavy metals in medicinal P.J. Khankhane, Jay G. Varshney and V.	l weed species grown at contaminated s S.G.R. Naidu	ites 247-250
Weed control through smothering cro D. Nongmaithem, D. Pal and R.K. Ghos	ops and use of plant extracts as bioherb sh	icides 251-254
Short communications		
Effect of herbicides on weed control a	and yield of sugarcane	255-258

N.F. Almubarak, F.T. Al-Calabi, AlaAl-Janabi and Ishwar Singh

Evaluation of post-emergence herbicides in soybean A.S. Jadhav and G.D. Gadade	259-260
Bioefficacy of post-emergence herbicides in soybean	261-263
V.B. Upadhyay, Vimal Bharti and Anay Rawat	
Weed management in rainy season onion	264-266
K.G. Shinde, M.N. Bhalekar and B.T. Patil	
Integrated approach for controlling water hyacinth	267-269
I. Gnanavel and R.M. Kathiresan	
Weed management for enhanced production of aerobic rice	270-273
P.S. John Daniel, R. Poonguzhalan, R. Mohan and E. Suburayalu	



Sowing time and weed management practices to enhance yield of direct-seeded rice

Jitendra Kumar*, Dheer Singh, Brijpal Singh¹, Rohitashav Singh, Suman Panwar and Atul Kumar Gupta

Department of Agronomy, G.B. Pant University of Agriculture and Technology, Pantnagar, U.S Nagar, Uttarakhand 263 145

Received: 30 September 2012; Revised: 17 November 2012

ABSTRACT

A field experiment was conducted during the *Kharif* season of 2006 and 2007 at G.B. Pant University of Agriculture and Technology, Pantnagar to find out the most effective weed control method under different sowing dates in direct-seeded unpuddled rice. Highest grain yield (2.5-2.7 t/ha) was recorded from 20 June sowing. The grain yield was the highest in mechanical weedings at 20 and 40 DAS. Pendimethalin 1.0 kg/ha + anilophos 0.4 kg/ha (pre-emergence) produced significantly higher grain yield (3.1-3.3 t/ha) over rest of the herbicidal treatments. Uncontrolled weeds reduced the grain yield of rice by 67-70%.

Keywords: Date of sowing, Direct-seeded rice, Economics, Weed management, Unpuddled

Transplanting of rice seedlings is an age-old practice but in recent years, non availability of labours for transplanting at appropriate time leads to the reduction in yield of rice (Budhar and Tamilselvan 2002). Though directseeded rice (DSR) yield is comparable with transplanted crop, increased weed infestation is major drawback of this system. Success of DSR depends largely on effective weed control especially with chemical methods. The yield loss due to weeds is high as 40-100% in DSR (Choubey et al. 2001). Though the hand weeding has been found effective, yet it is very expensive. Moreover, heavy demand of labour during peak period and its scarcity necessitates the use of alternative methods of weed control. Chemical weed control being cost-effective and less labour dependent is recommended to overcome this constraint under DSR. Broad-spectrum weed flora may not be controlled by herbicide alone, as flushes of weeds come up at different stages. Sowing time is a non-monetary input, but greatly affects the productivity of rice. Several studies have shown that sowing of rice after onset of monsoon gave higher grain yield due to less infestation of weeds. However, very late sowing could reduce the vegetative and reproductive growth period of rice, resulting into lower crop yield. Hence, the present investigation was under taken to study the effectiveness of date of sowing and weed management practices on direct seeded unpuddled rice.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

A field experiment was conducted during *Kharif* 2006 and 2007 at G.B. Pant University of Agriculture and Technology, Pantnagar to study the effect of various weed management practices under different sowing dates on direct seeded un-puddled rice. The field experiment, laid out in split-plot design with 3 replications, included 3 dates of sowing (05 June, 20 June and 05 July) and 8 weed management practices (Table 1). The soil was loamy, medium in organic matter (0.67%), available phosphorus (17.5 kg/ha) and potassium (181.2 kg/ha), with pH 7.5. Seeding of rice variety 'Govind' was done in lines at 20 cm apart with 50 kg seed/ha. Recommended dose of fertilizer, i.e.120 kg N, 80 kg P2O5 and 60 kg K2O/ha was applied. The half dose of N, entire PO and KO were applied basal. Remaining amount of nitrogen was applied in 2 equal splits at tillering and panicles initiation stages in both the years. For the control of 'Khaira' disease (Zn deficiency), one spray of 0.5% zinc sulphate was done at 40 days after sowing. The dry weight of weeds was recorded at 90 DAS by placing a quadrate of 0.50 x 0.50 m randomly at two places of each plot. Log (X+1) transformation was used to analyze the data in respect of weeds.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Effect on weeds

Echinochloa colona among grasses, *Commelina benghalensis* and *Caesulia axillaris* among non-grasses and *Cyperus rotundus* among sedges were predominant weed species in the experimental site during both the years. Seeding time and weed management treatments had sig-

^{*}Corresponding author: jitendraagron@yahoo.com ¹Department of Agronomy, R.M.P. (PG) Collage, Gurukul Narsan, Haridwar, Uttarakhand 247 663

nificant influence on weed population (Table 1). Sowing of crop at 20 June recorded less density and dry weight of total weeds and highest weed control efficiency than 5 June sown crop. The population and dry weight of total weeds was significantly higher in 5 June as compared to 05 July sown crop due to stale seed bed effect on weeds. It shows that weed germination might have initiated even before the onset of monsoon under dry conditions with least available water in subsoil layers. Similar results were also reported by Kathiresan et al. (1997). Highest weed control efficiency was observed in 5 July sown crop though being at par with 20 June and 5 June sowing dates. Two hand weedings (20 and 40 DAS) and pendimethalin 1.0 kg/ha + anilophos 0.4 kg/ha as applied pre-emergence recorded efficient control of all weeds (grasses, nongrasses and sedges) and recorded greater weed control efficiency (Table 1) as compared to weedy check as well as other weed control treatments. Bahar and Singh (2004) also reported better weed control with pendimethalin in direct-seeded rice. The population and dry weight of weeds

was also reduced with the pre-emergence application of pendimethalin 1.5 kg/ha and fenoxaprop-p-ethyl 0.06 *fb* 2,4-D 0.5 kg/ha.

Effect on crop

Delay in sowing from 5 June to 20 June caused an increased in grain yield due to reduced population and dry weight of weeds to the extent of 13.2% in first year and 11.6% in the second year. Similar results were also observed by Publico and Moody (1995). However, delay in sowing from 20 June to 5 July caused 9.6% reduction in grain yield during 2006 and 10.2% during 2007 (Table 2). Similar results were also observed by Gill *et al.* (2006). The significantly higher values of yield attributing characters namely 1000-grain weight were recorded in 20 June sown crop as compared to 5 June sown crop due to less population and dry weight of weeds in 20 June sowing.

Uncontrolled weeds in weedy check plots caused an average reduction in yield to the extent of 74.4% during 2006 and 67.4% during 2007 as compared with weed free

Table	1.	Effect of	treatments	on	density	and	drv	weight	of tota	l weeds af	t 30	days	after	sowing	(DAS	5)
				~~~											(	-,

Treatment	Rate of application	Time of application	Density (no./	of weeds $(m^2)$	Weed d	ry weight /m ² )	WCE (%)	
	(kg/ha)	(DAS)	2006	2007	2006	2007	2006	2007
Date of sowing								
5 June	_	_	3.70	3.52	3.22	2.81	3.69	3.74
			(58)	(49)	(39.2)	(30.8)	(56)	(59)
20 June	_	-	3.59	3.37	3.00	2.46	3.70	3.75
			(50)	(41)	(29.6)	(21.1)	(57)	(58)
5 July	_	-	3.43	3.16	2.83	2.22	3.71	3.76
			(43)	(33)	(23.5)	(15.1)	(57)	(60)
LSD (P=0.05)			0.13	0.22	0.04	0.04	0.57	0.16
Weed management								
Pendimethalin	1.5	1	3.77	3.49	2.84	2.21	4.25	4.30
			(44)	(31)	(16.9)	(8.8)	(69)	(73)
Pendimethalin + anilophos	1.0 + 0.4	1	3.62	3.27	2.68	1.91	4.30	4.33
			(37)	(25)	(14.0)	(6.3)	(73)	(75)
Pretilachlor	0.75	1	4.01	3.78	3.46	3.12	4.06	4.11
			(54)	(46)	(31.8)	(22.8)	(57)	(60)
Fenox aprop-p-ethyl $+ 2,4-D$ (EE)	0.06 + 0.5	15 + 30	3.92	3.68	3.37	3.04	4.09	4.13
			(50)	(41)	(29.8)	(21.7)	(59)	(61)
Anilophos	0.4	10	4.14	3.93	3.73	3.38	3.74	3.84
			(63)	(53)	(42.1)	(31.8)	(41)	(66)
Two hand weeding	_	20 and 40	3.43	2.97	2.27	0.30	4.48	4.50
			(30)	(21)	(9.1)	(0.4)	(88)	(90)
Weed free	-	-	_	-	_	-	4.6	4.6
							(100)	(100)
Weedy check	—	-	4.57	4.45	4.32	4.18	-	-
			(98)	(87)	(78.2)	(67.2)		
LSD (P=0.05)			0.13	0.20	0.07	0.08	0.20	0.27

Original values are in parentheses

Treatment	Plant (cm) D	height at 30 AS	No. of row len D	tillers/m gth at 30 AS	Crop dry weight (g) at 30 DAS		1000-grain weight (g)		Grain yield (t/ha)	
-	2006	2007	2006	2007	2006	2007	2006	2007	2006	2007
Date of sowing										
5 June	23.9	25.1	43.4	45.7	38.8	41.1	22.0	22.2	2.16	2.38
20 June	28.2	29.5	47.9	50.3	41.4	43.3	22.6	22.6	2.62	2.70
5 July	26.3	27.5	45.8	47.9	38.4	40.5	22.1	22.4	2.24	2.42
LSD (P=0.05)	2.8	2.8	1.4	1.5	NS	NS	0.4	0.2	0.13	0.06
Weed management										
Pendimethalin	28.7	29.6	50.5	54.4	42.1	43.9	22.8	23.0	2.77	3.07
Pendimethalin + anilophos	30.4	31.4	52.2	54.5	43.6	45.5	23.3	23.3	3.09	3.28
Pretilachlor	23.9	25.2	44.1	45.0	32.7	34.3	22.3	22.4	1.99	2.23
Fenoxaprop-p-ethyl + $2,4-D$ (EE)	25.4	26.9	44.0	45.7	38.5	42.1	22.7	22.8	2.12	2.38
Anilophos	23.5	24.9	40.2	42.9	40.4	42.3	21.4	21.9	1.80	2.02
Two hand weeding	30.7	32.8	52.2	57.4	46.6	48.5	23.4	23.3	3.32	3.43
Weed free	33.1	34.4	57.8	60.9	48.3	50.0	23.4	23.6	3.43	3.56
Weedy check	19.9	21.4	29.8	31.1	25.8	27.9	19.4	19.1	1.01	1.14
LSD (P=0.05)	2.3	2.3	3.4	3.4	3.8	4.3	0.3	0.3	0.14	0.12

Table 2. Effect of treatments on growth and yield of rice

plots, mainly due to high density and more dry matter accumulation by weeds in weedy check plots (Table 1). The lowest grain yield obtained in weedy check was also associated with lowest crop dry matter accumulation and 1000-grain weight (Table 2). Two hand weeding (20 and 40 DAS) and pendimethalin 1.0 kg/ha + anilophos 0.4 kg/ ha applied as pre-emergence gave significantly higher grain yield than other weed control treatments due to more number of tillers per metre row length and 1000-grain weight (Table 2).

On the basis of two years study, it was concluded that sowing of direct-seeded rice around  $20^{\text{th}}$  June and pre-emergence application of pendimethalin 1.0 kg/ha + anilophos 0.4 kg/ha provided better weed control and higher grain yield

#### REFERENCES

Budhar MN and Tamilselvan N. 2002. Effect of stand establishment techniques on yield and economical low land irrigated rice. *Indian Journal of Agronomy* **47**(1): 57–60.

- Bahar FA and Singh G. 2004. Effect of herbicides on dry seeded rice and associated weeds. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **36**(3&4): 269–270.
- Choubey NK, Kolhe SS and Tripathi RS. 2001. Relative performance of cyhalofop-butyl for weed control in direct-seeded rice. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **33**(3&4): 132–135.
- Gill MS, Kumar Ashwani and Kumar Pardeep. 2006. Growth and yield of rice cultivars under various methods and time of sowing. *Indian Journal of Agronomy* **51**(2): 123–227.
- Kathiresan G, Manickam G and Gnanamoorthy P. 1997. Effect of time of seeding and method of herbicide application on premonsoon sown dry rice. *Indian Journal of Agronomy* 42(4): 618–621.
- Publico PP and Moody K. 1995. *Effect of time of planting on the weed flora of a rainfed wetland rice field*. Proceedings of 13th Anniversary and Annual convention, Pest Control Council of the Philippines, Inc. Unda, 105 p.
- Singh VP, Singh G, Singh RK, Singh SP, Kumar A, Dhyani VC, Kumar M and Sharma G. 2005. Effect of herbicides alone and in combination on direct-seeded rice. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* 37(3&4): 197–201.



### Effect of pyrazosulfuron-ethyl on yield of transplanted rice

S. Pal, R.K. Ghosh, H. Banerjee*, R. Kundu and A. Alipatra

Department of Agronomy, Bidhan Chandra Krishi Viswavidyalaya, Nadia, West Bengal 741 252

Received: 5 October 2012; Revised: 2 December 2012

### ABSTRACT

Efficacy of pyrazosulfuron-ethyl against weeds in transplanted rice was studied during 2008 and 2009 at Regional Research Sub-station, Chakdaha under Bidhan Chandra Krishi Viswavidyalaya, West Bengal. The experiment was laid out in randomized block design with seven treatments replicated thrice. The major associated weeds were: *Echinochloa colona, Cyperus difformis, Ammania baccifera, Ludwigia octovalvis* and *Monochoria vaginalis*. Pyrazosulfuron-ethyl at 42.0 g/ha applied at 3 DAT was most effective in managing associated weed species and yielded maximum grain yield (3.3 t/ha) of rice with lower weed index (10.8%).

Key words: Pyrazosulfuron-ethyl, Transplanted rice, Weeds, Yield

Weeds are a major cause of yield reduction in rice. Hand weeding is the traditional weed control measure and still being the most popular in rice cultivation in West Bengal. However, due to high labour cost, non-availability of labour and huge time requirement for manual weeding, farmers are forced to opt for other alternative measures like chemical weed control. Many herbicides are being used successfully for weed control in rice both as pre and post-emergence spray. New herbicides are available in the market and use of herbicides of different composition is desirable to reduce the problem of residue buildup, shift in weed problem (Rajkhowa et al. 2006) and development of herbicide resistance in weeds (Rao 1999, Saha et al. 2006). The recent trend of herbicide use is to find out an effective weed control measure by using low dose high efficiency herbicides which will not only reduce the total volume of herbicide use but also the application become easier and economical (Pal and Banerjee 2007).

The herbicide pyrazosulfuron-ethyl has both foliar and soil activity (Rajkhowa *et al.* 2006). It is generally recommended as a pre-emergence herbicide in transplanted rice (Angiras and Kumar 2005). Studies on bioefficacy and phytotoxicity of pyrazosulfuron-ethyl for pre-emergence weed control in transplanted rice are scanty and there are different reports of various dosages and time of application required for effective weed control (Chopra and Chopra 2003). The present experiment was therefore undertaken to study the bio-efficacy and phytotoxicity of pyrazosulfuron-ethyl in pre-emergence control of major weeds in transplanted *Kharif* rice and to determine an optimum dosage and time of application that can be recommended to rice farmers of West Bengal, India.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

An experiment was conducted during Kharif season of 2008 and 2009 at Regional Research Sub-Station (RRSS), Bidhan Chandra Krishi Viswavidyalaya, Chakdaha, Nadia under new alluvial zone of West Bengal, India (situated at 23° 5.3' N latitude and 83° 5.3' E longitude with an altitude of 10 m above mean sea level). The topography of land is known as medium land and the soil was sandy clay loam in texture having a pH of 7.2, EC 0.06 dS/m, organic C 0.67%, total N 0.065%, available P 18.0 kg/ha and available K 129.0 kg/ha. The experiment was laid out in a randomized block design with seven treatments, viz. T₁ - Pyrazosulfuron-ethyl 10.5 g/ha, T₂ -Pyrazosulfuron-ethyl 21.0 g/ha, T₃ - Pyrazosulfuron-ethyl 31.5 g/ha, T₄ - Pyrazosulfuron-ethyl 42.0 g/ha, T₅ - Standard herbicide, Metsufuron methyl + chlorimuron ethyl (Almix 20% WP) 4.0 g/ha, T₆- Hand weeding at 15 and 30 DAT and  $T_7$  - Untreated check and replicated thrice. The sown rice variety was 'IET 4786 (Shatabdi)' of 123 days duration. The crop was transplanted during 1st week of August at a spacing of  $20 \times 15$  cm and harvested during 2nd week of October in both the years. Full doses of phosphorus through single super phosphate (SSP) and potash through muriate of potash (MOP) each 30 kg/ha along with 25% recommended doses of nitrogen (60 kg/ ha) through urea were applied at basal during the final land preparation. Remaining 75% nitrogen was applied

^{*}Corresponding author: hirak.bckv@gmail.com

through urea in three equal splits at 25, 45 and 65 DAT. The test herbicide pyrazosulfuron-ethyl at 4 different doses along with standard herbicide metsufuron methyl + chlorimuron ethyl were sprayed at early post-emergence stage (3 DAT) with the spray volume of 500 l/ha using knapsack sprayer with flat fan nozzle under few cm standing water. In treated plots, water level was maintained static as far as possible. Excluding the weed management practice, all others cultural practices were uniformly applied to all the treatments.

An area of 0.25 m² was selected randomly at two spots by throwing a quadrat of  $0.5 \times 0.5$  m, weed species were counted from that area and density was expressed in number per m². The collected weeds were first sun-dried and then kept in an electric oven at 70°C till the weight became constant and weed biomass was expressed as g/ m². As wide variation existed in data, number and biomass of weeds were transformed through square-root ( $\sqrt{(X + 0.5)}$ ) method before analysis of variance. Comparison of treatment means for significance at 5% level was done using the critical differences as suggested by Gomez and Gomez (1984). Data on grain yield were recorded from the net plot. Weed control efficiency (WCE) and weed index (WI) were worked out using the formula as suggested by (Mani *et al.* 1973, Gill and Vijayakumar 1969).

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

### Effect on weeds

In the experimental plots, the dominant weeds were Echinochloa spp. (E. colona, E. crusgalli), Leersia hexandra, Cyperus difformis, Cyperus iria, Fimbristylis dichotoma, Monochoria vaginalis, Ammania baccifera, Eclipta alba, Marsilea quadrifolia and Alternanthera philoxeroides. All the herbicides showed effective control of all categories of dominant weeds resulting in less weed dry matter and higher weed control efficiency as compared to untreated check (Table 1). The number of dominant broad-leaved, grass and sedge weeds was gradually decreased with the increase of doses of tested herbicide pyrazosulfuron-ethyl in all the four dates of observation. Better weed control was observed with application of maximum dose of the tested herbicide. Lowest weed biomass at 45 days after herbicide application (DAHA) was recorded with pyrazosulfuron-ethyl at 42.0 g/ha. Angiras and Kumar (2005) also found that broadcast application of pyrazosulfuron-ethyl at 15 g/ha mixed with sand at 150 kg/ha was effective to control weeds in rice which re-

 Table 1. Density (no./m²) of dominant weeds as affected by different weed control treatments (mean data of two years) at different days after herbicide application (DAHA)

Treatment	Ec	hinochi	loa col	ona	Су	perus d	difform	is	Am	Ammania baccifera			
Treatment	10	20	30	40	10	20	30	40	10	20	30	40	
T ₁	0.96	1.50	3.42	4.10	1.00	1.35	3.21	3.72	0.92	1.46	2.70	3.34	
$T_2$	0.92	1.64	3.25	3.80	0.90	1.20	2.60	2.95	0.85	1.40	2.56	3.30	
$T_3$	0.75	1.00	2.45	3.00	0.81	0.99	2.55	2.60	0.34	0.75	1.16	2.51	
$T_4$	0.31	0.92	1.31	2.51	0.40	0.67	1.00	1.31	0.35	0.41	0.95	1.00	
$T_5$	0.25	0.56	1.12	1.31	0.34	0.72	1.20	1.81	0.26	0.86	0.91	2.64	
T ₆	0.92	0.62	1.31	1.25	0.32	0.65	0.92	1.54	0.31	0.41	0.80	1.00	
$T_7$	1.25	2.69	6.00	6.61	1.31	2.51	4.10	6.00	1.64	2.11	4.42	6.01	
LSD (P=0.05)	0.56	0.75	1.80	1.91	0.43	0.80	1.05	1.70	0.71	0.82	2.25	1.80	
	Lu	d wig ia	oc to va	lvis	Mon	ochoria	a vagin	alis	Others				
	10	20	30	40	10	20	30	40	10	20	30	40	
T ₁	0.62	1.61	1.85	3.61	1.25	1.66	3.96	4.10	1.00	1.72	3.30	4.00	
$T_2$	0.72	1.29	2.20	2.99	0.99	1.42	2.95	3/84	1.20	2.00	3.24	4.90	
T ₃	0.62	0.92	1.95	2.40	0.69	1.29	2.02	3.45	1.13	1.70	3.00	4.80	
$T_4$	0.49	0.62	1.25	1.60	0.40	0.77	1.34	1.82	0.44	1.15	1.18	3.00	
$T_5$	0.46	0.66	1.26	1.62	0.64	0.73	1.75	1.66	0.62	1.26	1.72	3.11	
T ₆	0.44	0.71	1.03	1.50	0.58	0.75	1.00	1.52	0.21	0.92	0.45	2.51	
$T_7$	1.82	2.45	5.45	6.11	2.11	2.69	5.63	7.00	2.31	2.10	4.90	5.00	
LSD (P=0.05)	0.36	0.72	0.99	1.82	0.92	1.02	2.05	2.89	0.73	0.99	2.25	1.85	

 $T_1$  - Pyrazosulfuron-ethyl 10.5 g/ha,  $T_2$  - Pyrazosulfuron-ethyl 21.0 g/ha,  $T_3$  - Pyrazosulfuron-ethyl 31.5 g/ha,  $T_4$  - Pyrazosulfuron-ethyl 42.0 g/ha,  $T_5$  - Standard herbicide, Metsufuron-methyl + chlorimuron-ethyl (almix 20% WP) 4.0 g/ha,  $T_6$  - Hand weeding at 15 and 30 DAT and  $T_7$  - Untreated check, DAT - Days after transplanting

	Echinoc color	hloa 1a	Cyperus difformis		Ammania baccifera		Ludwigia octovalvis		Monochoria vaginalis		Others	
Treatment	Weed biomass (g/m ² )	WCE (%)										
T ₁	8.25	34.5	7.20	40.3	6.61	49.1	7.20	43.1	8.00	46.0	8.26	22.2
$T_2$	7.50	40.5	6.20	49.4	5.61	56.8	6.11	51.7	7.26	51.0	7.00	34.1
$T_3$	6.11	51.5	5.26	57.1	5.00	61.5	5.20	58.9	6.25	57.8	6.61	37.8
$T_4$	5.00	60.3	3.99	675	2.62	79.8	3.31	73.8	4.00	73.0	6.42	39.5
$T_5$	4.61	63.4	3.64	70.3	4.11	68.4	3.30	73.9	3.21	78.3	6.00	43.5
T ₆	2.49	80.2	3.01	75.4	2.00	84.6	3.00	76.3	3.04	79.5	4.61	56.6
$T_7$	12.61	0	12.26	0	13.00	0	12.65	0	14.82	0	10.62	0
LSD (P=0.05)	2.81	-	3.10	-	3.11	-	3.20	-	3.45	-	3.42	-

 Table 2. Weed biomass and weed control efficiency at 40 days after herbicide application (DAHA) in rice field as affected by different weed control treatments (mean data of two years)

Treatment details are given in Table 1

sulted in significantly lower weed density and biomass without any phytotoxic effect on rice plant. Pyrazosulfuron-ethyl at 20 and 25 g/ha significantly reduced weed density and total weed biomass of Cyperus iria, Echinochloa colona etc. when applied at 3 to 10 days after transplanting (Chopra and Chopra 2003). None of tested doses was phytotoxic to transplanted rice when applied alone. Weed control efficiency (WCE) with respect to grass, sedge and broad-leaved weeds (56.60 to 84.62%) was higher with hand weeding treatment (Table 2). Pyrazosulfuron-ethyl gave higher weed control efficiency (39.55 to 79.85%) when applied at 3 DAT with higher dose *i.e.* 42 g/ha. It was closely followed by the standard herbicide metsufuron-methyl + chlorimuron-ethyl 4.0 g/ha at 3 DAT (43.50 to 78.34%). Overall result showed that the tested herbicide pyrazosulfuron-ethyl was comparatively more effective against broad-leaved weeds than grassy and sedge weeds.

### Effect on crop

The highest rice grain yield (3.7 t/ha) was recorded in hand weeded plot which was statistically at par with pyrazosulfuron-ethyl applied 42.0 g/ha (3.3 t/ha). The increase in grain yield under this treatment was due to less weed density and weed biomass as compared to all other treatments tried in this study. Lowest grain yield of rice was observed in untreated check (2.1 t/ha) which was due to high weed density and biomass (Table 3). Pyrazosulfuron-ethyl at 20 and 25 g/ha provided grain yield statistically similar to weed free treatment (Chopra and Chopra 2003). Harvest index of paddy crop was higher under hand weeding treatment (53.7%) which was com-

Table 3.	Grain yield, harvest index and weed index as
	affected by different weed control treatments
	(mean data of two years)

Treatment	Grain yield (t/ha)	Harvest Index (%)	Weed Index (%)
		17 -	20.52
$T_1$	2.6	45.6	29.73
$T_2$	2.9	52.2	21.62
$\overline{T_3}$	3.1	51.4	16.22
$T_4$	3.3	52.6	10.81
<b>T</b> ₅	2.7	50.0	27.03
T ₆	3.7	53.7	0
$T_7$	2.1	40.8	43.24
LSD (P=0.05)	0.51	-	-

Treatment details are given in Table 1

parable with the treatment having application of pyrazosulfuron-ethyl 70% WG applied at 42.0 g/ha (52.6%). The weed index was also minimum (10.81%) in this treatment. No residual effect of tested herbicide in soil was observed after the harvest of rice crop.

It is, therefore, recommended that pyrazosulfuronethyl 42.0 g/ha can safely be used for controlling all three categories of weeds in transplanted rice in *Kharif* as well as to get higher yield of rice in West Bengal condition.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors are very much thankful to Nissan Chemicals, Japan and IIBAT, Chennai, India for providing herbicides and other facilities for carrying out this experiment.

### REFERENCES

- Angiras NN and Kumar S. 2005. Efficacy of pyrazosulfuron-ethyl against weeds in rice nursery under mid hill conditions of Himachal Pradesh. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **37**(3&4): 151–154.
- Chopra NK and Chopra N. 2003. Effect of doses and stages of application of pyrazosulfuron ethyl on weeds in transplanted rice. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **35**(1&2): 42–46.
- Gill HS and Vijayakumar. 1969. Weed index–a new method for reporting weed control trial. *Indian Journal of Agronomy* **14**(1): 96–98.
- Gomez KA and Gomez AA. 1984. *Statistical Procedures for Agricultural Research*, John Wiley & Sons. Inc., New York.

- Mani VS, Pandita ML, Gautam KC and Das B. 1973. Weed killing chemicals in potato cultivation. *Indian Farming* **23**: 7–13.
- Pal S and Banerjee H. 2007. Efficacy of penoxsulam against weeds in transplanted *Kharif* rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). *Indian Journal of Weed Science* 39(3&4): 172–175.
- Rajkhowa DJ, Borah N, Barua IC and Deka NC, 2006. Effect of pyrazosulfuron-ethyl on weeds and productivity of transplanted rice during rainy season. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* 38: 25–28.
- Rao VS. 1999. *Principles of Weed Science, 2nd ed.* Oxford & IBH Publishing Co. Pvt. Ltd. pp. 277.
- Saha M, Banerjee H and Pal S. 2006. Relative efficacy of herbicides in wheat. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **38**(1&2): 127–128.



### Bioefficacy of herbicides in relation to sowing methods in wheat

M.S. Bhullar*, Lovreet Singh Shergill, Rupinder Kaur, U.S. Walia and Tarundeep Kaur Department of Agronomy, Punjab Agricultural University, Ludhiana, Punjab 141 004

Received: 8 September 2012; Revised: 2 November 2012

### ABSTRACT

A field experiment was conducted at Ludhiana during 2009-10 and 2010-11, study the effect of sowing methods and herbicides on weed dynamics and productivity of wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.). Sowing methods, *viz*. bed planting, zero till, conventional till and stubbled sowing did not influence densities and dry matter accumulation of narrow- and broad-leaved weeds. Averaged over two seasons, bed planting, zero till and conventional till sowing methods recorded similar wheat grain yield and were statistically superior to stubbed sowing. Wheat grain yield under bed planting, zero till and conventional till methods was 25.4, 46.2 and 40.8% higher as compared to stubbled sowing. Among weed control, post-emergence application of carfentrazone + sulfosulfuron 45 g, metsulfuron + sulfosulfuron 30 g and fenoxaprop-pethyl + metribuzin 275 g/ha recorded complete control of all the narrow- and broad-leaved weeds. Mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron 12 g, sulfosulfuron 25 g, pinoxaden 50 g and clodinafop 60 g/ha recorded effective control of narrow-leaved weeds only. All these herbicidal treatments, except fenoxaprop-p-ethyl + metribuzin 275 g/ha, recorded significantly higher wheat grain yield as compared to unsprayed control. Fenoxaprop-p-ethyl + metribuzin was phototoxic to wheat plants and wheat grain yield was at par to weedy check.

Key words: Chemical control, Herbicides, Tillage, Weed dynamics, Wheat

Wheat is the most widely grown winter cereal and is the backbone of food security in India. The productivity and economic gains of wheat are reducing consistently. Excessive tillage and soil degradation limit the wheat productivity particularly under rice-wheat cropping system (Hobbs et al. 1997). Severe weed infestation is another formidable factor (Pandey et al. 2006). Yield reduction due to weeds in wheat vary from 15-50%, depending upon the weed density and type of weed flora (Jat et al. 2003). Selective herbicides effectively control weeds in wheat. However, continuous use of same herbicide or herbicide having similar mode of action results in weed flora shifts and evolution of resistance in weeds. Thus, their judicious use is important for getting longterm benefits. In this context, integrated use of herbicides with other weed control tools may help in solving the problems of weed shift and herbicide resistance. Tillage and establishment method are effective tools which, if used in integration with herbicides, can help in diverting the competition in favour of wheat.

Zero tillage (ZT) technology in wheat has already proven its worth in the rice-wheat cropping system and is being followed on nearly 2.1 million ha area of IndoGangetic plains of India (Yadav *et al.* 2009). It saves time and energy. Zero till seeding with Happy Seeder machine combines the stubble mulching and seed drilling functions into one machine and suppresses the weeds. The raised bed planting of wheat permits use of mechanical hoeing with tractor and encounters lesser population and dry weight of weeds as compared to conventionally flat sown wheat (Dhillon *et al.* 2005). Altering tillage practices change, weed seed depth in the soil which play a major role in weed species shifts and affects the efficacy of control practice. Hence, the current study was undertaken to find out the effect of tillage and herbicides on weed dynamics and productivity of wheat in rice-wheat system.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

A field experiment was conducted at Punjab Agricultural University, Ludhiana during *Rabi* 2009-10 and 2010-11. The experiment field was sandy loam, normal in reaction and low in organic carbon (0.31%), low in available N (225.8 kg/ha) and medium in available P (16.9 kg/ha) and K (128.9 kg/ha). The experiment was laid out in a split-plot design with sowing methods in main plot and weed control treatments in subplots. In 2009-10, four methods of sowing (stubbled, zero tillage (ZT), bed sowing (BS) and conventional tillage (CT) and seven weed

^{*}Corresponding author: bhullarms@pau.edu

control treatments, viz. pinoxaden 50 g, sulfosulfuron + metsulfuron 30 g + surfactant, mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron 12 g + surfactant, sulfosulfuron 25 g + surfactant, fenoxaprop-p-ethyl + metribuzin 275 g, carfentrazone + sulfosulfuron 45 g/ha + surfactant and unsprayed control were evaluated. In 2010-11, three methods of sowing (stubbled, ZT and CT) and six weed control treatments, viz. sulfosulfuron 25 g + surfactant, clodinafop 60 g, sulfosulfuron + metsulfuron 30 g + surfactant, mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron 12 g + surfactant, fenoxaprop-p-ethyl + metribuzin 275 g, carfentrazone + sulfosulfuron 45 g/ha + surfactant and unsprayed control were evaluated. Wheat cv 'PBW 550' was seeded on 26 November 2009 and 30 November 2010 with tractor drawn wheat seeding drills as per treatment using 100 kg seed/ ha. Recommended doses of N (125 kg/ha), P (27.5 kg  $P_2O_5/ha$ ) and K (25 kg K₂O/ha) were applied through urea, diammonium phosphate and muriate of potash, respectively. Whole of phosphorous and potassium and half of N were applied at sowing and remaining N was applied with first irrigation. The wheat crop was sown after raising non-experimental crop of rice by managing rice straw for stubbled sowing treatments. Sowing of wheat in standing stubbles was done with 'Happy-seeder'. In zero tillage, the crop was directly sown in the field with zero-till drill. In bed planting, the field was prepared as per conventional tillage technique followed by preparation of beds with bed planter which were 67.5 cm wide (37.5 cm bed top and 30 cm furrow) and sowing of wheat was done in two rows 20 cm apart on the bed top. Ordinary drill was used for sowing of wheat in CT treatment. Herbicides were applied as post-emergence (after first irrigation) 30 days after sowing at their respective doses as per treatment. Spraying was done with the help of knapsack sprayer fitted with flat-fan nozzle using 250 liter of water/ha. Population and dry matter of both narrow- and broad-leaved weeds was taken from a quadrate measuring 30 x 30 cm, at harvest. Weed data were subjected to square root transformation before statistical analysis.

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

### Weed

Weed flora varied in both seasons. In 2009-10, narrow-leaved weeds and in 2010-11 broad-leaved weeds dominated. *Phalaris minor* (55%), *Avena ludoviciana* (5%) among grasses and *Chenopodium album*, (12%), *Medicago denticulata* (11%), *Rumex dentatus* (6%), *Trigonella polycerata* (2%), *Melilotus indica/Melilotus alba* (2%), *Rumex spinosus* (1%) and *Anagallis arvensis* (2%) among broad-leaved were major weeds in the experimental field.

Sowing methods did not influence densities and dry matter accumulation of narrow and broad-leaved weeds during both the years (Table 1 and 2). Among weed control treatments, carfentrazone + sulfosulfuron 45 g, metsulfuron + sulfosulfruon 30 g and fenoxaprop-p-ethyl + metribuzin 275 g/ha recorded complete control of all the narrow and broad-leaved weeds during both the years. Weed control efficacy under these treatments varied from 93 to 100%. Mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron 12 g and sulfosulfuron 25 g/ha recorded effective control of narrow-leaved weeds during both the years, however, their performance against broad-leaved weeds was relatively poor during 2009-10. Pinoxaden 50 g and clodinafop 60 g/ha recorded effective control of narrow-leaved weeds only as these are basically grass herbicides. Weed control efficacy varied from 58 to 63%.

#### Crop

During 2009-10, wheat plants planted on bed, recorded significantly longer panicles as compared to stubbled sowing. ZT and CT were also at par with bed planting (Table 1 and 2). During 2010-11, ZT recorded taller plants having longer panicles and higher number of effective tillers and was statistically better over stubbled sowing method. Among weed control treatments, all the herbicidal treatments except fenoxaprop-p-ethyl + metribuzin 275 g/ha recorded significantly taller plants as compared to unsprayed control. Fenoxaprop-p-ethyl + metribuzin was phytotoxic to wheat plants and reduced the plant height during both the years though the crop recovered after 25 days, the effective tillers were significantly reduced even as compared to unsprayed control during 2010-11. Carfentrazone + sulfosulfuron 45 g, metsulfuron + sulfosulfuron 30 g and mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron 12 g/ha recorded significantly taller plants having longer panicles during both the years as compared to unsprayed control. The effective tillers were significantly lower under pinoxaden 50 g and clodinafop 60 g and sulfosulfuron 25 g/ha as compared to the above treatments. Toxicity of metribuzin on wheat plants particularly at higher doses had been reported earlier (Pandey et al. 2002, Singh et al. 2004).

Averaged over two years, bed planting, zero till and conventional till sowing method recorded similar wheat grain yield and were statistically superior to stubbed sowing method. Wheat grain yield under bed planting, ZT and CT were 25.4, 46.2 and 40.8% higher as compared to stubbled sowing method (Table 1 and 2). All the herbicides, except fenoxaprop-p-ethyl + metribuzin 275 g/ha, during 2010-11 gave significantly higher grain yield as

_	Dose		Effect on weeds							Effect on crop			
Treatment	(g/ha)	PNW	PB W	PBW DNW		WCE	PH	ET	PL	GY			
Sowing method													
Stubbled	-	1.14 (0.35)	1.07 (0.15)	149.2	123.2	-	55.2	37.5	9.1	3.23			
Zero tillage (ZT)	-	1.14 (0.33)	1.07 (0.15)	161.2	121.0	-	56.2	46.3	9.3	3.78			
Bed planting (BP)	-	1.07 (0.17)	1.09 (0.18)	132.5	125.4	-	58.8	56.3	9.5	4.05			
Conventional tillage (CT)	-	1.10(0.24)	1.09 (0.22)	139.2	125.4	-	54.6	48.5	9.4	3.47			
LSD (P=0.05)	-	NS	NS	NS	NS	-	NS	NS	0.3	0.59			
Weed control													
Pinoxaden	50	1.26 (0.61)	1.23 (0.50)	201.6	169.5	51.0	56.3	44.2	8.7	3.55			
Sulfosulfuron + metsulfuron	30	1.00 (0.00)	1.00 (0.00)	0	0	100.0	57.3	48.8	9.8	3.94			
Mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron	12	1.09 (0.21)	1.00 (0.00)	127.6	0	89.2	57.4	51.6	9.2	3.71			
Sulfosulfuron	25	1.06 (0.15)	1.00 (0.00)	117.8	0	93.9	58.1	48	9.8	3.86			
Fenoxaprop-p-ethyl + metribuzin	275	1.05 (0.13)	1.00 (0.00)	116.6	0	94.7	54.8	47.7	9.7	3.68			
Carfentrazone + sulfosulfuron	45	1.02 (0.05)	1.00 (0.00)	108.1	0	97.5	57.5	50.5	9.8	4.09			
Unsprayed control	-	1.40 (0.96)	1.33 (0.77)	334.9	219.0	-	51.9	35.5	7.8	2.46			
LSD (P=0.05)	-	0.08	0.03	23.4	25.0	-	2.9	6	0.4	0.44			

 Table 1. Effect of sowing method and weed control on weed dry matter, growth and grain yield of wheat during 2009-10

*Values given in parentheses are original values

PNW - Population of narrow-leaved weeds (no./m²), PBW - Population of broad-leaved weeds (no./m²), DNW - Dry matter of narrow-leaved weeds (kg/ha), DBW - Dry matter of broad-leaved weeds (kg/ha), WCE - Weed control efficiency (%), PH - Plant height (cm), ET - Effective Tillers (no./mrl), PL - Panicle length (cm), GY - Grain yield (t/ha)

Table 2. Effect of sowing	method and weed	control on weed	dry matter,	growth and	grain yield of	wheat during
2010-11						

		W	Wheat						
Treatment	PNW	PBW	DNW	NW DBW		PH	ET	PL	GY
Sowing method									
Conventional tillage (CT)	1.5 (2.9)	2.2 (7.9)	58.0	127.0	-	65.9	55.8	10.0	3.45
Zero tillage (ZT)	1.7 (3.7)	3.2 (15.7)	74.1	251.5	-	65.9	58.2	10.2	3.55
Stubbled	1.8 (4.6)	3.5 (20.8)	93.3	333.3	-	59.4	44.4	9.8	2.43
LSD (p=0.05)	NS	NŚ	NS	NS	-	3.1	4.0	0.3	0.37
Weed control									
Sulfosulfuron	1.0 (0.0)	3.6 (15.4)	0	247.1	76.4	65.7	56.4	10.2	3.50
Clodinafop	1.4 (2.5)	4.3 (24.3)	49.2	389.2	58.2	65.9	49.1	10.1	3.38
Sulfosulfuron + metsulfuron	1.0 (0.0)	1.0 (0.0)	0	0	100.0	66.7	60.7	10.3	3.63
Mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron	1.9 (4.9)	2.6 (14.6)	99.5	234.1	68.2	63.2	59.4	9.8	3.41
Fenoxaprop-p-ethyl + metribuzin	1.0 (0.0)	1.0 (0.0)	0	0	100.0	52.3	36.9	9.4	2.19
Carfentrazone + sulfosulfuron	1.0 (0.0)	1.8 (7.3)	0	117.3	88.8	68.9	62.7	10.4	3.72
Unsprayed control	4.4 (18.8)	6.4 (42.0)	376.6	672.3	-	63.3	44.3	9.9	2.17
LSD (P=0.05)	0.9	2.1	132.0	273.0	-	4.7	5.1	0.5	0.54

*Original values are in parentheses

compared to unsprayed control. Averaged over two years, the increase in wheat grain yield with herbicides varied from 80.2 to 59.9% as compared to unsprayed plot. Effective control of narrow and broad-leaved weeds with herbicides increased the number of effective tillers and

the wheat plant produced longer panicles and the wheat yield increased. Though fenoxaprop + metribuzin recorded complete control of all the weeds during both the years, its phototoxicity to wheat plants reduced the grain yield. Higher broad-leaved weed pressure reduced the wheat grain yield in pinoxaden treatment. Efficacy of above herbicides in wheat crop has been reported earlier (Dhillon *et al.* 2005, Singh 2007). The interaction effects between methods of sowing and weed control treatments for grain yield were non-significant. The lower wheat grain yields during both the years were attributed to late sowing and attack of yellow rust.

#### REFERENCES

- Dhillon SS, Prashar A and Thaman S. 2005. Comparative studies on the effect of weed management practices on *Phalaris minor* in bed and conventionally planted wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.). *Indian Journal of Ecology* **32**: 72–75.
- Hobbs PR, Giri GS and Grace P. 1997. Reduced and zero tillage options for the establishment of wheat after rice in South Asia. RCW Paper No. 2. Rice-Wheat Consortium for the Indo-Gangetic Plains and CIMMYT.
- Jat RS, Nepalia V and Chaudhary PD. 2003. Influence of herbicide and methods of sowing on weed dynamics in wheat (*Triticum aestivum*) *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **35**(1&2): 18–20.

- Pandey AK, Gopinath K and Gupta HS. 2006. Evaluation of sulfosulfuron and metribuzin for weed control in irrigated wheat. *Indian Journal of Agronomy* 51: 135–138.
- Pandey J, Gopinath KA and Verma AK. 2002. Investigation on low doses of atrazine, metribuzin and pendimethalin on weeds and yield of wheat. *Acta Agronomy Hungry* 50: 441–445.
- Singh A. 2007. Influence of rice residue management and planting techniques on herbicidal efficiency in relation to wheat (Triticum aestivum L. Emend. Fiori & Paol) productivity. Ph.D. Thesis, Punjab Agricultural University, Ludhiana, India.
- Singh G, Singh VP and Singh M. 2004. Bio-efficacy of metribuzin and prometryn in wheat. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* 36(3&4): 178–180.
- Yadav A, Malik RK, Malik RS, Kadian VS, Kumar V, Phogat VK, Kukreja K, Dabur KR, Ramesh Kumar and Anil Mehta. 2009. Productivity and sustainability of long-term zero tillage in nonrice- wheat cropping system in Haryana, India. pp. 121–122. Proceedings of 4th World Congress on Conservation Agriculture, 4-7 February, 2009, New Delhi.



### Little seed canary grass resistance to sulfonyl–urea herbicides and its possible management with pendimethalin

Rupa S. Dhawan*, Neha Singh and Samunder Singh¹

Department of Botany and Plant Physiology, CCS HAU Hisar, Haryana 125 004

Received: 7 November 2012; Revised: 23 December 2012

### ABSTRACT

In this study, response of 20 *Phalaris minor* Retz. (little seed canary grass) populations against sulfosulfuron and its ready-mix formulation sulfosulfuron + metsulfuron and mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron was studied. Out of 20 populations, 12 showed high resistance, 8 showed medium resitance and none were susceptible to sulfosulfuron (25 g/ha).  $GR_{50}$  value was in the range of 30-110 g/ha in *P. minor* populations tested. In wheat, it was more than 200 g/ha. Eleven populations showed resistance to ready mix formulation of sulfosulfuron + metsulfuron, 8 populations were medium R/medium S and one populations was susceptible. Similarly, 11 showed resistance to ready mix formulation of mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron, 7 populations were medium R/medium S and one biotype was susceptible.  $GR_{50}$  values tested were in the range of 30-110 g/ha in contrast to 5 g/ha at the time of recommendation.

Key words: Pendimethalin, Resistance, *Phalaris minor*, Sulfosulfuron, Sulfosulfuron + metsulfurn, mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron

Phalaris minor Retz (little seed canary grass) is a major weed of wheat crop in northern part of India. The crop suffers a yield loss of 25-30% due to infestation of this weed (Malik and Singh 1995) and it is very difficult to distinguish it from wheat plant in its early growth stages. The weed evolved insensitivity to isoproturon-a urea herbicide after its continuous use for over 15 years (Malik and Singh 1995, Walia et al. 1997. Alternative herbicides belonging to group I [(acetyl co-A carboxylase (ACCase) inhibitors] and group II [acetolactate synthase (ALS) inhibitors] were recommended for its management in 1997-98 (Yadav et al. 1995, 1997; Brar et al. 1999). While the impact of ACCase inhibiting herbicides has been evaluated in an earlier investigation (Dhawan et al. 2010), this study was carried out with the objective to evaluate the effect of sulfosulfuron singly, as a ready-mix formulation with another herbicide metsulfuron (Total), and a ready-mix formulation of sulfonylurea herbicides, viz. mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron-methyl sodium (Atlantis). Efficacy of pendimethalin belonging to group III herbicides with different mode of action (microtubule assembly inhibitors) was evaluated with a view to develop management options for ALS resistant populations of P. minor.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

Seeds of 20 populations of *P. minor* were collected randomly from cropped fields at different locations of Harvana (with and without history of herbicide resistance) in April 2010. Seeds were sown by November end during both the years in sandy loam soil in earthen pots (9" dia). Five plants were maintained in four replications for each population. Sulfosulfuron (25 g/ha), ready-mix formulation of mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron (32 g/ha) and ready mix formulation of mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron (14.4 and 28.8 g/ha) were sprayed at 2-3 leaf stage *i.e.* 30-35 days after sowing (DAS) with a knapsack sprayer using flat fan nozzle with a spray volume of 500 ml for spray based on 5 x 2 m area in a randomized block design. The plants that remained unsprayed with herbicide served as control. Observations were recorded on 30 DAS on weed mortality. Percentage mortality was calculated by the formula; no. of plants that survived after 30 days/ no. of plants at the time of spray x 100). The populations that showed mortality in the range of 70-100% were classified as susceptible (S), those that showed mortality in the range of 35-70% were classified as medium susceptible/medium resistant (MS/MR) and those in the range of 0-35% as resistant (R) populations .

In another experiment, six selected populations (Table 2) of *P. minor* along with wheat variety '*WH* 711' were tested for  $GR_{50}$  values against sulfosulfuron and ready mix formulation of mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron. Seedlings were raised in the same manner as described above. The dose range of sulfosulfuron sprayed was 0, 12.5, 25, 50 and 100 g/ha and dose range for mesosulfuron +

^{*}**Corresponding author:** rupadhawan@hotmail.com ¹Department of Agronomy

iodosulfuron was 0, 7.2, 14.4 and 28.8 g/ha. Observations were recorded at 30 DAS on weed mortality and biomass accumulation. For plotting dose response curves and calculation of  $GR_{50}$  values were made as per methodology reported earlier (Dhawan *et al.* 2009).

In yet another experiment, effect of ready mix formulation of mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron (14.4 and 28.8 g/ha) was studied on physiological indicators like photosynthetic pigments, membrane integrity, lipid peroxidation, proline content and activity of antioxidant enzymes in six selected populations and wheat variety 'WH 711'.Seedlings were raised in the same manner as in earlier two experiments. Leaf samples( youngest 2-3 leaves) were collected 10 days after spray of the herbicide. Chlorophyll was extracted by the method of Arnon (1949) using 80% acetone. Membrane stability was assessed by the method of vanStove and Stobbe (1977) as described earlier (Dhawan et al. 2010). Free proline was assessed by the method of Bates et al. (1973). Acid ninhydrin was prepared by dissolving 1.25 g ninhydrin in 30 ml acetic acid and 20 ml phosophoric acid with continuous stirring until dissolved and stored at room temperature before use. 200 mg of fresh tissue was homogenized in 2 ml of aqueous sulfosalicylic acid in a mortar and centrifuged at 4000 rpm for 20 minutes. The residue was re-extracted with 2 ml of 3% sulfosalicylic acid and centrifuged. The supernatants were combined and volume was made to 10 ml. One ml of this aliquot was transferred in a test tube of 1 ml each of acid- ninhydrin and acetic acid was added. The mixture was heated on a boiling water bath at 100°C for one hour after which the reaction was terminated by placing the tubes in ice bath. The reaction mixture was shaken with 2 ml toluene and kept for several hours at room temp. Chromatograph was extracted in toluene phase and O.D. was measured at 520 nm using toluene as blank. Standard curve was prepared with graded doses of DL-proline.

For extraction of enzymes, 500 g leaf tissue was homogenized in 3 ml phosphate buffer 0.8 M pH 7.0) in a pre-chilled glass pestle mortar at 4°C. This was centrifuged at 10,000 rpm for 30 M. Pellet was discarded and supernatant was used for enzyme assay. Peroxidase was assayed by the method of Plewa *et al.* (1991). Guaiacol oxidation was monitored by reading the absorbance at 470 nm at the moment of enzyme extract addition and 1 minute later. The difference in absorbance (470 nm) was divided by the tetraguaiacol molar extinction co-efficient (25.5 m/ M/cm) and the enzyme activity was expressed as mol of H₂O₂ used/min/mg protein. Peroxidase unit was calculated for the formation of 1mM tetraguaiacol for 1 M. The enzyme units were calculated by formulae given by Kokkinakis and Brooks (1999). Catalase was measured by the reduction of potassium dichromate to chromic acid by hydrogen peroxide (Sinha 1972). The reaction mixture containing 0.5 ml of 0.2 M H₂O₂, 0.8 ml of enzyme extract and 0.7 ml of 0.1M phosphate, buffer pH 7.0 was incubated at 37°C for 30 M. After that 4.0 ml of dichromate acetic acid reagent (5% potassium dichromate + glacial acetic acid in a ratio of 1:3) was added and mixture heated in a boiling water bath for 10 M and cooled. Green colour of chromic acetate thus formed was measured at 570 nm. One unit of enzyme has been defined as amount of enzyme required to utilize 1 millimole of hydrogen peroxide under assay conditions. The specific activity has been expressed as units/min/mg protein.

To study the effect of pendimethalin, earthen pots (9" dia) filled with soil were sprayed with 0.25, 0.50 and 1.0 kg/ha pendimethalin prior to sowing. The herbicide was mixed thouroughly in the upper soil layer manually to ensure uniformity of appication. Twenty seeds of six *P. minor* populations as indicated in the Table 3 and wheat were sown 24 h after spray in four replicates. Per cent emergence was recorded 30 days after spray. In another experiment Petri-plate assay was conducted. Twenty seeds of *P. minor* populations and wheat were sown in Petriplates lined with filter paper and soaked in different concentrations of pendimethalin (2.5, 5.0 and 25 g/ha). Number of seeds germinated, hypocotyl length and radical length was recorded after 7 days.

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

After sulfosulfuron (25 g/ha) spray, mortality was less than 30% in 12 populations which were identified as resistant populations. These were Ambala - Jansui Head, Jind-Majra, Hisar-Nangla, Karnal-Uchana, Karnal-Sagga, Fatehbad-Badi Birthal, Jind-Raseedan, Kurukshetra-Chanarthal, Kurukshetra- Munak, Hisar- HAU farm, Kaithal-Gumthala and Hisar-Lalodha. Eight populations showed mortality in the range of 30-70% and were categorized as medium susceptible/medium resistant (MR/ MS) populations. After spray with 32 g/ha sulfosulfuron + metsulfuron, 11 populations were found to be resistant, 8 populations MR/MS and one population from Hisar -Nangla was found to be susceptible. Similarly, after spray with 14.4 g/ha mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron, 12 populations were found to be resistant, 7 MS/MR and one population from Jind-Pipaltha was found to be susceptible to Atlantis (Table 1). GR₅₀ values were higher than the recommended dose of sulfosulfuron *i.e.* 25 g/ha in all populations. These were in the range of 30-50 g/ha in populations from Karnal-Uchana, Kurukshetra-Neemwali, Kurukshetra-Chanarthal, Jind-Raseedan and Jind-Pipaltha. Populations from Karnal-Sagga showed GR₅₀ value of 110 g/ha. Wheat showed GR₅₀ value more than 200 g/ha. After spray with mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron (28.8 g/ha) per cent mortality increased in all populations and up to 75% in many populations. GR₅₀ values for mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron varied between 7.2 to >84. Populations from Uchana and Sagga showed GR₅₀ values higher than 84. Populations from Kurukshetra–Neemwali showed a value of 16.2 and those from Jind-Raseedan, Kurukshetra-Chanarthal and Jind-Pipaltha showed GR₅₀ values of 7.8. Wheat showed a GR₅₀ value of 28 (Table 2).

## Table 1. Effect of sulfosulfuron, sulfosulfuron + metsulfuron and mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron on mortality in different *P. minor* populations

Population	Mortality (%) of <i>P. minor</i>							
-	S	SM	М	MI				
Ambala–Jansui Head	15	40	45	60				
Ambala–Adumajra	35	30	30	60				
Jind–Majra	20	40	45	55				
Hisar–Nangla	20	70	25	60				
Karnal–Uchana	15	5	40	40				
Karnal–Sagga	15	15	25	10				
Fatehbad–Badi Birthal	15	45	5	75				
Jind–Raseedan	25	15	45	75				
Kurukshetra–Chanarthal	25	50	15	75				
Jind–Pipaltha	30	50	75	75				
Katihal–Thana	30	15	25	55				
Kurukshetra–Neemwali	30	0	15	25				
Kurukshetra–Munak	25	35	20	75				
Rohtak	45	25	60	75				
Hisar, HAU–Farm	25	25	30	75				
Hisar-Bass	45	20	15	75				
Kaithal–Gumthala	15	5	20	75				
Hisar–Lalodha	25	20	20	75				
Hisar–Vaibhalpur	35	20	20	75				
Sirsa, University Farm	30	50	5	75				
LSD (P=0.05)	6.9	7.1	10.3	20.5				

S - Sulfosulfuron (25 g/ha); SM - Sulfosulfuron + metsulfuron (32 g/ha); M - Mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron (14.4 g/ha); MI - Mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron (28.8 g/ha)

A decline in total chlorophyll content was observed 20 days after spray with 14.4 g/ha mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron in populations from Jind-Raseedan, Jind-Pipaltha and Kurukshetra-Chanarthal. An increase in chlorophyll content was observed in populations from Karnal-Uchana and Kurukshetra-Neemwali of P. minor. No decline was observed in populations from Karnal-Sagga and wheat. At 28.8 g/ha further decline was observed in all populations except Karnal-Sagga and Jind Raseedan (Fig. 1a). A decline in carotenoid content was also observed 20 DAS with mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron (14.4 g/ha) in populations from Jind-Raseedan and Kurukshetra-Chanarthal. A less or no decline was observed in populations from Karnal-Sagga, Kurukshetra-Neemwali and Jind-Pipaltha of P. minor. An increase in carotenoid content was observed with mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron (14.4g/ ha) in P. minor population from Karnal-Uchana and wheat. After spray with 28.8 g/ha mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron carotenoid content declined in all populations except Karnal-Sagga where it showed an increase at this dose (Fig. 1b).

The ion efflux increased in all populations after spray with 14.4 g/ha of mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron. The increase being highest in Kurukshetra-Chanarthal and least

## Table 2. Effect of sulfosulfuron and mesosulfuron +iodosulfuron on $GR_{50}$ values of different P.minor populations

	GR ₅₀	Regression equation	$\mathbb{R}^2$
Population	value	$Y = (a+bx+cx^2)$	
•	(g/ha)		
Sulfosulfuro	п		
$F_1$	100	$Y = 87 + 32x - 11x^2$	0.69
$F_2$	100	$Y = 83 + 24x - 8.2x^2$	0.99
$F_3$	55	$Y = 127 - 17x - 2.5x^2$	0.82
$F_4$	80	$Y = 42.2 + 105x - 27.5x^2$	0.49
$F_5$	80	$Y = 75 + 64x - 18.4x^2$	0.35
$F_6$	75	$Y = 104 + 8x - 6.3x^2$	0.74
$F_7$	>200	$Y = 121 - 37x + 6.9x^2$	0.13
Mesosulfuro	n + iodos	sulfuron	
$F_1$	>84	$Y = 134 - 40x + 5.9x^2$	1
$F_2$	>84	$Y = 159 - 77x + 17.8x^2$	1
F ₃	16.2	$Y = 161 - 70x + 9.3x^2$	1
$F_4$	7.2	$Y = 260 - 199x + 39.8x^2$	1
$F_5$	7.2	$Y = 282 - 227x + 47.5x^2$	1
F ₆	7.2	$Y = 271 - 217x - 47x^2$	1
$\mathbf{F}_{7}$	28.8	$Y = 54 + 150x - 43.6x^2$	1

 $F_1$  - Karnal-Uchana;  $F_2$  - Karnal-Sagga;  $F_3$  - Kurukshetra-Neemwali;

 $F_4\,$  - Jind -Raseedan;  $F_5$  - Kurukshetra-Chanarthal;  $F_6$  - Jind-Pipaltha;  $F_7\,$  - Wheat



Little seed canary grass resistance to sulfonyl-urea herbicides and its possible management with pendimethalin

F1 = Karnal-Uchana, F2 = Karnal-Sagga, F3 = Kurukshetra-Neemwali, F4 = Jind - Raseedan, F5 = Kurukshetra-Chanarthal, F6 = Jind-Pipaltha, F7 = Wheat

LSD (P=0.05) - Population x herbicide - total chlorophyll =1.105; carotenoid content =1.035; ion efflux=5.8; proline=123; catalase 4.4; peroxidase=8.4

### Fig. 1. Effect of mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron on total chlorophyll content (a), carotenoid content (b), ion efflux(c), proline content (d) ,catalase(e) and peroxidase(f) activities

in Karnal-Sagga and wheat. This increased further after spray with 28.8 g/ha mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron (Fig. 1c). An increase in proline content was observed in all populations of P. minor and wheat after spray with 14.4 g/ha mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron. At 28.8 g/ha, the increase was more in populations from Jind-Raseedan, Kurukshetra-Chanarthal and Jind-Pipaltha(Fig. 1d). Catalase activity increased after spray with 14.4 g/ha mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron in populations from Karnal-Uchana, Karnal-Sagga, Kurukshetra-Neemwali. In wheat it increased to much higher levels than the P. minor populations. A decline in catalase activity was observed in populations from Jind Raseedan and Jind-Pipaltha. At 28.8 g/ ha a further decline in catalase activity was observed in all populations (Fig. 1e). Peroxidase activity increased in all populations of *P. minor* and wheat after sprav with 14.4 g/ha mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron. The enzyme activity increased with increasing dose to 28.8 g/ha except for Karnal-Sagga where it did not show this change and in Kurukshetra-Chanarthal where it declined at this dose (Fig. 1f).

None of the populations was susceptible to sulfosulfuron. All the populations tested were either resistant or medium resistant to the herbicide. GR₅₀ values (herbicide dose required for 50% reduction of the growth) were in the range of 30-110 g/ha, well above the recommended dose of the herbicide. The population from Karnal-Sagga showed highest value of 110 g/ha. It is pertinent to note here that GR₅₀ values of sulfosulfuron against P. minor populations at the time of recommendation of the herbicide was 5 g/ha (Yadav and Malik 2005). A test of other sulfonyl urea herbicides, viz. (sulfosulfuron + metsulfuron) and (mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron) showed similar response with most of the populations being either resistant or medium resistant to these herbicides. Brar and Walia (2009) reported significant decline in P. minor density after spray with mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron. Singh et al. ( 2010a) however, reported lower efficacy of mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron on some *P. minor* populations. Data on chlorophyll content after spray with 14.4 g/ha mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron indicated a decline in the 3 medium resistant populations, viz. Jind-Raseedan, Jind-Pipaltha and Kurukshetra-Chanarthal but an increase in the resistant populations, viz. Karnal-chana, Karnal-Sagga and Kurukshetra-Neemwali. No change was observed in wheat. A decline in chlorophyll content after spray with isoproturon has earlier been reported in P.minor in susceptible populations. A further decline was observed with a higher dose of mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron in all populations except Karnal-Sagga which is highly resistant. Carotenoid content increased in resistant population from Karnal-Uchana and wheat after spray with 14.4 g/ha with mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron. In resistant population from Karnal–Sagga it increased after spray with 28.8 g/ha mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron. Wheat showed the highest carotenoid content at 14.4 g/ha and same as *P. minor* population from Karnal-Sagga at 28.8 g/ha. The content of photosynthetic pigments provides clues for their impact on biomass accumulation (Singh *et al.* 2010b). Carotenoids in addition to their role as accessory pigments for photosynthesis are also known to act as photoprotective agents against reactive enzyme species (ROS) produced as a result of stress.

As a result of herbicide spray due to stress effects, free radicals and other active derivatives of oxygen are produced. These reduced oxygen species such as hydrogen peroxide  $(H_2O_2)$ ,  $O_2$  and OH radicals inactivate enzymes and damage cellular components. Singlet oxygen produced through the triplet state of chlorophyll is highly destructive. This oxygen species initiates lipid peroxidation which results in membrane destruction and increase in membrane permeability. Data on ion efflux after spray with mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron indicates a progressive increase in permeability with increase in dose of the herbicide. The ion efflux in wheat was relatively lesser at all doses as compared to P. minor populations. This indicates lesser damage in wheat as compared to the P. minor populations. Accumulation of proline in response to various stresses has been reported in a number of plant species under water and salt stress (Hsiao 1973, Waldren and Tuare 1974), in cold treated plants (Tantau and Dorfling 1991), as part of plant's defense reaction against abiotic and biotic stresses (Reddy and Veeragnjaneygulu 1991). It is also seen to accumulate in response to stresses caused by herbicides (Toteva et al. 2004). In the present investigation proline levels increased in all the populations after spray with mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron. The level remained higher in medium resistant populations as compared to the resistant ones at both the lower and higher doses. The high concentration of proline corresponds to its osmotic role but other functions including radical detoxification and regulation of cellular redox status have also been suggested (Hare and Cress 1997). Enzymes like peroxidase and catalase have antioxidant functions in crops as well as weeds after spray with herbicides (Pan et al. 2008). In the present investigation catalase activity increased in wheat as also in populations from Karnal-Uchana, Karnal-Sagga, Kurukshetra-Neemwali and Kurukshetra-Chanarthal. Peroxidase activity increased in all populations except one from Karnal-Sagga. Studies on

Table 3.	Effect of pre-emergence application of
	pendimethalin in pot-culture on per cent
	emergence and plant height of different P.
	minor populations and wheat at 30 days af-
	ter seeding

<b>D</b>	Pendimethalin (kg/ha)							
Population	0	0.25	0.50	1.0				
Emergence (%)								
$F_1$	52.5	7.5	0	0				
$F_2$	50	12.5	2.5	0				
F ₃	52.5	15	0	0				
$F_4$	52.5	5	0	0				
$F_5$	55	17.5	0	0				
F ₆	50	10	0	0				
$\mathbf{F}_7$	65	67.5	57.5	22.5				
Plant height (cm	!)							
$F_1$	31.2	3.7	0	0				
$F_2$	34.2	23	7.5	0				
F ₃	34.5	21	0	0				
$F_4$	26.5	3.5	0	0				
F ₅	23.5	17.5	0	0				
$F_6$	28.2	8.25	0	0				
F ₇	42.2	29.2	29	19.5				

Population details are given in Table 2

chlorosulfuron transformed plants have indicated a need for a balanced interaction of protective enzymes (Toteva *et al.* 2004).

The study on evaluation of pendimethalin in pot culture assay indicated that 50-60% emergence was observed in all P. minor populations and wheat in control. In pots sprayed with 0.25 kg/ha pendimethalin, emergence declined to 5-17% in P. minor populations but not in wheat. At 0.50 and 1.0 kg/ha pendimethalin, emergence declined further to zero except in case of population from Karnal-Sagga where it was 2.5% at 0.5 kg/ha pendimethalin. Plant height also decreased after a pre-emergence spray of 0.25 kg/ha in P. minor population as well as wheat. Decline was more in P. minor populations (Table 3). In Petri-plate assay germination percentage declined with increase in dose of pendimethalin. At a dose equivalent to 25 g/ha it was more in Kurukshetra-Chanarthal and Kurukshetra-Neemwali. Hypocotyl and radical length also declined significantly with pendimethalin (2.5 to 25 g/ha) in all P. minor populations.

Table 4.	Germination, hypocotyl length and radical
	length of different P. minor populations and
	wheat at 7 days after application of differ-
	ent concentrations of pendimethalin in petri-
	plates

	Р	Pendimethalin (g/ha)								
Population	0	2.5	5.0	25						
Germination (%	<u>5)</u>									
$F_1$	93	93	76	76						
$F_2$	93	96	73	80						
F ₃	90	93	95	63						
$F_4$	90	96	85	80						
$F_5$	96	75	85	45						
$F_6$	91	88	85	83						
$F_7$	100	100	96	93						
Hypocotyl length (cm)										
$F_1$	2.8	0.15	0.15	0.15						
$F_2$	2.6	0.16	0.15	0.16						
$F_3$	2.6	0.15	0.5	0.16						
$F_4$	2.8	0.15	0.15	0.15						
$F_5$	2.7	0.15	0.15	0.15						
$F_6$	3	0.15	0.15	0.15						
$\mathbf{F}_7$	5	4	1.5	1.5						
Radical length(	cm)									
$\mathbf{F}_1$	2.3	0.3	0.1	0.07						
$F_2$	2.2	0.3	0.1	0.06						
$F_3$	1.5	0.3	0.1	0.1						
$F_4$	2.9	0.3	0.1	0.1						
$F_5$	2.7	0.3	0.1	0.08						
$F_6$	2.2	0.3	0.1	0.1						
F ₇	6.6	6.0	2.0	1.5						

Population details are given in Table 2

In wheat, however the suppression was lesser at 2.5 gha as compared to 5.0 and and 25 g/ha (Table 4).

For management of the weed species resistant or cross resistant to one or two categories of herbicides, herbicides with different mode of action are advocated to be employed. Pendimethalin belonging to Group III herbicides could completely arrest the growth of all *P. minor* populations tested in pot culture as well Petri-plate assay. Management of isoproturon resistant *P. minor* by triflura-lin derivatives had been advocated earlier (Yaduraju and Ahuja 1995). With limited herbicides options available pendimethalin appears to be the best option for management of *P. minor*.

#### REFERENCES

- Arnon DI. 1949. Copper enzymes in isolated chloroplasts: Polyphenol oxidase in *Belat vulgaris. Plant Physiology* 24:1-15.
- Bates LS, Waldren RP and Teall. 1973. Rapid determination of free proline for water stress studies. *Plant and Soil* 39: 205-08.
- Brar LS, Walia US and Dhaliwal BK. 1999. Bio-effficacy of new herbicides for the control of resistant *Phalaris minor* in wheat. *Pesticide Research Journal* 11: 177-180.
- Brar A and Walia US. 2009.Weed dynamics and wheat (*Triticum aestivum L.*) productivity as influenced by planting technique and weed control practices. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **41**(3&4): 161-166.
- Dhawan RS, Punia SS, Singh S, Yadav D and Malik RK. 2009. Productivity of wheat (*Triticum aestivum*) as affected by continuous use of new low dose herbicides for management of littleseed canarygrass (*Phalaris minor*). Indian Journal of Agronomy 54(1): 1-5.
- Dhawan RS, Bhaskar P and Chawla S. 2010. Effect of pinoxaden on the seedling growth and chlorophyll development of the Fenoxaprop-p-ethyl susceptible and resistant biotypes of *P.minor* and wheat. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **42**(1&2). 52-55.
- Hare P and Cress W. 1997. Metabolic implications of stress-induced proline accumulation in plants. *Plant Growth Regulators* 21: 79-102.
- Hsiao T. 1973. Plant response to water stress. Annual Review of Plant Physiology 24: 519-570
- Kokkinakis DM and Brooks JL. 1979. Tomato peroxidase, purification, characterization and catalytic properties. *Plant Physiol*ogy 63: 93-99.
- Pan HY, Lu XL, Xu XH and Gao SX. 2008. Physiological effects of metsulfuron-methyl on *Elodia nutelli*. *Environ Science* 29(7): 1844-8.
- Plewa MJ, Smith SR and Wanger ED. 1991. Diethyldithiocarbamate suppresses the plant activation of aromatic amines into mutagens by inhibiting tobacco cell peroxidase. *Mutation Research* 247: 57-64.
- Reddy P and Veeranjaneyulu K. 1991. Proline metabolism in senescing leaves of horse gram. *Journal of Plant Physiology* 137: 381-383.

- Singh S, Yadav A, Punia SS, Malik RS and Balyan RS. 2010a. Interaction of stage of application and herbicides on some *Phalaris minor* populations. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **42**(3&4): 144-154.
- Singh SK, Verma SK, Siddiqui MA and Chauhan S. 2010b. Alterations in the activity of enzymes as a method to characterize herbicide tolerance. *Intenational Journal of Chemical, Environmental and Pharmaceutical Research* 1 (2): 74-79.

Sinha AK. 1972. Colorimetric assay of catalase, Biochemistry 47: 2

- Tantau H and Dorffling K. 1991. Effect of chilling on physiological responces and changes in hormone level in two *Euphorbia polcherinia* varieties with different chilling tolerance. Journal of Plant Physiology 13a: 934-940.
- Toteva R, Slavov S, Batchvarova R, Krantev A, Stefanov D and Uzunova A. 2004. Stress markers in chlorosulfuron tolerant transgenic tobacco plants. *Bulgarian Journal of Plant Physiology* **30**(1-2): 103-111.
- vanStove DE and Stobbe EH. 1977. Electrolytic conductivity a rapid measure of herbicide injury. *Weed Science* **25**: 352-353.
- Waldren L and Teare L. 1974. Free proline accumulation in drought stressed plants under laboratory conditions. *Plant and Soil* 40: 689-692.
- Yadav A, Garg VK, Balyan RS and Malik RK.1995. Response of isoproturon resistance biotypes of littleseed canary grass to alternate herbicides. *Pestology* 19:12-14.
- Yadav A, Malik RK and Balyan RS. 1997. Studies on alternate herbicides to control isoproturon–resistant littleseed canary grass. *Pestology* 21: 26-28.
- Yadav A and Malik RK. 2005. Herbicide Resistant Phalaris minor in Wheat – A Sustainability Issue. Department of Agronomy and Directorate of Extension Education, CCS Haryana Agricultural University, Hisar, India.152 p.
- Yaduraju NT and Ahuja KN. 1995. Response of herbicide resistant *Phalaris minor* to pre- and post-emergence herbicides, herbicide mixtures and adjuvants. pp. 225-230. In: *Proceedings of Brighton Crop Protection Conference: Weeds.* Brighton, UK, 20-23 November 1995.



### Combination of pinoxaden with other herbicides against complex weed flora in wheat

Pawan Katara*, Suresh Kumar, S.S. Rana and Navell Chander

Department of Agronomy, Forages and Grassland Management COA, CSK Himachal Pradesh Krish iVishvavidyalaya, Palampur, Himachal Pradesh 176 062

Received: 13 September 2012; Revised: 26 November 2012

### ABSTRACT

A field experiment was conducted during 2010-11 and 2011-12 to evaluate the efficacy of pinoxaden alone and in combination with other herbicides against complex weed flora in wheat. Pinoxaden 50 g/ha alone and as tank mixture with and before metsulfuron-methyl 4 g/ha, carfentrazone-ethyl 20 g/ha and 2,4-D 500 g/ha was compared to isoproturon + 2,4-D, clodinafop *fb* 2,4-D, weed free and weedy check for weed control and grain yield. *Phalaris minor* and *Anagallis arvensis* were the major weeds constituting 59.1 and 20.8% of the total weed population during 2010-11 and 67.6 and 16.9% during 2011-12, respectively. *Avena ludovician, Lolium temulentum, Poa annua* and *Vicia sativa* were the other important weeds found in association with wheat. Weeds reduced grain yield of wheat by 39.5%. Pinoxaden + metsulfuron-methyl (50 + 4 g/ha) and pinoxaden *fb* metsulfuron-methyl (50 *fb* 4 g/ha) were comparable to weed free treatment in reducing the density of *Phalaris minor* and *Anagallis arvensis*. Pinoxaden alone was not effective against broad-leaved weeds, while carfentrazone, metsulfuron-methyl and 2,4-D were not effective against grasses. Combined application of pinoxaden with metsulfuron-methyl/carfentrazone (as tank mixed or as followed by) resulted in significantly lower total weed density and weed biomass. Combined application of pinoxaden with metsulfuron-methyl, carfentrazone and 2,4-D resulted in significantly higher tillers, grains/spike and 1000-seed weight and grain yield as comparable to in weed free.

Key words: Carfentrazone, Chemical control, Metsulfuron-methyl, Pinoxaden, 2,4-D, Weeds, Wheat

Wheat is the second most important crop after rice in India. Among different production factors, weeds pose serious threat to the productivity of wheat. They compete with crop plants for light, water and nutrients. Isoproturon was nationwide recommended herbicide in wheat. However, continuous reliance on isoproturon resulted in a heavy build-up of Phalaris minor (Malik and Singh 1995) and the problem of its resistance to isoproturon. Clodinafop and sulfosulfuron were recommended as alternate herbicides against isoproturon resistant Phalaris minor. But resistance against these herbicides was also reported (Dhawan et al. 2009) necessitating the search for new herbicide molecules. Pinoxaden, belonging to phenylpyrazolin group with acetyl-COA-carboxylase (ACCase) has inhibiting action (Hoffer et al. 2006). It is a selective grass killer with foliar action. Since grass killers don't control the broad-leaved weeds, the present study was conducted to evaluate the bioefficacy of pinoxaden in combination with herbicides that were reported to be effective against broad-leaved weeds such as metsulfuron-methyl, carfentrazone and 2,4-D for managing complex weed flora in wheat.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

Wheat variety 'HPW 155' was sown during the first fortnight of November for two consecutive years (2010-11 and 2011-12) with recommended package of practices except weed control. The soil of experimental field was silty clay loam in texture, acidic in reaction, medium in available nitrogen, phosphorus and high in available potassium. Fifteen weed control treatments, viz. pinoxaden (50 g/ha), metsulfuron-methyl (4 g/ha), carfentrazone-ethyl (20 g/ha) and 2,4-D (500 g/ha) alone, pinoxaden (50 g/ha) with and before carfentrazone-ethyl (20 g/ha), metsulfuronmethyl (4 g/ha) and 2,4-D (500 g/ha), isoproturon + 2,4-D (1250 + 500 g/ha), clodinafop *fb* 2,4-D (60 *fb* 1000 g/ha), mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron (13 + 5 g/ha), weed free and weedy check were tested in a randomized block design with 3 replications. All herbicides alone and as combination were applied as post-emergence at 28-35 DAS as per treatment with knapsack power sprayer using 750 litre

^{*}Corresponding author: pawan_katara@ymail.com

water per hectare. Application of the second herbicide was made two days after the first. Observations on weed density and biomass were recorded at 90 DAS and at harvest using quadrat of 0.5 x 0.5 m, placed at two random spots in each plot. Weed density and biomass data showed variation and were subjected to square root transformation  $(\sqrt{x + 1})$ . Wheat grain yield and yield attributes were recorded at maturity. Economics of the treatments was computed based on the prevalent prices of the inputs used and outputs obtained. The crop was harvested in the first fortnight of May. The different impact indices were worked out after Walia (2003).

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

### Effect on weeds

Wheat field was infested with both grassy and broadleaved weeds. However, the flora was dominated by grassy weeds (Phalaris minor, Avena ludoviciana, Lolium temulentum and Poa annua) constituting 70.1 and 76.1% of total weed flora during 2010-11 and 2011-12, respectively. Phalaris minor had the highest proportion (59.1 and 67.6%) of total weed flora in 2010-11 and 2011-12, respectively. Avena ludoviciana and Lolium temulentum have shown their occurrence during both the years, however, Poa annua was present only during 2010-11. Among broad-leaved weed species, viz. Vicia sativa, Anagallis arvensis, Stellaria media, Ranunculus arvensis and Convolvulus arvensis), Anagallis arvensis was the major weed constituting 20.8% during 2010-11 and 16.9% of total weed flora during 2011-12. All treatments were significantly superior to weedy check in reducing the count of P. minor at 90 DAS during both the years (Table 1). However, 2,4-D 500 g/ha, metsulfuron-methyl 4 g/ha and carfentrazone-ethyl 20 g/ha could not significantly re-

Table 1. Effect of weed management treatments on density (no./m²) of grassy weeds

			<i>P. m</i>	inor		_	A. lude	oviciana		L. temulentum			
The second se	Dose	2010	0-11	201	1-12	201	0-11	201	2011-12		2010-11		1-12
Ireatment	(g/ha)	90	At	90	At	90	At	90	At	90	At	90	At
		DAS	harvest	DAS	harvest	DAS	harvest	DAS	harvest	DAS	harvest	DAS	harvest
Pinoxaden	50	2.8	3.6	1.8	1.7	1.0	1.8	1.0	1.4	2.1	1.8	1.8	2.1
		(6.7)	(12.0)	(2.6)	(2.7)	(0.0)	(2.7)	(0.0)	(1.3)	(4.0)	(2.7)	(2.6)	(4.0)
Metsulfuron methyl	4	12.4	6.3	11.3	6.8	3.4	3s.2	3.4	3.4	3.8	s2.5	3.7	3.4
		(156.0)	(40.0)	(126.0)	(45.3)	(10.7)	(9.3)	(10.7)	(10.7)	(13.3)	(6.7)	(13.3)	(10.7)
Pinoxaden +	50 + 20	2.5	4.9	1.4	2.9	1.0	2.1	1.0	2.2	2.3	1.8	2.6	1.9
carfentrazone-ethyl		(5.3)	(22.7)	(1.3)	(9.3)	(0.0)	(4.0)	(0.0)	(4.0)	(5.3)	(2.7)	(8.0)	(4.0)
Pinoxaden +	50 + 4	2.1	4.7	1.4	2.4	1.0	1.4	2.0	1.7	1.4	1.4	1.4	1.0
metsulfuron-methyl		(4.0)	(21.3)	(1.3)	(6.6)	(0.0)	(1.3)	(5.3)	(2.7)	(1.3)	(1.3)	(1.3)	(0.0)
Pinoxaden + 2,4-D	50 + 500	2.3	4.2	2.0	3.4	1.0	2.2	1.0	2.9	2.1	1.7	2.1	2.3
		(5.3)	(17.3)	(5.3)	(13.3)	(0.0)	(4.0)	(0.0)	(5.3)	(4.0)	(2.7)	(4.0)	(5.3)
Pinoxaden fb	50 <i>fb</i> 20	2.3	3.7	1.8	3.2	1.0	1.8	1.0	1.7	1.7	2.3	1.7	2.5
carfentrazone-ethyl		(5.3)	(13.3)	(4.0)	(9.3)	(0.0)	(2.7)	(0.0)	(2.7)	(2.7)	(5.3)	(2.7)	(6.7)
Pinoxaden fb	50 <i>fb</i> 4	2.5	3.8	1.8	3.0	1.0	1.8	1.4	1.7	2.2	1.4	3.2	2.3
metsulfuron-methyl		(6.7)	(14.7)	(4.0)	(9.3)	(0.0)	(2.7)	(1.3)	(2.7)	(4.0)	(1.3)	(9.3)	(5.3)
Pinoxaden fb 2,4-D	50 <i>fb</i>	2.3	3.4	1.4	1.7	1.0	1.7	1.0	1.4	1.9	1.8	1.9	1.7
	500	(5.3)	(10.7)	(1.3)	(2.7)	(0.0)	(2.7)	(0.0)	(1.3)	(4.0)	(2.7)	(4.0)	(2.7)
Carfentrazone-ethyl	20	13.4	6.6	12.5	7.2	3.4	3.2	2.7	3.4	3.7	1.7	2.9	2.7
		(184.0)	(44.0)	(156.0)	(52.0)	(10.7)	(9.3)	(8.0)	(10.7)	(13.3)	(2.7)	(9.3)	(8.0)
Mesosulfuron +	13 + 5	5.8	5.6	6.1	6.0	1.7	2.5	1.6	2.7	3.4	2.3	3.2	2.7
idosulfuron		(33.3)	(30.7)	(37.3)	(34.7)	(2.7)	(6.7)	(2.6)	(8.0)	(10.7)	(5.3)	(9.3)	(8.0)
Isoproturon + 2,4-D	1250 +	3.0	4.0	2.8	3.7	2.3	2.5	1.4	1.7	2.3	2.2	2.5	2.5
	500	(9.3)	(16.0)	(10.7)	(13.3)	(5.3)	(5.3)	(1.3)	(2.7)	(5.3)	(6.7)	(6.7)	(6.7)
Clodinafop <i>fb</i> 2,4-D	60 <i>fb</i>	3.4	3.6	3.1	3.8	2.3	2.3	2.2	2.9	1.8	1.4	1.8	2.3
	1000	(10.7)	(16.0)	(8.7)	(14.7)	(5.3)	(5.3)	(4.0)	(5.3)	(2.7)	(1.3)	(2.7)	(5.3)
2,4-D	500	10.1	6.1	10.1	6.8	4.1	3.4	3.5	3.4	3.9	2.7	3.9	3.8
		(108.0)	(37.3)	(101.3)	(45.3)	(16.0)	(10.7)	(12.0)	(10.7)	(14.7)	(6.7)	(14.7)	(13.3)
Weed free		1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0
		(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)
Weedy check		16.5	7.1	15.7	6.4	4.7	4.0	4.0	3.4	4.0	3.0	3.4	3.4
		(273.3)	(50.7)	(244.7)	(40.0)	(21.3)	(14.7)	(17.3)	(10.7)	(16.0)	(8.0)	(13.3)	(10.7)
LSD (P=0.05)		2.4	1.7	2.7	2.0	1.0	1.3	1.5	1.3	1.4	NS	NS	1.6

Data transformed to square root transformation ( $\sqrt{x + 1}$ ). Values given in parentheses are the means of original values, DAS= Days after sowing, fb= followed by; Herbicide application was made 28-35 DAS, fb application was made 2 DAS after the first.

		Vici	a		Anagallis				Coronopus			
	2010	-11	2011	-12	2010	-11	2011	-12	2010	-11	2011	-12
Treatment	90	At	90	At	90	At	90	At	90 DAS	At	90	At
	DAS	harvest	DAS	harvest	DAS	harvest	DAS	harvest		harvest	DAS	harvest
Pinoxaden	3.8	3.2	3.4	4.0	7.6	4.7	10.6	10.0	2.08	1.67	2.1	4.1
	(13.3)	(9.3)	(10.7)	(16.0)	(61.3)	(21.3)	(114.7)	(98.7)	(4.00)	(2.67)	(4.0)	(16.0)
Metsulfuron methyl	2.1	2.1	2.3	2.8	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.67	1.00	1.7	1.0
	(4.0)	(4.0)	(5.3)	(6.7)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(2.67)	(0.00)	(2.7)	(0.0)
Pinoxaden + carfentrazone-	3.4	2.5	3.4	3.2	2.9	3.0	2.9	2.8	2.33	1.41	2.3	2.0
ethyl	(10.7)	(6.7)	(10.7)	(9.3)	(9.3)	(8.0)	(9.3)	(9.1)	(5.33)	(1.33)	(5.3)	(4.3)
Pinoxaden + metsulfuron-	2.1	1.8	2.1	2.8	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.00	1.00	1.0	1.0
methyl	(4.0)	(2.7)	(4.0)	(6.7)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.0)	(0.0)
Pinoxaden +2,4-D	2.3	2.5	2.3	3.8	4.9	3.1	4.9	5.7	1.67	1.67	1.7	2.5
	(5.3)	(5.3)	(5.3)	(13.3)	(24.0)	(10.7)	(24.0)	(32.0)	(2.67)	(2.67)	(2.7)	(6.7)
Pinoxaden fb carfentrazone-	3.2	3.2	3.6	3.9	2.9	2.8	2.9	2.8	1.82	1.41	1.8	2.6
ethyl	(9.3)	(9.3)	(12.0)	(14.7)	(10.7)	(6.7)	(10.7)	(5.7)	(2.67)	(1.33)	(2.7)	(6.9)
Pinoxaden fb metsulfuron-	2.3	2.5	2.3	3.7	1.0	1.0	1.0	3.3	1.87	2.08	1.9	2.2
methyl	(5.3)	(5.3)	(5.3)	(13.3)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(13.3)	(4.00)	(4.00)	(4.0)	(6.7)
Pinoxaden fb 2,4-D	3.6	3.0	3.6	3.3	4.1	3.4	4.1	8.1	1.00	1.00	1.0	2.9
	(12.0)	(8.0)	(12.0)	(10.7)	(21.3)	(10.7)	(21.3)	(73.3)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.0)	(9.3)
Carfentrazone-ethyl	2.3	2.1	2.3	3.7	1.0	2.1	1.0	2.9	1.41	1.00	1.4	1.7
	(5.3)	(4.0)	(5.3)	(13.3)	(0.0)	(4.0)	(0.0)	(9.3)	(1.33)	(0.00)	(1.3)	(2.7)
Mesosulfuron + idosulfuron	2.1	1.8	1.7	3.2	2.3	2.2	1.0	1.0	1.41	1.41	1.4	1.0
	(4.0)	(2.7)	(2.8)	(9.3)	(5.3)	(4.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(1.33)	(1.33)	(1.3)	(0.0)
Isoproturon $+2,4-D$	3.0	1.7	2.3	3.8	2.9	2.7	3.1	4.9	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00
	(8.0)	(2.7)	(5.3)	(13.3)	(9.3)	(8.0)	(10.7)	(24.0)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)
Clodinafop fb 2,4-D	2.5	3.0	3.6	3.9	5.0	4.1	2.3	3.7	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00
	(6.7)	(8.0)	(12.0)	(14.7)	(24.0)	(16.0)	(5.3)	(13.3)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)
2,4-D	2.3	1.7	2.3	3.0	2.8	3.0	1.4	2.9	1.00	1.00	1.0	1.0
	(5.3)	(2.7)	(5.3)	(8.0)	(6.7)	(8.0)	(1.3)	(9.3)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.0)	(0.0)
Weed free	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.00	1.00	1.0	1.0
	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.0)	(0.0)
Weedy check	3.8	3.7	3.8	4.1	9.8	5.2	7.8	6.9	2.28	2.54	2.3	4.1
	(13.3)	(13.3)	(13.3)	(16.0)	(96.0)	(26.7)	(61.3)	(48.0)	(5.33)	(6.67)	(5.3)	(16.0)
LSD (P=0.05)	1.5	1.3	1.5	1.1	2.3	1.4	2.29	2.3	NS	NS	NS	1.9

Table 2. Effect of weed management treatments on density (no./m²) of broad-leaved weeds

Data transformed to square root transformation  $(\sqrt{x+1})$ ; Values given in parentheses are the means of original values.

duce the count of P. minor until harvest during both the years as these wee mainly broad-leaved herbicides. Similarly, mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron (13+5 g/ha) showed little effect on Phalaris during both the years. Pinoxaden 50 g/ha alone and with 2,4-D, carfentrazone-ethyl or metsulfuron-methyl (both as tank mixed combination or as sequence application) provided excellent control of P. minor and was comparable to weed free check. The activity of pinoxaden against P. minor has been well established (Chhokar et al. 2008, Yadav et al. 2009 and Kumar et al. 2010). Isoproturon + 2,4-D and clodinafop fb 2,4-D had also effectively controlled P. minor but pinoxaden had an edge over both of these treatments. The effectiveness of isoproturon (Chopra et al. 2001) and clodinafop (Jat et al. 2007) against P. minor has also been documented.

Pinoxaden alone or with other broad-leaved herbicides effectively controlled Avena ludoviciana and was as good as weed free until harvest during both the years. The broad-leaved herbicides 2,4-D, carfentrazone-ethyl and metsulfuron-methyl did not significantly affect the density of A. ludoviciana over weedy check. Isoproturon + 2,4-D and clodinafop fb 2,4-D were less effective against A. ludoviciana than pinoxaden during 2010-11. The count of L. temulentum was significantly affected at 90 DAS during 2010-11 and at harvest during 2011-12. The density of P. annua was significantly affected at 90 DAS during 2010-11. Pinoxaden alone and with other herbicides, isoproturon+ 2,4-D and clodinafop fb 2,4-D was comparable to weed free in reducing the density of L. temulentum and P. annua at 90 DAS during 2010-11. However, owing to withering/shedding of the weed by harvest, only weed

		2010	)-11			2011-12					
Treatment	901	DAS	Ath	arvest	901	DAS	At ha	arvest			
	Density	Biomass	Density	Biomass	Density	Biomass	Density	Biomass			
Pinoxaden	10.8	2.8	7.7	8.9	11.8	2.8	12.8	11.6			
	(116.0)	(7.6)	(58.7)	(79.1)	(140.0)	(7.6)	(162.7)	(136.3)			
Metsulfuron-methyl	13.8	4.0	7.8	11.6	13.6	4.0	9.2	13.0			
	(193.3)	(14.7)	(62.7)	(135.5)	(188.0)	(14.7)	(86.7)	(169.6)			
Pinoxaden + carfentrazone-ethyl	6.3	1.6	7.0	7.3	5.9	1.6	8.6	6.7			
	(38.7)	(1.7)	(48.0)	(52.9)	(34.7)	(1.7)	(73.3)	(44.4)			
Pinoxaden + metsulfuron methyl	3.2	1.2	5.2	6.5	4.6	1.2	6.2	5.9			
	(9.3)	(0.5)	(26.7)	(41.6)	(28.0)	(0.5)	(37.3)	(34.4)			
Pinoxaden + 2,4-D	6.5	1.3	6.7	6.3	6.5	1.3	8.1	5.8			
	(41.3)	(0.9)	(44.0)	(40.3)	(41.3)	(0.9)	(72.7)	(37.6)			
Pinoxaden fb carfentrazone-ethyl	5.5	1.9	6.4	6.9	5.6	1.9	8.7	6.5			
	(30.7)	(2.6)	(40.0)	(47.7)	(3)	(2.6)	(74.7)	(42.5)			
Pinoxaden fb metsulfuron-methyl	4.9	1.2	5.5	4.6	5.5	1.2	6.6	4.8			
	(24.0)	(0.5)	(29.3)	(23.2)	(30.7)	(0.5)	(50.7)	(20.6)			
Pinoxaden fb 2,4-D	6.5	1.4	6.0	4.0	6.0	1.4	10.4	6.5			
	(44.0)	(1.0)	(36.0)	(16.2)	(40.0)	(1.0)	(113.3)	(44.7)			
Carfentrazone-ethyl	14.8	4.9	8.1	11.2	14.4	4.9	10.0	12.4			
	(222.7)	(24.2)	(66.7)	(125.4)	(210.7)	(1.2)	(98.7)	(155.0)			
Mesosulfuron + idosulfuron	7.6	1.4	7.5	6.7	7.1	1.4	7.8	8.7			
	(57.3)	(1.2)	(54.7)	(53.1)	(49.3)	(1.2)	(60.0)	(77.2)			
Isoproturon + 2,4-D	5.8	1.2	6.2	6.7	6.5	1.4	6.7	7.3			
-	(34.7)	(0.5)	(38.7)	(44.7)	(44.0)	(1.0)	(44.0)	(52.9)			
Clodinafop fb 2,4-D	7.2	2.0	7.0	9.8	6.3	1.6	7.7	11.6			
	(50.7)	(3.7)	(50.7)	(98.3)	(38.7)	(1.7)	(58.7)	(135.5)			
2,4-D	12.4	4.2	8.4	10.3	11.8	4.2	9.4	14.2			
	(156.0)	(16.8)	(69.3)	(106.2)	(141.3)	(16.8)	(86.7)	(203.4)			
Weed free	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0			
	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)			
Weedy check	21.0	5.5	11.3	13.6	19.7	5.5	12.6	15.1			
-	(445.3)	(31.7)	(126.7)	(194.8)	(390.7)	(31.7)	(158.7)	(228.8)			
LSD (P=0.05)	2.2	1.2	1.3	2.9	2.7	1.4	2.1	2.4			

Table 3. Effect of treatments on total weed density (no./m²) and weed biomass (g/m²)

Data transformed to square root transformation ( $\sqrt{x+1}$ ). Values given in parentheses are the means of original values.

free, pinoxaden fb 2,4-D and pinoxaden + metsulfuronmethyl could result in significantly lower density of L. temulentum over the weedy check. Metsulfuron-methyl, carfentrazone-ethyl, 2,4-D and mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron were not effective against L. temulentum and P. annua. Pinoxaden was not effective against broadleaved weeds as their count under the treatment was not significantly different from that under weedy check (Table 2). Application of metsulfuron-methyl alone or in combination with other herbicides, 2,4-D and carfentrazone gave effective control of A. arvensis and other broad-leaved weeds during both the years. The effectiveness of metsulfuron-methyl alone or in combination with other herbicides (Kumar et al. 2010, Kumar et al. 2011) and carfentrazone (Singh et al. 2005, Jat el al. 2007) against Anagallis arvensis has been documented.

Owing to reduction in count of one or more than one species, all the weed control treatments resulted in significant lower total weed density and total weed biomass as compared to weedy check (Table 3). Pinoxaden + metsulfuron-methyl (50 + 4 g/ha) resulted in significantly lowest total weed density and total weed biomass among herbicidal treatments and was comparable to weed free. Pinoxaden + carfentrazone-ethyl (50 + 20 g/ha), pinoxaden + 2,4-D (50 + 500 g/ha), pinoxaden fb carfentrazoneethyl (50 fb 20 g/ha), pinoxaden fb metsulfuron-methyl (50 fb 4 g/ha), pinoxaden fb 2,4-D (50 fb 500 g/ha), isoproturon + 2,4-D (1250 + 500 g/ha), mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron (13 + 5 g/ha) and clodinafop fb 2,4-D (60 fb 1000 g/ha) were other superior treatments. 2,4-D (500 g/ ha), metsulfuron methyl (4 g/ha) and carfentrazone-ethyl (20 g/ha) were least effective.

Pawan Katara	, Suresh	Kumar,	<i>S.S.</i>	Rana	and	Navell	Chander
--------------	----------	--------	-------------	------	-----	--------	---------

Treatment	Effective	e tiller/m ²	Grains	s/spike	Test we	eight (g)	Grain yie	eld (t/ha)
Ireatment	2010-11	2011-12	2010-11	2011-12	2010-11	2011-12	2010-11	2011-12
Pinoxaden	204.2	194.7	42.6	50.5	43.4	43.2	3.68	3.55
Metsulfuron-methyl	179.1	167.3	42.6	48.3	42.8	42.1	3.15	3.06
Pinoxaden + carfentrazone-ethyl	200.5	180.7	43.8	49.8	43.2	43.4	3.70	3.66
Pinoxaden + metsulfuron-methyl	205.7	194.7	44.2	51.3	44.0	43.6	3.83	3.81
Pinoxaden + 2,4-D	198.3	186.7	45.1	51.8	42.1	42.8	3.66	3.59
Pinoxaden fb carfentrazone-ethyl	200.5	180.0	43.3	49.1	42.4	42.0	3.58	3.49
Pinoxaden fb metsulfuron-methyl	205.0	180.0	44.9	48.9	43.6	44.0	3.73	3.75
Pinoxaden fb 2,4-D	198.3	199.3	43.3	50.8	42.5	42.6	3.51	3.45
Carfentrazone-ethyl	177.6	186.2	42.5	48.8	42.0	42.4	3.06	3.15
Mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron	186.5	178.7	43.3	51.1	43.3	43.4	3.38	3.40
Isoproturon + 2,4-D	188.0	190.5	44.2	51.5	44.5	43.8	3.59	3.61
Clodinafop fb 2,4-D	195.4	191.6	43.6	50.4	43.4	43.3	3.57	3.54
2,4-D	174.6	198.7	42.7	49.3	42.6	42.5	3.04	2.99
Weed free	208.7	202.7	43.9	51.3	43.8	44.5	3.86	3.90
Weedy check	166.5	145.8	37.3	40.5	39.5	40.1	2.43	2.26
LSD (P=0.05)	7.4	10.5	0.8	1.1	1.8	1.9	0.43	0.46

Table 4. Effect of weed management treatments on yield attributes and yield of wheat

Table 5.	Effectof	weed	management	treatments	on	economics	and	impact	indices

Treatment	Cost of weed control (x10 ³ ₹/ha)	Gross retums (x10 ³ ₹/ha)	$\frac{\text{GR}_{\text{WC}}}{(x10^3 \not\in /\text{ha})}$	NRwc (x10 ³ ₹/ha)	MBCR	Weed persistence index (WPI)	Crop resistance index (CRI)	Herbicide efficiency index (HEI)
Pinoxaden	0.81	64.08	22.13	21.32	26.33	1.66	2.98	1.06
Metsulfuron methyl	0.79	55.23	13.28	12.49	15.71	1.58	1.82	0.45
Pinoxaden + carfentrazone-ethyl	1.28	64.81	22.86	21.58	16.79	2.62	6.63	2.47
Pinoxaden + metsulfuron methyl	0.88	67.13	25.18	24.29	27.46	4.02	8.77	3.50
Pinoxaden + 2, 4-D	0.94	64.11	22.16	21.22	22.53	1.86	8.21	2.97
Pinoxaden <i>fb</i> carfentrazone-ethyl	2.00	62.99	21.04	19.03	9.49	2.89	7.02	2.38
Pinoxaden <i>fb</i> metsulfuron methyl	1.60	66.34	24.40	22.79	14.20	1.58	15.17	5.75
Pinoxaden <i>fb</i> 2, 4-D	1.66	62.00	20.05	18.39	11.07	1.43	10.25	3.36
Carfentrazone-ethyl	1.19	55.77	13.82	12.62	10.57	1.28	2.02	0.49
Mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron	0.78	59.72	17.77	16.99	21.73	2.41	4.56	1.45
Isoproturon $+2, 4-D$	1.33	62.74	20.79	19.46	14.67	2.45	6.32	2.32
Clodinafop <i>fb</i> 2, 4-D	1.87	62.83	20.89	19.01	10.15	5.16	2.68	0.93
2,4-D	0.85	54.21	12.26	11.41	13.40	2.06	1.78	0.39
Weed free	9.60	68.28	26.33	16.73	1.74	-	-	-
Weedy check	-	41.94	-	-	-	1.00	1.00	0.00
LSD (P=0.05)		7.07						

GRwc - Gross returns due to weed control; NRwc - Net returns due to weed control; MBCR - Marginal benefit cost ratio

### Effect on crop

On an average, weeds in weedy check reduced grain yield of wheat by 39.5% over the weed free. All treatments were significantly superior to weedy check in increasing effective tillers/m², spikelets per spike, number of grain per spike, test weight and thereby grain yield of

wheat (Table 4). The higher yield and yield attributes were owing to superior weed control both in terms of reduction in density and biomass of weeds. Grain and straw yields of wheat were negatively associated with weed biomass (r=-0.891 and -0.866, respectively) and weed count (r=0.940 and -927, respectively). With every g/m² increase in weed biomass, the grain yield of wheat was expected to decrease by 3.36 kg/ha (Y=3759.4 - 3.362 X, Y being yield in kg/ha and x weed biomass in  $g/m^2$ ,  $R^2 = 0.794$ ). With increase in one weed/m², the grain yield of wheat may decrease by 5.77 kg/ha (Y = 3905 - 5.744 X, X being weed number/ $m^2$ ,  $R^2 = 0.884$ ). Weed free gave highest grain vield. However, pinoxaden + metsulfuron-methyl (50 + 4)g/ha), pinoxaden (50 g/ha), pinoxaden + carfentrazoneethyl (50 + 20 g/ha), pinoxaden fb metsulfuron-methyl  $(50 \ fb \ 4 \ g/ha)$ , isoproturon + 2, 4-D  $(1250 + 500 \ g/ha)$ , clodinafop fb 2,4-D (60 fb 1000 g/ha), pinoxaden + 2,4-D (50 + 500 g/ha), pinoxaden fb carfentrazone-ethyl (50 fb 20 g/ha) and pinoxaden fb 2,4-D (50 fb 500 g/ha) were as good as weed free. 2,4-D (500 g/ha), metsulfuronmethyl (4 g/ha), carfentrazone-ethyl (20 g/ha) and mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron (13 + 5 g/ha) being statistically at par were less effective in influencing grain yield of wheat.

### Impact assessment

Manual weed control is a costly proposition as evident, cost of weed control under weed free was highest (Table 5). Herbicides are the cheap alternatives under all situations. Because of higher grain and straw yields, weed free resulted in highest gross return and gross return due to weed control. However, due to lower control cost, all herbicidal treatments except 2,4-D, carfentrazone ethyl and metsulfuron-methyl alone were superior to weed free in influencing net returns due to weed control. Pinoxaden + metsulfuron methyl resulted in highest net return due to weed control (₹ 24400/ha) and was followed by pinoxaden *fb* metsulfuron-methyl, pinoxaden + carfentrazone ethyl, pinoxaden and pinoxaden + 2,4-D. Marginal benefit cost ratio (MBCR) was also highest under pinoxaden + metsuluron (27.46). This was followed by pinoxaden (26.33) and pinoxaden + 2,4-D (22.53). Weed persistence index (WPI) was highest under clodinafop fb 2.4-D and *fb* pinoxaden + metsulfuron-methyl, pinoxaden + carfentrazone-ethyl, and isoproturon + 2,4-D. Crop resistance index (CRI) was highest under pinoxaden fb metsulfuron-methyl fb pinoxaden fb 2,4-D, pinoxaden + metsulfuron-methyl and pinoxaden + 2,4-D. Herbicide efficiency index (HEI) was also highest under pinoxaden fb metsulfuron-methyl followed by pinoxaden + metsulfuronmethyl, pinoxaden fb 2,4-D, pinoxaden + 2,4-D and pinoxaden + carfentrazone ethyl.

The present investigation conclusively inferred that combined application of pinoxaden and metsulfuronmethyl/carfentrazone/2,4-D either as tank mixed or sequential was the better alternative to isoproturon + 2,4-D or clodinafop *fb*. 2,4-D in controlling weeds and achieving higher wheat yield and economic returns.

### REFERENCES

- Chhokar RS, Singh S and Sharma RK. 2008. Herbicides for control of isoproturon-resistant little seed canary grass (*Phalaris minor*) in wheat. *Crop Protection* 27(3): 719–726.
- Chopra N, Singh H, Tripathi HP and Chopra NK. 2001. Performance of metsulfuron-methyl and pendimethalin alone and mixtures with isoproturon on weed control in wheat (*Triticumaestivum*) seed crop. *Indian Journal of Agronomy* 46(2): 239–245.
- Dhawan RS, Punia SS, Singh S, Yadav D and Malik RK. 2009. Productivity of wheat (*Triticum aestivum*) as affected by continuous use of new herbicides for management of little seed canary grass (*Phalaris minor*). *Indian Journal of Agronomy* 54(1): 58–62.
- Hoffer U, Muehlebach M, Hole S and Zoschke A. 2006. Pinoxaden– for broad spectrum grass weed management in cereal crops. *Journal of Plant Disease and Protection* 20(5): 989–995.
- Jat RK, Punia SS and Malik RK. 2007. Efficacy of herbicide mixtures and sequential applications against different weeds in wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.). *Indian Journal of Weed Science* 39(1&2): 132–134.
- Kumar S, Angiras NN and Rana SS. 2011. Bio-efficacy of clodinafoppropargyl + metsulfuron methyl against complex weed flora in wheat. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* 43(3&4): 195–198.
- Kumar S, Sangwan N and Punia SS. 2010. Evaluation of pinoxaden in combination with metsulfuron methyl against complex weed flora in barley. 94 p. In: *Proceedings of National Biennial Conference*, Indian Society of Weed Science, Raipur, February 25– 25.
- Kurchania SP, Bhalla CS and Paradkar NR. 2000. Bioefficacy of metsulfuron-methyl and 2,4-D combinations for broad-leaved weed control in wheat. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* 32(1&2): 67–69.
- Malik RK and Singh S. 1995. Little seed canary grass (*Phalaris minor*) resistance to isoproturon in India. Weed Technology 9(3): 419–425.
- Sharma R and Pahuja SS. 2001. Bioefficacy of chlorsulfuron, metsulfuron-methyl and metribuzin alone and in combination for weed control in wheat (*Triticum aestivum*). *Indian Journal* of Weed Science 33(3&4): 112–115.
- Singh S, Singh S, Sharma SD, Punia SS and Singh H. 2005. Performance of tank mixture of metribuzin with clodinafop and fenoxaprop for the control of mixed weed flora in wheat. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **37**(1&2): 9–12.
- Walia US. 2003. Weed Management. Kalyani Publishers, Ludhiana 396 p.
- Yadav DB, Punia SS, Yadav A and Lal R. 2009. Compatibility of sulfosulfuron with carfentrazone-ethyl for the control of complex weeds flora in wheat. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* 41(3&4): 146–149.



### Influence of quizalofop-ethyl on narrow-leaved weeds in blackgram and its residual effect on succeeding crops

S.L. Mundra* and P.L. Maliwal

Department of Agronomy, Maharana Pratap University of Agriculture & Technology, Udaipur, Rajasthan 313 001

Received: 20 October 2012; Revised: 4 December 2012

### ABSTRACT

A field experiment was conducted at Research Farm of MPUAT, Udaipur for two consecutive years during 2008-09 and 2009-10 to evaluate the efficacy of different doses of guizalofop-ethyl as postemergences (at 4-6 leaf stage of weeds) in blackgram and residual effect thereof on succeeding Rabi crops (wheat, gram and mustard). The experiment comprising five weed control treatments, viz. quizalofopethyl at 37.5 and 50 g/ha as post-emergence, pendimethalin 750 g/ha as pre-emergence, farmers practice of two hand weedings at 20 and 35 days after sowing (DAS) and weedy check, was conducted in randomized block design with four replications. To study phytotoxicity, quizalofop-ethyl 100 g/ha was also included in addition to above treatments. In the experimental field, more than 50% weeds were dominated by *Echinochloa* spp. Results revealed that among the herbicidal treatments, quizalofop-ethyl 50 g/ha recorded the lowest narrow-leaved weed density and dry weight at 30 DAS and at harvest during both the years. Quizalofop-ethyl irrespective of its doses was not effective against broad-leaved weeds. The weed control efficiency of quizalofop-ethyl 50 g/ha was 81.3% than the highest (85.6%) under two hand weedings against grassy weeds at harvest. Number of branches and pods/plant, seeds/pod and grain and stover yields of blackgram were also superior in plots treated with quizalofop-ethyl 50 g/ha or two HW. Quizalofop-ethyl was found safe to blackgram, and did not cause any residual toxicity to succeeding crops.

Key words: Blackgram, Chemical control, Echinochloa spp., Quizalofop-ethyl, Residual effect

Blackgram (Vigna mungo L.) is one of the important pulse crops grown during Kharif season in south Rajasthan where the average productivity is only 0.30 t/ha (Anonymous 2010) which is quite low against its potential yield. High temperature coupled with frequent rains during growing period infest the crop heavily with weeds specially by Echinochloa spp. besides some broad-leaved weeds which adversely affect the productivity of this crop. The weeds reduce the seed yield of blackgram as high as 80-90% (Kumar et al. 2000). Echinochloa colona alone, one of the major weeds in blackgram, may reduce the seed yield to the extent of 49% (Rao and Rao 2003). Therefore, control of weeds during critical period of crop weed competition is very important to avoid severe yield losses. Due to labour scarcity, use of manual control of weed is very difficult. In monsoon season sometimes, pre-emergence herbicides become difficult, therefore, suitable post-emergence herbicide are required. Wheat, gram and mustard are the important succeeding crops grown after blackgram therefore, study was also done on residual effect of herbicides, on these crops.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

A field experiment was conducted during the year 2008-09 and 2009-10 at the Instructional Farm of College of Technology and Engineering, MPUAT, Udaipur. The soil of the experimental field was sandy clay loam in texture with low in available nitrogen and phosphorus and high in available potassium. Experiment consisted of five weed control treatments, viz. quizalofop-ethyl (Targa super 5 EC) 37.5 and 50 g/ha as post-emergence (4-6 leaf stage of weeds), pendimethalin (Stomp 30 EC) 750 g/ha as pre-emergence, farmers' practice of doing two hand weedings at 20 and 35 DAS and weedy check. For residual study, the original experimental lay out was kept undisturbed, and wheat, gram and mustard were sown across the plots. The crops were raised as per recommended package. Treatments were evaluated in randomized block design with four replications in blackgram using variety 'T-9' with the plot size of 9 x 3 m. The herbicides were applied by knapsack sprayer fitted with flat fan nozzle using 500 litres of water per hectare. Data on major weed flora, their per cent contribution, weed density and dry biom-

^{*}Corresponding author: sampatmundra@yahoo.in

ass, growth and yield attributes as well as yield of blackgram were recorded following standard practices. Phytotoxicity of different treatments of quizalofop-ethyl on blackgram as well as on follow up *Rabi* crops were also studied. Residual effects of herbicides were studied in succeeding *Rabi* season crops in terms of germination count, plant height as well as yield of these crops.

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

### Weed flora

The major weed flora of the experimental field consisted of narrow-leaved weeds (*Echinochloa* spp. and *Cynodon dactylon*), sedges (*Cyperus rotundus*) and broadleaved weeds (*Parthenium hysterophorus*, *Amaranthus viridis*, *Triantherma portulacastrum* and others). The mean per cent contribution of these weeds were 58.6, 0.9, 6.9, 15.8, 10.1, 4.2 and 3.5, respectively. *Echinochloa* spp. was the major narrow-leaved weed contributed 58.6% in the total weed density. In general, the density and dry biomass of weeds were comparatively higher in 2009 over 2008 which might be probably due to favourable environmental conditions leading to vigorous growth of weeds.

### Weed density

All the weed control treatments significantly reduced the density of narrow-leaved weeds during both the years compared to weedy check. Quizalofop-ethyl 50 g/ha resulted into significantly less narrow-leaved weed density over all other treatments. The mean weed density in quizalofop-ethyl 50 g/ha, farmers' practice, quizalofopethyl 37.5 g/ha and pendimethalin 750 g/ha was 2.04, 3.45, 4.20 and 6.5/m², respectively as against 9.8/m² in weedy check. The herbicide quizalofop-ethyl at either levels of its application did not have any effect on broad-leaved weeds during both the years. However, farmers' practice of two hand weeding during both the years and pendimethalin 750 g/ha were found significant in reducing the density of broad-leaved weeds only in 2009 compared to weedy check. Better response of quizalofop-ethyl in controlling narrow-leaved weeds might be due to the fact that aryloxyphen-oxypropionates (AOPP) class to which this herbicide belongs is readily absorbed and translocated to meristematic region and exert herbicide activity. It acts by inhibiting the enzyme Acetyl Coenzyme-A carboxylase (ACCase) in susceptible species (Burton 1997). Acetyl coenzyme catalyzes, the first committed step of fatty acid biosynthesis, is adenosine triphosphate dependent carboxylation of acetyl Co A to malonyl Co A. Grass species have a eukaryotic type ACCase in the chloroplasts which is sensitive to ACCase inhibitors. Whereas most broad-leaved species have a prokaryotic type of ACCase, which is not sensitive to ACCase inhibitors (Incledon and Hall 1997).

### Dry weight of weeds

It was found that the dry biomass of narrow-leaved weeds at 30 days after treatment (DAT) and at harvest was affected significantly. The mean data on dry weed biomass of narrow-leaved weeds at harvest revealed that lowest weed biomass in farmers' practice (0.53 t/ha) followed by quizalofop-ethyl 50 g/ha (0.68 t/ha), and pendimethalin (1.03 t/ha) as against 3.78 t/ha in weedy check on mean basis (Table 1). The weed control efficiency against narrow-leaved weeds at 30 DAT and at

	Wee	d densi	ity no./	$m^2$	]	Dry bio	omass o	of weed	ls (t/ha)	)	,	Weed c	control	effici	ency (%)			
		at 30 I	DAT	30 DAT At harvest				30 DAT				Athervest						
Treatment	Narr leav wee	ow- ved eds	Bro lear we	oad- ved eds	Narr leav wee	row- ved eds	Bro leav wee	ad- ved eds	narro leav wee	ow- ved eds	Narr leav wee	ow- /ed eds	Bro leav we	ad- ved eds	narr	ow- weeds		
	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009		
Quizalofop-ethyl 37.5 g/ha	4.61 (21)*	3.79 (15)	7.90 (63)	8.83 (78)	0.52	0.65	1.57	1.70	0.71	0.84	76.6	87.1	1.1	3.0	75.4	81.9		
Quizalofop-ethyl 50 g/ha	1.74 (3)	2.33 (5)	7.45 (56)	9.27 (86)	0.21	0.37	1.53	1.68	0.61	0.76	90.4	92.7	3.3	4.5	78.9	83.7		
Pendimethalin 750 g/ha	6.30 (40)	6.86 (47)	6.55 (43)	5.96 (36)	0.25	0.75	1.01	1.10	1.01	1.45	85.6	85.2	36.0	37.2	65.1	69.0		
Farmers practice	3.22 (10)	3.67 (13)	0.71 (0)	5.49 (29)	0.09	0.19	0.46	0.29	0.46	0.60	96.0	96.2	70.7	83.3	84.2	87.2		
Weedy check	8.41 (70)	11.18 (126)	7.57	9.37 (88)	2.9	5.06	1.58	1.75	2.9	4.7	-	-	-	-	-	-		
LSD (P=0.05)	1.18	1.41	2.16	1.48	0.63	0.51	0.56	0.47	0.34	0.39	-	-	-	-	-	-		

Table 1. Weed density, their dry biomass and weed control efficiency as affected by weed control treatments

*Original figures in parentheses were subjected to square root transformation ((x+0.5)) before statistical analysis. DAT - days after treatment

harvest also depicted the same trend and the maximum of 96.08 and 85.68% was found in farmers practice, respectively on mean basis followed by quizalofop-ethyl 50 g/ha with the mean values of 91.55 and 81.30% at 30 DAT and at harvest, respectively. The results were in conformity with the findings of Singh *et al.* (2006).

Different weed control treatments had significant effect on all the growth and yield attributing characters except plant height and 1000-seed weight during both the years (Table 2). The highest number of branches/plant, pods/plant and seeds/pod were recorded in farmers' practice during both the years with mean values of 4.99, 37.48 and 6.93, respectively. However, among the herbicidal treatments, application of quizalofop-ethyl 50 g/ha recorded the maximum number of branches (4.23/plant), pods/plant (31.67) and seeds/pod (6.47) in individual years as well as on mean basis. The increase in growth and yield attributes under these treatments might be attributed due to the reduction in weed competitiveness with the crop which ultimately favoured better environment for growth and development of crop.

All the weed control treatments significantly increased both seed and stover yields of blackgram in both the years of experimentation (Table 2). It was found that the highest seed yield and stover yield of blackgram was recorded in farmers practice followed by post-emergence application of quizalofop-ethyl 50 g/ha. Mean data for two years revealed per cent increase in seed yield due to farmers' practice, quizalofop-ethyl 50 g/ha, pendimethalin 750 g/ ha and guizalofop-ethyl 37.5 g/ha and was 226.1, 188.6, 141.7 and 126.5, respectively compared to weedy check. The corresponding increase in stover yield under these treatments was 249.8, 219.7, 147.9 and 129.5 % as against the lowest recorded in weedy check. The yield levels during first year under different treatments were lower compared to second year because during first year, there were continuous rains at flowering stage resulting in falling of flowers as well as shattering of pods ultimately led to poor yield of crop. The highest yield under farmers practice of two hand weedings at 20 and 35 DAS was due to the fact that this treatment controlled early as well as late flushes of weeds and provided weed free environment to the crop during critical period of crop weed competition. The results are in conformity with the findings of Rajput and Kushwah (2004). On the other hand quizalofop-ethyl 50 g/ha had significantly controlled the most dominated narrow-leaved weed Echinochloa spp. and saved the crop efficiently from its infestation and it reflected in terms of significant increase in growth and yield attributes which

Table 2. Growth, yield attributes and yield of blackgram as affected by weed control treatments

	Plant	height	No of	f pods/	No of 1000-seed			Yield (t/ha)				
Treatment	at ha (c	rvest m)	pla	ant	seed	s/pod	weig	ht (g)	Gr	ain	Sto	ver
	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009
Quizalofop-ethy 37.5 g/ha	55.4	53.3	21.20	31.50	5.91	6.20	56.1	53.6	0.31	0.63	0.62	1.57
Quizalofop-ethyl 50 g/ha	53.3	50.8	24.33	39.00	6.45	6.48	57.8	54.0	0.38	0.83	0.72	2.34
Pendimethalin 750 g/ha	53.8	55.0	25.15	31.75	6.21	6.53	57.6	55.0	0.36	0.65	0.70	1.67
Farmers practice	48.1	54.6	29.70	45.25	6.87	6.98	58.7	55.7	0.41	0.96	0.80	2.54
Weedy check	55.6	60.0	18.95	21.25	5.56	5.63	54.6	53.0	0.21	0.21	0.42	0.52
LSD (P=0.05)	NS	NS	4.13	9.09	0.38	0.58	NS	NS	0.06	0.16	0.11	0.32

 Table 3. Residual effect of weed control treatments on germination count, plant height and yield of succeeding crops

			Plant he	ight (cm	)			Grain/seed yield (t/ha)				
Treatment	Wh	eat	Mu	stard	Gr	am	Wł	neat	Mus	stard	Gra	am
	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009	2008	2009
Quizalopof-ethyl 37.5 g/ha	80.3	82.4	181.6	179.2	42.1	42.0	3.39	4.14	1.74	1.50	1.07	0.66
Quizalopof-ethyl 50 g/ha	79.7	81.5	179.9	180.8	42.1	40.6	3.48	3.99	1.75	1.37	1.17	0.58
Pendimethalin 750 g/ha	79.1	81.8	182.9	182.2	43.9	42.6	3.37	4.12	1.78	1.45	1.19	0.63
Farmers practice	80.7	84.1	182.5	179.5	42.2	41.4	3.51	4.13	1.69	1.47	1.18	0.66
Weedy check	80.0	81.8	181.7	179.4	42.4	44.4	3.39	4.10	1.74	1.54	1.07	0.64
LSD (P=0.05)	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS

Influence of quizalofop-ethyl on narrow-leaved weeds in blackgram and its residual effect on succeeding crops

ultimately resulted into higher yield of crop. Similar findings were also reported by Khedkar *et al.* (2009) and Meena *et al.* (2009) in soybean.

Visual phytotoxicity on blackgram in terms of epinasty, hyponasty, necrosis, vein clearing and wilting at 3,5,7,10 and 15 days after quizalofop-ethyl application did not show any type of phytotoxic effects and thus, found completely safe for the crop.

### Residual phytotoxicity on suceeding crops

Herbicides applied in blackgram did not show any kind of phytotoxicity on any of the succeeding crops, *viz.* wheat, mustard and gram. Post-emergence application of quizalofop-ethyl 37.5, 50.0 and 100.0 g/ha and pre-emergence application of pendimethalin 750 g/ha used in blackgram also did not show any residual effect on germination, plant height as well as seed/grain yield of these crops as evident from the data presented in (Table 3). The mean grain/seed yield of wheat, mustard and gram ranged between 3.72 and 3.77, 1.57 and 1.64, and 0.86 and 0.92 t/ha, respectively.

### REFERENCES

Anonymous. 2010. *Rajasthan Agricultural Statistics at a Glance*. Commissionarate of Agriculture, Rajasthan, Jaipur.

- Burton JD. 1997. Acetyl-coenzyme A carboxylase inhibitors. pp.187–205 In: *Herbicide activity: Toxicology, Biochemistry* and Molecular Biology. (Eds Roe, RM, Burton RM and Kuhr RJ), Burke, VA: IOS.
- Incledon BJ and Hall JC. 1997. Acetyl–coenzyme A carboxylase: quaternary structure and inhibitition by graminicidal herbicides. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology* **57**: 225–271.
- Khedkar HP, Patel BD and Patel RB. 2009. Effect of post-emergence herbicides on yield and economics of *Kharif* soybean. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **41**: 204–206.
- Kumar P, Saraf CS, Singh R and Chander S. 2000. Effect of weed management and sulphur fertilization on weeds and yield in greengram and blackgram system. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* 32:25–30.
- Meena DS, Baldev Ram and Jadon Chaman Kumari. 2009. Effect of Integrated weed management on growth and productivity of soybean. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **41**: 93–95.
- Rajput PL and Kushwah, SS 2004. Integrated weed management in soybean on farmer field. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* 36: 210–212.
- Rao, AS and Rao RSN. 2003. Bioefficicacy of clodinafop propargyl on *Echinochloa* spp. in blackgram. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* 35:251–252.
- Singh P, Nepalia V and Tomar SS 2006. Effect of weed control and nutrient management on soybean (*Glycine* max) productivity. *Indian Journal of Agronomy* 51: 314–317.



### Integrated weed management in sesame

Nisha Bhadauria*, K.S. Yadav, R.L. Rajput and V.B. Singh

College of Agriculture, RVSKVV, Gwalior, Madhya Pradesh 474 002

Received: 15 November 2012; Revised: 22 December 2012

### ABSTRACT

A field experiment was conducted to find out the most effective control measure for weeds in sesame (*Sesamum* indicun L.) under rainfed condition. Result showed that two hand weeding (weed free) recorded lowest weed population and dry weight which was significantly superior over rest of the treatments. Application of quizalofop-ethy 10.05 kg/ha + 1 HW proved most effective and also recorded lower population and dry weight of weeds followed by trifluralin 0.75 kg/ha + 1 HW and pendimethalin 0.75 kg/ha + 1 HW. Weed control efficiency and seed yield was higher under quizalofop-ethyl 0.05 kg/ha + 1 hand weeding as compared to other weed control treatments.

Key words: Herbicides, Integrated weed management, Sesame, Weed control efficiency, Weed flora

India is the world's largest producer of sesame accounting nearly 35% of the total production but its productivity is extremely low (368 kg/ha). Inadequate weed management appears to be one of the major constraints for such low productivity of sesame. Being a slow growing crop during seedling phase, weeds affect the growth of sesame and reduced the yield. The period from 15 and 30 DAS is the most critical period of crop weed competition in sesame (Venkatakrishnan and Gnanamurthy 1998). In oil seed crops, yield loss due to weed competition varied from 16 to 68% (Varaprasad and Shanti 1993). Hand weeding is commonly practiced by the farmers as an effective method of weed control but incessant rain, high wages and timely unavailability of labourers at weeding peaks are also some of constraints. Therefore, integrated weed management (manual as well as chemical weeding) is most efficient and acceptable approach to combat with the weed control problems. Hence, present study was under taken.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

Field studies were conducted during rainy season of 2009 and 2010 at RVSKVV, College of Agriculture, Farm, Gwalior. The soil of the experimental was sandy loam with (7.97 P^H), available N 237 kg/ha,  $P_2O_5$  23.73 kg/ha and K₂O 477.22 kg/ha. There were Ten treatments (Table 1). The experiment was laid down in randomized block design with three replications. Sesame variety '*JT 8*' was sown on 25th July during 2009 and 23rd July 2010 in row 30 cm apart, using 5 kg/ha seeds. Crop was fertilized 40 kg N, 30 kg P₂O₅ and 20 kg K₂O as basal dose. The N,P and K nutrients were applied through urea, diamolium phos-

*Corresponding author: bhadauria.snisha2011@gmail.com

phate (DAP) and muriate of potash, respectively. Trifluralin was incorporated in depth of 2-3 cm top soil layer before sowing, pendimethalin as pre-emergence and quizalofop-ethyl was applied at 20 DAS with hand knapsack sprayer fitted with flat fan nozzle at spray volume of 800 l/ha. Weed density and weed dry weight were recorded at 30, 60 DAS and harvest stage with the help of 0.5 x 0.5 m quadrate by throwing randomly at three places in each plot. Weeds were removed and counted species wise. After drying in hot air oven  $(60\pm1^{\circ}C \text{ for } 24 \text{ hours})$ , weed dry weight was recorded and reported as per square meter. Weed control efficiency was also calculated as suggested by Maity and Mukherjee (2011). The economics was calculated on the basis of prevailing market rates of agriculture produced and cost of cultivation treatments wise.

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

### Effect on weeds

Among the weed flora, *Phyllanthus niruri*, *Commelina benghalensis*, *Digera arvensis*, *Cyperus rotundus*, and *Echinochloa crusgalli* were recorded. All the weed control treatments proved significantly effective in reducing the population and dry weight of weeds as compared to weedy check. Two hand weeding (at 15 and 30 DAS) significantly reduced weed population at 30, 60 DAS and harvest stage over rest of treatments. Although, this treatment was found on par with quizalofop-ethyl in combination with one hand weeding in case of weed dry weight. Yadav (2004) also reported lowest weed dry matter and highest weed control efficiency under pre-emergence application of pendimethalin 0.5 kg/ha + 1 HW at 40 DAS. Among integrated weed management practices, quizalofop-ethyl + 1 HW produced lower weed population which was significantly superior over remaining treatments except trifluralin and pendimethalin with one hand weeding.Whereas, they were also on par among themselves. Among alone herbicides, quizalofop-ethyl recorded lowest value of weeds population, which was at par with trifluralin and both were significantly superior over pendimethalin. Weed control efficiency of treatments varied from 61.3 to 95.6%. Two hand weeding at 15 and 30 DAS resulted in higher value of weed control efficiency followed by quizalofop-ethyle + 1 HW, trifluralin + 1 HW and pendimethalin + 1 HW at 30 DAS. Sootrakar *et al.* (1995) also reported that HW 3 times (25, 40 and 55 DAS) resulted in the lowest weed counts and the highest weed control efficiency (98.8%).Weed control treatment may be attributed to kill and check the growth of weeds due to application of herbicides resulting in reduction in dry matter and increased weed control efficiency. Similar, finding was also reported by Chauhan and Gurjar (1998).

### Effect on crop

All the weed control treatments produced significantly more capsules/plant, seed/capsule, test weight and seed yield kg/ha than weedy check. Two hand weeding at 15 and 30 DAS resulted in significantly highest value in capsules/plant, test weight and seed yield over rest of the treatments. Although this treatment was found on par with trifluralin + 1 HW and quizalofop-ethyle + 1 HW in case of seeds per capsule. Narkhede (2000) observed that cul-

Table 1. Effect of weed control treatment	its on weed population,	, weed dry matter and	weed control efficiency (%)
in sesame (pooled data of two	years)		

	Dose	$\begin{array}{c} \text{Weed population} \\ \text{Dose} & (\text{no./m}^2) \end{array} \text{Weed} \end{array}$				Weed control
Ireatment	(kg/ha)	30 DAS	60 DAS	Harvest	weight $(g/m^2)$	efficiency (%)
Trifluralin (PPI)	0.75	29.8	17.3	13.8	60.4	66.7
Pendimethalin (PE)	0.75	44.8	25.9	17.2	70.2	61.3
Quizalofop-ethyl at 20 DAS	0.05	28.4	17.5	13.4	63.1	65.2
Trifluralin + 1 HW at 30 DAS	0.75	6.8	8.8	5.5	34.2	81.2
Pendimethalin + 1 HW at 30 DAS	0.75	10.5	10.8	7.8	42.5	76.6
Quizalofop-ethyl + 1 HW at 30 DAS	0.05	7.5	7.2	4.2	28.5	84.3
Trifluralin + one hoeing at 30 DAS	0.75	15.4	11.7	8.2	51.16	71.9
Pendimethalin + one hoeing at 30 DAS	0.75	18.3	13.6	10.3	53.9	70.3
Weed free (2 HW at 15 and 30 DAS)	-	4.4	2.7	2.1	8.0	95.6
Weedy check	-	109.9	86.3	51.2	181.4	0.0
LSD (P=0.05)		2.25	2.14	1.37	21.0	-

 Table 2. Effect of different weed control treatments on yield attributes, yields, net returns and B:C ratio of sesame (pooled data of two years)

Treatment	Dose (kg/ha)	No. of capsules/ plant	No. of seeds/ capsule	Test weight (g)	Seed yield (t/ha)	Net returns (x10 ³ ₹/ha)	B:C ratio
Trifluralin (PPI)	0.75	25.4	48.8	2.46	0.65	19.50	2.90
Pendimethalin (PE)	0.75	25.5	49.8	2.39	0.61	17.02	2.59
Quizalofop-ethyl at 20 DAS	0.05	28.2	50.6	2.48	0.65	18.59	2.68
Trifluralin + 1 HW at 30 DAS	0.75	33.3	52.4	2.71	0.88	28.74	3.46
Pendimethalin + 1 HW at 30 DAS	0.75	29.4	51.4	2.65	0.81	24.70	3.04
Quizalofop-ethyl + 1 HW at 30 DAS	0.05	34.0	52.6	2.70	0.88	27.84	3.23
Trifluralin + one hoeing at 30 DAS	0.75	27.6	49.4	2.57	0.75	23.39	3.12
Pendimethalin + one hoeing at 30 DAS	0.75	28.2	48.9	2.55	0.72	21.26	2.85
Weed free (2 HW at 15 and 30 DAS)	-	38.1	54.4	2.77	0.99	31.98	3.42
Weedy check	-	20.3	41.8	2.25	0.41	9.79	2.06
LSD (P=0.05)		1.78	2.50	0.05	0.04	-	-

tural practices *i.e.* two hand weeding and hoeing in sesame significantly gave higher seed yield than rest of the integrated weed management practices. Among integrated weed management practices, quizalofop-ethyle with one HW produced higher number of capsules/plant, seeds/capsule, test weight and seed yield kg/ha which were statistically at par with trifluralin with 1 HW followed by pendimethalin + 1 HW treatments. Among herbicide alone, quizalofop-ethyle recorded significantly higher number. of capsules/plant over treatments trifluralin and pendimethalin. However, this treatment was on par with trifluralin in case of test weight and seed yield kg/ha. While in case of seeds/ capsule, the affect was found to be non-significant. Application of herbicide and cultural practices resulting in reduced crop weed competition and creating good environment for better growth of the plant which gave higher yield of sesame. These results are in conformity with the findings of Sootrakar et al. (1995)

### Monetary returns

All the weed control treatment gave higher monetary returns compared to weedy check because of reduced crop weed competition. Saharia and Bayon (1996) recorded that in sesame integrated control resulted in an increased in net return (₹ 4396/ha) as compare to no weeding. Two hand weeding at 15 and 30 DAS resulted highest net return (₹ 31980/ha) followed by trifluralin 0.75 kg/ha - + 1 HW, quizalofop-ethyl 0.05 kg/ha + 1 HW and pendimethalin 0.75 kg/ha + 1 HW While B:C ratio was higher under trifluralin 0.75 kg/ha + 1 HW (3.46) *fb* 2 HW at 15 and 30 DAS and quizalofop-ethyl 0.05 kg/ha + 1 HW at 30 DAS because cost of treatment of trifluralin + 1 HW at 30 DAS was lower as compared to 2 HW at 15 and 30 DAS treatment. Narkhede *et al.* (2000) obtained similar results.

### REFERENCES

- Chauhan DVS and Gurjar BS. 1998. Mechanical and chemical weed control in sesame (*Sesamum indicum*). *Indian Journal of Agronomy* 43(3): 480–483.
- Maity Swapan Kumar and Mukherjee PK. 2011. Effect of brown manuring on grain yield and nutrient use efficiency in dry direct seeded *Kharif* rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **43**(1&2): 61–66.
- Narkhede TN, Wadile SC, Attarde DR and Suryawanshi RT. 2000. Integrated weed management in sesame under rainfed conditions. *Indian Journal of Agricultural Research* 34(4): 247–250.
- Saharia P and Bayon HC. 1996. Production potential of sesamum (Sesamum indicum L.) as influenced by weed management and nitrogen level. Journal of Agriultural Science Society of North-East India 9(2): 199–201.
- Sootrakar BP, Namdeo KN and Tomar RKS. 1995. Effect of weed control methods on weed growth and yield of sesame (*Sesamum indicum*) varieties. *Crop Research Hisar* **9**(1): 16–21.
- Varaorasad PV and Shanti M. 1993. Increase in oilseed productivity through integrated weed management systems in Andhra Pradesh, pp. 221–222. In: Proceedings of National Seminar on Oilseeds Research and Development in India: Status and Strategies, Directorate of Oilseeds Research, Hyderabad.
- Venkatakrishnan AS and Gnanamurthy P. 1998. Influence of varying period of crop-weed competition in sesame. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **30**(3&4): 209–210.
- Yadav SS. 2004. Integrated weed management in sesame (Sesamum indicum L.) under rainfed conditions of Rajasthan. Haryana Journal of Agronomy 20(1&2): 120–121.



### Relative effects of pre-treatment of ethephon, glyphosate and paraquat on glyphosate translocation and potency in control

Dhanraj, S.B. Manjunatha, B. Shwetha and R. Devendra*

Department of Crop Physiology, University of Agricultural Sciences, Bangalore, Karnataka 560 065

Received: 25 August 2012; Revised: 12 October 2012

### ABSTRACT

Experiments were conducted to standardize duration and level of senescence required to enhance translocation of glyphosate in *Cyperus rotundus*. Senescence was induced by paraquat (500 g/ha) or glyphosate (1.312 kg/ha). Decrease in total chlorophyll and membrane damage was more in herbicide treatments than ethephon. Periodic leaf RWC remained unchanged in control but decreased periodically in ethephon and paraquat. Significantly higher RWC was observed at 72 h in glyphosate than paraquat. Maintenance of membrane integrity and high RWC in glyphosate at 72 h than paraquat facilitated mobility of glyphosate. Total biomass reduction bioassay indicated that senescence induced by glyphosate (1.312 kg/ha) pre-treatment 48 hr followed by (*fb*) glyphosate (1.312 kg/ha) showed significantly more efficacy (7%) than pre-treatment with benzyl adenine (synthetic cytokinin) *fb* glyphosate which reduced efficacy by 9% compared to glyphosate alone.

Key words: Glyphosate, Herbicide translocation, Leaf senescence, Nutrient scavenge

Leaf senescence is a highly regulated process involving senescence associated genes which degrades chloroplasts followed by lipid degradation and nucleic acid. Ethephon produces ethylene, a senescence hormone. Paraquat inhibits photosynthesis, accepts electrons and transfers them to molecular oxygen, produce reactive oxygen species (ROS) leading to membrane damage. Experiments were carried out to assess the role of senescence induced by ethylene or herbicides on translocation and efficacy of glyphosate as reflected by biomass reduction bioassay, and herbicide induced senescence was compared with ethephon induced senescence on leaf physiology of *Cyperus rotundus*.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

Experiments were conducted to standardize duration and level of senescence required to enhance translocation of glyphosate and to assess role of herbicide induced senescence on leaf physiology. Medium size (2 g/tuber) single tuber of *C. rotundus* per pot were sown in pots filled with soil : sand : FYM (6:3:1) mixture. Pots were irrigated as and when required. Forty-five days old plants were used for senescence experiments. The best duration of senescence was assessed by spraying glyphosate (1.312 kg/ ha) and allowed to senescence for varied durations (0, 24, 48, 72 and 15 days), *fb* different glyphosate concentration, *viz.* 0, 0.33, 0.66, 0.984 and 1.31 kg/ha for each set of varied duration of senescence. After 45 days of first spray, total biomass of *C. rotundus* response (logit) was regressed to varied concentration of glyphosate.

After identifying the best senescence induction duration (48 h), the level of glyphosate required for senescence for better control of *C. rotundus* was standardized. Senescence induced by varied glyphosate dosages (0, 0.32, 0.65, 0.98 and 1.31 kg/ha) for 48 h followed by same glyphosate dosages was sprayed to each set of varied level of senescent plant. After 45 days from second spray, the total biomass was recorded and logit response of different level of senescence to varied concentration of glyphosatewas assessed. The total numbers of pots were 75 with three replications for each treatment combination for both level and duration experiments.

Mean and standard deviation of percent biomass (g/ plant) over control was computed and converted into logit value. Logit (eq. 1) response was regressed with logarithmic concentration of glyphosate. Thus, dose-response regression lines were obtained with goodness of fitness (Devendra *et al.* 1997). Based on shift of regression line best duration and level of senescence has been estimated.

Logit  $Y = a + b (log_e(X)) - (1)$ , where Logit  $Y = \{(D-Y/Y-C)\}$ , D and C indicate maximum (100) and minimum (0) per cent response over control, Y denotes percentage of observed biomass over control while a and b represent intercept and slope of regression line and X is the log_e concentration of glyphosate (g/ha).

^{*}Corresponding author: devendra.wc.uasb@gmail.com
Relative effects of pre-treatment of ethephon, glyphosate and paraquat on glyphosate translocation and potency in control

To 45 days old *C. rotundus* induced senescence by spraying glyphosate (1.312 kg/ha), or paraquat (500 g/ ha) and ethephon (5000 ppm) leaf chlorophyll content, membrane integrity and RWC was assessed at Periodic 24, 48 and 72 h.

Fresh leaf samples were collected and kept immersed in acetone and dimethyl sulphoxide (DMSO) of 1:1 proportion for 24 h in vacuum, filtered and optical density of the extract was measured at 652 nm (Hiscox and Israelstam 1979) and expressed as mg/g (eq.1).

Total chlorophyll (mg/g) = OD at 652 x (volume made up/1000) x 1/fresh weight (g) ...... (1)

Cell membrane integrity was measured by leakage of electrolyte (Sullivan and Ross 1979). Ten leaf dishes from periodic fresh leaf samples were incubated in 10 ml of distilled water for 2 h. Leakage of electrolyte into decanted water was measured at 273 nm (initial OD). Water was transferred back and respective leaf discs was boiled for 7 M, cooled and filtered and leakage of electrolyte into decanted water was measured at 273 nm (final OD) and expressed as per cent (eq. 2).

Per cent leakage = (initial OD/final OD) x 100 ...... (2)

Periodic fresh leaves were collected and fresh weight was recorded, then leaves were transferred to petri-dish containing water. leaves were allowed to imbibe water for 4 h and than recorded turgid weight. The leaves were oven dried at 80°C for 48 h, weighted and RWC were estimated using eq. 3 (Barrs and Weatherly 1962). RWC = (fresh weight - dry weight)/(turgid weight - dry weight) x 100 ............ (3)

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Regression analysis showed that glyphosate induced senescence at 48 h had logit biomass to glyphosate and response regression line drastically reduced compared to other duration of senescence (Fig. 1). The slope between different durations regression lines was not same and biomass was drastically reduced for all glyphosate induced regressions compared to non-senescent (0 glyphosate regression). Highest slope of 1.08 was noticed by glyphosate (1.31 kg/ha) induced senescence.

The logit biomass - glyphosate (1.31 kg/ha) at 48 h level of senescence regression line separated out with other levels of glyphosate regression lines (Fig. 2) and the shift was non-parallel, indicating that senescence induced 48 h period responded drastic reduction of biomass for glyphosate of 1.31 kg/ha and more superior to lower dose of glyphosate.

Total chlorophyll content drastically reduced in herbicidest than ethephon - natural senescence inducer (Fig. 3). Total chlorophyll content at 24 h of ethephon treated leaf was on par with control and 72 h later less than control but more than glyphosate and paraquat. This indicateed that ethephon induced senescence was superior to glyphosate and paraquat with intact chlorophyll thus has higher energy for scavenging.



Fig. 1. Effect of varied period of senescence by glyphosate on biomass of *Cyperus rotundus* (error bar indicates replication variation)



Fig. 2. Effect of level of glyphosate induced senescence for 48 h on biomass of *Cyperus rotundus* (error bar indicates replication variation)



Fig. 3. Effect of glyphosate, paraquat and ethephon on total chlorophyll content in *Cyperus rotundus* 



Fig. 4. Effect of glyphosate, paraquat and ethephon on membrane integrity in *Cyperus rotundus* 

Membrane damage was much higher in case of paraquat and glyphosate than ethephon and control (Fig. 4). Initial membrane damage 24 h was more in glyphosate than paraquat, but later at 72 h significantly less damage compared to paraquat. Thus glyphosate induced senescence was better than paraquat but both were inferior to ethephon in membrane damage. Membrane intactness played an important role in efflux of herbicide into phloem depends on plasma membrane transporter (phPT1). Phosphate transporters are up-regulated during leaf senescence.

Leaf RWC in control treatment remained same and superior to herbicides and ethylene. Leaf RWC of glyphosate was on par with ethephon at all stages of senescence but had higher RWA than paraquat especially at 72 h glyphosate (Fig. 5). Thus glyphosate maintained RWC on par with ethephon which helped in enhanced phloem loading, translocation at 48 h after glyphosate application.

Biomass reduction over control was 96.5, 90.0 and 88% in 1.312+1.312, 3.28 and 1.312 kg/ha, respectively (Table 1). These data suggest that senescence induced by glyphosate at 48 h, *fb* glyphosate application enhanced the glyphosate efficacy. Exposure to ethylen eaccelerates leaf senescence whereas BA delays senescence (Grbic and Bleecker 1995). Total biomass reduction was assessed with anti-senescence BA (10  $\mu$ m) pre-treatment 48 h, *fb* glyphosate application. BA treatment reduced glyphosate efficacy by nine per cent compared to glyphosate (1.312 kg/ha). Thus, glyphosate induced leaves senescence at 48 h contribute 9% more to glyphosate efficacy by enhanced translocation owing to phosphate transporters are up-regulated during leaf senescence. During fall season (NovemRelative effects of pre-treatment of ethephon, glyphosate and paraquat on glyphosate translocation and potency in control





Table 1. Effect of herbicide induced	senescence o	n
biomass of C. rotundus		

	Total
Treatment	biomass (g)
Control	111.0 ^a
Glyphosate 3.28 kg/ha	10.9 ^{cd}
Glyphosate 1.312 kg/ha	13.2 ^c
Glyphosate 1.312 kg/ha + after 48 h	3.9 ^d
1.312 kg/ha	
BA 10 $\mu$ m + glyphosate 1.312 kg/ha	$22.7^{\rm b}$
LSD (P=0.05)	8.5

ber to February), glyphosate had lowest  $ED_{75}$  for control of *C. rotundus* (142 g/ha) than other growing seasons (329-1699 g/ha) due to scavenging of nutrients from senescent foliage (Devendra *et al.* 2005).Translocation of ¹⁴C-glyphosate out of fed leaf was 10 and 5.8% during February and June, respectively (Chandranaik *et al.* 2004). Glyphosate (1.3 kg/ha) induced senescence maintained membrane integrity and high RWC than paraquat, which helped in enhanced phloem loading, translocation of glyphosate.

- Barrs HD and Weatherly PE. 1962. A re-examination of the relative turgidity technique for estimating water deficits in leaves. *Australian Journal of Biological Science* **15**: 413–428.
- Chandranaik M, Devendra R, Prasad TG, Anke Gowda SJ and Halesh GK. 2004. Seasonal effect of 14_c glyphosate translocation pattern in different plant parts of C. rotundus. *Indian Journal of Plant Physiology* 9: 367–371.
- Devendra R, Ramachandra Prasad TV and Revanna. 1997. Quantification of joint action of herbicide mixture and identification of dosage for control of *Cyperus rotundus* L. and *Oxalis latifolia* HB&K. *Proceedings of Indian National Science Academy* 63 (4): 349–358.
- Devendra R, Ashok, Chandranaik M, Ashok Kumar TN and Ramachandra Prasad TV. 2005. Importance of growing season and surfactant in reduction of glyphosate dosage in control of *Cyperus rotundus* L. Journal of Plant Biology 32: 39–42.
- Grbic V and Bleecker A. 1995. Ethylene regulates the timing of leaf senescence in Arabidopsis. *Plant Journal* 8: 595–602.
- Hiscox JD and Israelstam GE. 1979. A method for the extraction of chlorophyll from leaf tissue without maceration. *Canadian Journal of Botany* 57: 1332–1334.



# Adsorption of oxadiargyl and butachlor on soil particle size separates

P.C. Rao, Ch. S. Rama Lakshmi*, M. Madhavi, G. Swapna and A. Sireesha

College of Agriculture, Rajendranagar, Hyderabad, Andhra Pradesh 500 030

Received: 17 December 2011; Revised: 14 June 2012

# ABSTRACT

Study on adsorption of oxadiargyl and butachlor was carried out on soil particle size separates of four type of soils from different agroclimatic zones of Andhra Pradesh using batch equilibration technique. Irrespective of the particle size, the per cent adsorption was more in vertisols than alfisols. Among four soils studied, maximum adsorption (59.7  $\mu$ g/g) was observed in 0.05 mm soil separate of vertisol-2, whereas minimum adsorption of 4.5  $\mu$ g/g was observed in 2 mm soil of alfisol-1. The amount adsorbed increased with increase in initial concentration and reached a plateau. The isotherms were mainly parabolic in nature with 'S' shaped tendency. The S-shape reflected the initial resistance to the adsorption of herbicides, to overcome later by the cooperative effect of adsorbed molecules. Soil low to medium in organic carbon, has a tendency to give S-shaped isotherms on account of their hydrophilic nature as compared to soil high in organic carbon which tend to be hydrophobic. The adsorption maxima was positively and significantly correlated with organic carbon content. Freundlich 'K_f' values which indicate the extent of binding of herbicide to the soil constituents were positively and significantly correlated with organic carbon, clay content and clay + organic carbon.

Kew words: Adsorbtion, Butachlor, Herbicide, Oxadiargil, Soil particle size

Adsorption is an important process for determining the ultimate fate of organic chemicals in soils because detoxification mechanism such as degradation, metabolism, microbial uptake and mobilization are operative only on the non-sorbed fraction of the molecules. Pesticide sorption refers to the bonding of the chemical to sites on mineral or organic surfaces which controls the quantity of herbicides in soil solution and thus determines its bioavailability and mobility in soil. Pesticide removal through run off is another pathway of removal from crop lands. During runoff events, the clay and silt sized fractions of soil are relatively carried off the field along with the runoff water resulting in the enrichment of these fine sized fractions at the edge of the field. These fine sized fractions are characterized by high specific area and organic carbon content. Pesticide sorption coefficient for these fractions are expected to be much higher than the whole soil.

It has been shown that it is possible to estimate the sorption capacity of different particle size fractions from the knowledge of their organic carbon content and Freundlich constant in a single or limited number of fractions (Karichkoff 1981, Nked-Kizza *et al.* 1983, Shanti *et al.* 1997). Therefore, it is necessary to characterize herbicide sorption not only on whole soil but also on various soil separates. The present investigation was undertaken to characterize the adsorption of technical grade herbi-

*Corresponding author: sitaramalakshmi20@yahoo.com

cides oxadiargyl (5-tert-butyl-3-[2,4- dichloro- 5-(prop-2-ynyloxy)phenyl]-1,3,4-oxadiazol-2(3H)-one) and butachlor(N-(butoxymethyl)-2-chloro-N-2,6-(diethylphenyl) (acetamide) on various size particles of four selected soils from the different agro-climatic zones of Andhra Pradesh.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

Experiment was conducted at All India Coordinated Research Programme on Weed Control, Acharya N G Ranga Agricultural University, Hyderabad, with two alfisols (A1: ARS, Anantarajupeta and A2: Karimnagar) and two vertisols (V1: RARS, Lam and V2: Kurnool) of Andhra Pradesh during 2007-2008. Representative soil samples were collected from the surface horizon with no background of oxadiargyl and butachlor application. The soils were air dried and passed through a 2 mm sieve. The physico-chemical properties of these soils were analysed by using standard procedures (Jackson 1973).

The soil samples were fractioned to 1 mm, 0.5 mm and 0.25 mm by dry sieving sieves. The < 50 m fraction consisting of silt plus clay was fractionated from these soils by wet sieving method (Jackson 1956). Suitable quantity of soil was suspended in distilled water for 24 h and then stirred on a mechanical stirrer for 30 minutes. The suspension was sieved through 50 micro sieve and the residue was again sieved with fresh amount of distilled water till the filtrate was free of silt plus clay. The filtered suspension was transferred to reagent bottles and allowed to stand overnight for settling of silt plus clay and was air dried under shade, pounded and stored for further studies. The procedure used for studying adsorption on soil particle size separates ensured minimal destruction of chemical nature of soil and this procedure was earlier used by Shanti *et al.* (1997) and Nagamadhuri (2003).

Technical grade oxadiargyl (98% purity) and butachlor (86.87% purity) obtained from M/S Bayer Crop Science, Mumbay and from M/s Hyderabad Chemicals Balanagar, Hyderabad, respectively were used for the present study. Adsorption studies were conducted using the batch equilibration technique.

Two of each 1 mm, 0.5 mm, 0.25 mm and 0.5 mm sieved soils of two selected vertisols and alfisols were equilibrated with 20 ml of oxadiargyl solutions of various concentrations ranging from 0,5,10,15,20,25,30 and 35 µg/ml and 0, 10, 20,30, 40, 50, 60, 70, 80 and 90 µg/ml concentrations of butachlor, respectively in 20 ml capacity bottles for 24 h with intermittent shaking at  $27+2^{\circ}C$ . Ionic strength was maintained at 0.01 M CaCl₂. After 24 h, the slurry was centrifuged at 5000 rpm for 15 minutes. In all the adsorption studies 0.01 M CaCl₂ was used as background electrolyte to suppress non-specific adsorption and to simulate natural conditions found in many soils. Further more, it facilitated the separation of solid material from aqueous solution after equilibration (Borggaard Striebig 1998). Identical soil blanks minus the herbicides were maintained. The absorbance for each treatment and the corresponding blank were measured at 226 nm for oxadiargyl and 410 nm for butachlor. The difference was taken as the actual equilibrium absorbance for which the concentration was calculated with reference to the calibration curve. The amount of herbicide adsorbed per gm of soil was calculated from the difference in the initial and equilibrium concentrations. The supernatant was drawn and the oxadiargyl and butachlor concentrations were determined using UV spectrophotometer at 226 and 410 nm and the quantity adsorbed was calculated.

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Physico-chemical properties of of vertisol and alfisol revealed low content of organic content in respect of whole soil, which was 0.45 and 0.85 g/ka in alfisol and vetisole, respectively (Table 1). Results revealed that the organic carbon content of 2 mm fraction varied from 3.13 (V₁) to 8.51 g/kg (A₁), 1 mm fractions varied from 4.65 g/kg (A₁) to 9.32 g/kg (V₁); whereas in 0.5 mm fractions organic carbon content varied from 7.12 g/kg (A₁) to 10.86 g/kg (V₁) 0.25 mm fractions 8.86 g/kg (A₁) 11.24 g/kg (V₁) and in 0.05 mm fractions 9.46 g/kg (A₁) to 12.61 g/kg (V₁) (Table 2).

# Adsorption of oxadiargyl on soil separates

The adsorption isotherms for various sized fractions were parabolic in nature with S-shaped character indicated a stronger initial competition of water molecules to the surface as compared with the herbicide (Fig. 1 to 4). The extent of adsorption of oxadiargyl (varied in 2 mm sieved soil to 0.05 mm sieved soil in each sample studied) was 4.5 to 11.34  $\mu g/g (V_1)$ ; 21.25 to 59.71  $\mu g/g (V_2)$ ; 15.36 to 27.65  $\mu$ g/g (A₂) and 12.04 to 30.34  $\mu$ g/g (A₁). Among four soils studied, maximum adsorption (59.71 µg/g) was observed in 0.05 mm soil separate of vertisol-2, whereas lowest adsorption of 4.5 µg/g was observed in 2 mm soil of alfisol-1. The amount adsorbed increased with increase in initial concentration and reached a plateau. The isotherms were mainly parabolic in nature with 'S' shaped tendency to reach surface saturation in the concentration range studied (Fig. 1 and 2). The data was fitted to Freundlich equation.

Freundlich constants  $K_r$ , n and  $K_{foc}$  were increased with decreasing particle size fraction. The  $K_{foc}$  values for 2 mm sieved soils was less than the obtained for individual soil fractions, while n values were almost similar for all separates.  $K_r$  values varied for different size fractions, while n values were quite similar. Similar results were reported by Shanti *et al.* (1997) and Nagamadhuri (2003).

#### Adsorption of butachlor on soil separates

The extent of adsorption of butachlor was varied in 2 mm sieved soil to 0.05 mm sieved soil in each sample studied was 32.86 to 62.43  $\mu$ g/g (V₁); 61.63 to 98.61  $\mu$ g/g (V₂); 57.60 to 99.07  $\mu$ g/g (A₂); and 35.20 to 59.84  $\mu$ g/g (A₁). The adsorption isotherms were 'S' shaped (Fig. 3 and 4) confined mainly to the initial stages of adsorption and followed Freundlich adsorption equation.

Freundlich constants  $K_{f,n}$  and  $K_{foc}$  were increased with decreasing particle size fraction. The  $K_{foc}$  values for 2 mm sieved soils was less than the obtained for individual soil fractions, while n values were almost similar for all separates. The  $K_f$  values in 1 mm fractions varied from 0.48 (A₁) to 3.16 (V₁); in 0.5 mm fractions 0.72 (A₁) to 3.81 (V₁); in 0.25 mm fractions 0.91 (A₁) to 4.11 (V₁) and in 0.05 mm fractions 1.16 (A₁) to 4.68 (A₄). The  $K_{foc}$ values were also followed the same trend of an increase in the  $K_{foc}$  with decrease in soil particle size fraction.

When the amount of herbicide adsorbed per gram of organic carbon was plotted for all the fractions, a single coalesced isotherm was obtained. These values were much closer to  $K_{foc}$  and 1/n values of the individual fractions, suggesting that organic matter content of soil separates is



Fig. 1. Adsorption of oxadiargyl in Alfisol-1



Fig. 2. Adsorption of oxadiargyl in Vertisol-1



Fig. 3. Adsorption of butachlor in Alfisol-2

responsible for the adsorption of oxadiargyl and butachlor on soils and their particle size separates (Shanthi *et al.* 1997, Nagamadhuri 2003).

Further, it has been shown that it is possible to estimate sorption capacity of different particle size fractions from the knowledge of organic carbon content in a limited or a number of fractions. Similar studies were conducted by Shanti *et al.* (1997) for adsorption of metaxuron and isoproturon; Nagamadhuri (2003) for atrazine and



Fig. 4. Adsorption of butachlor in Vertisol-2

 
 Table 1. Physico-chemical and textural characteristics of four selected soils of Andhra Pradesh

a. 11		EC	OC	Texture (%)			
Soil	рН	(dS/m)	(g/kg)	Sand	Silt	Clay	
Vertisol							
V1: RARS, Lam	7.82	0.22	0.85	55.8	11.0	33.2	
V2: Kurnool	8.65	0.29	0.45	84.4	2.00	13.60	
Alfisol							
A1: ARS,	7.71	0.24	0.67	74.4	3.00	12.60	
Anantarajpeta							
A2: Karimnagar	6.57	0.16	1.06	76.0	0.4	23.6	

Table 2. Organic carbon content (g/kg) in soil sepa-<br/>rates of selected alfisol and vertisol

Soil/size fraction	2	1	0.5	0.25	0.05
Son/Size muetion	mm	mm	mm	mm	mm
Vertisol					
V1: RARS, Lam	3.13	4.65	7.12	8.86	9.46
V2: Kurnool	5.30	6.60	8.40	9.10	10.30
Alfisol					
A1: ARS,	8 51	9 32	10.86	11 24	12 61
Anantarajpeta	0.51	7.52	10.00	11.21	12.01
A2: Karimnagar	4.53	5.86	7.35	9.64	10.82

isoproturon, Nkedi- kizza *et al.* (1983) for the adsorption of 2,4,5–T and diuron. The organic carbon content increased with decrease in particle size (Table 2). Similar observations were made by Rai *et al.* (2000). It has been shown that herbicides can be removed through run off process, during which the finer sized colloidal fractions are selectively carried off the field with the stream off water. These fine size fractions of soils are characterized by high surface area and organic carbon content. Hence, it is expected that the extent of adsorption on these fractions to be higher than those for whole soils. It is, therefore essen-

		Vertisols		
Soil parameter	$K_{\rm f}$	n	K foc	
O xadia rgyl				
pН	-0.643	0.204	0.016	
OC	0.322	-0.197	-0.070	
Clay	0.632*	0.083	0.008	
Clay+OC	0.623*	0.076	0.003	
Butachlor				
PH	0.829	0.364	0.622	
OC	0.099	0.522	0.455	
Clay	0.902	0.277	0.565*	
Clay+OC	0.901	0.296	0.543*	
		Alfisols		
	$K_{\rm f}$	n	$K_{foc}$	
Oxadiargyl				
pН	0.122	0.124	0.006	
OC	0.290	0.249	-0.136	
Clay	0.450	0.044	0.183	
Clay+OC	0.460*	0.050	0.182	
Butachlor				
PH	-0.385	0.2.19	-0.401	
OC	-0.240	0.283	0.593	
Clay	0.886	0.418	0.670	
Clay+OC	0.889*	0.416	0.666	

Table 3.	Correlation	coefficients	between	soil param-
	eters and ad	sorption of	herbicide	S

tial not only to characterize the extent of adsorption on whole soils but also on various particle size separates of soil.

### **Correlation coefficients**

Simple correlations were worked out between the extent of adsorption, Freundlich constant K_r and k with soil properties. The adsorption maxima (k) was positively and significantly correlated with organic carbon content. The positive and significant correlation between adsorption parameters and clay content indicated the importance of clay content to the adsorption of oxadiargyl and butachlor (Table 3). Another important finding that could be observed was a highly significant and positive correlation between adsorption parameter and clay + OC, indicating that the clay intimated some modifications of their adsorption capacity and they may complement one another on the role of pesticide adsorption beyond that observed in pure inorganic clay systems. Similar results were reported by Raman and Reddy (1993) and Arvind et al. (2000). The role of organic carbon in the adsorption of oxadiargyl and butachlor is consistent with reduced biological activity of these herbicides in soils with high organic carbon content. Organic carbon content has been shown to be the first critical parameter positively and significantly correlated with adsorption of above herbicides in soils (Johnson and Sims 1993, Moreau and Mouvet

1997). Clay content of soil is said to be another critical parameter in adsorption of oxadiargyl and butachlor in soils and its role is often masked by that of organic matter and this can become a significant factor when organic carbon content decreases (Arvind et al. 2000, Scrano et al. 2004). Hitherto, it was opined that organic matter plays an important role in the adsorption of pesticides in soil, where organic matter content exceeds 6 per cent. But in the case of tropical and sub tropical soils, where organic mater content seldom exceeds 2 per cent, clays have been found to be the predominant factor in the adsorption of soil applied herbicides. However, present study revealed that in soils clay and organic matter exists together in the form of clay organo-complexes and these complexes have an important role to play in the adsorption of soil applied herbicides. Raman and Rao (1984) demonstrated that the adsorption of herbicides on model clay-organo complexes was much higher than the corresponding homoionic clays suggesting that the naturally occurring clay-organo complexes in soils play a very significant role in the adsorption of soil applied herbicides. Thus it is possible to obtain significant and positive correlations of adsorption parameters with clay + organic carbon.

- Borggaard OK and Streibig JC. 1988. Chlorosulfuron adsorption by humic acid iron oxides and montomorillonite, *Weed Science* 30: 530-534.
- Goring and Hamaker. 1976. Organic Chemicals in Soil Environment. Marcel Dekker Inc, New York.
- Graham JS and Conn JS. 1992. Sorption of metribuzin and metolachlor in Alaskan Subarctic agricultural soils. Weed Science 40: 155– 160.
- Jackson ML. 1973. Soil Chemical Analysis. Prentice Hall of India, New Delhi.
- Johnson RH and Sims JT. 1993. Influence of surface and subsoil properties on herbicide sorption by Atlantic Coastal Plain Soils. *Soil Science* 155: 339–348.
- Karickhoff SW. 1981. Semi-empirical estimation of sorption of hydrophobic pollutorits on natural sediments and soils. *Chemo-sphere* 10: 833–846.
- Ma L, Southwick LM, Willis GH and Selim HM. 1993. Hysteretic characteristics of atrazine adsorption– desorption by a Sharkey soil. *Weed Science* **41**: 627–633.
- Moreau C and Mouvet C. 1997. Sorption and desorption of atrazine, deethylatrazine, and hydroxyatrazine by soil and aquifer solids. *Journal of Environmental Quality* **26**: 416–424.
- Nagamadhuri NV. 2003. Sorption, presistence and mobility of atrazine and isoproturaon-A physico chemical study. Ph.D thesis submitted to Acharya N.G. Ranga Agricultural University, Hyderabad.
- Nkedi Kizza P, Rao PSC and Jennifer W Johnson. 1983. Adsorption of diuron and 2, 4, 5–T on soil particle size separates. *Journal* of Environmental Quality 12: 195–197.

- Prakash NB and Suseela Devi L. 1998. Effect of organic matter on adoption desorption of pendimethalin in soils. *Pesticide Research Journal* **10**(2): 202–208.
- Raman S and Rao PC. 1984. Adsorption of metoxuron by some soils and their constituents. *Clay Research* **3**(1): 6–8.
- Raman S and Reddy DS. 1993. The effect of soil solution ratio, pH, cations and organic matter on the adsorption of sioproturon. *Indian Journal of Agricultural Research* **27**: 131–136.
- Rai AK, Chhonkarn PK and Agnihotri NP. 2000. Persistence and degradation of pendimethalin and anilofos in flooded versus non flooded soils. *Journal of the Indian Society of Soil Science* 48(1): 57–62.
- Scrano L, Sabino A Bufo, Tommaso RI cataldi and Triantafyllos A Albanis. 2004. Surface retention and photochemical reactivity

of the diphenyl ether herbicide oxyfluorfew. *Journal of Environmental Quality* **33**: 605–611.

- Shanthi G, Chandrasekhar Rao P and Raman S. 1997. Adsorptiondesorption of isoproturon on eight soils of Hyderabad, Andhra Pradesh. *Journal of Indian Society of Soil Science* 45 (3): 494– 498.
- Weber JB and Whitacre DM. 1982. Mobility of herbicide in soil columns under saturated and unsaturated–flow conditions. *Weed Science* **30**: 579–584.
- Weber JB, Swain LR, Stick HJ and Sartori JL. 1986. Herbicide mobility in soil leaching columns, pp. 189–200. In: *Research Methods in Weed Science* (Eds. N.D.Camper) Southern Weed Science Society Champaign.



# Presence of heavy metals in medicinal weed species grown at contaminated sites

P.J. Khankhane*, Jay G. Varshney and V.S.G.R. Naidu

Directorate of Weed Science Research, Maharajpur, Jabalpur Madhya Pradesh 482 004

Received: 14 September 2012; Revised: 19 November 2012

# ABSTRACT

Concentration of heavy metals like Cd, Pb, Ni, Co, Zn, Mn and Fe were tested in medicinal weeds growing at heavy metal contaminated site around Jabalpur during winter season of 2008. Except Vicia sativa, higher concentration of Cd was observed in weeds like Sonchus arvensis (3.07 µg/g), Alternanthera viridis (1.56  $\mu$ g/g), Anagalis arvensis (1.5  $\mu$ g/g), Melilotus indica (1.30  $\mu$ g/g), Eclipta alba (1.14  $\mu$ g/g), Chenopodium album (1.15  $\mu$ g/g), Cichorium intybus (1.05  $\mu$ g/g), Lathyrus sativa (0.77  $\mu$ g/g). Copper concentrations in plant was higher than prescribed standard limit, viz. Amaranthus viridis (46 µg/g), Ageratum convzoides (22  $\mu$ g/g), Polygonum persicaria (37  $\mu$ g/g), Commelina communis (30  $\mu$ g/g), Alternanthera sessilis (22  $\mu$ g/g), Solanum nigrum (22  $\mu$ g/g) and Ipomoea aquatica (21  $\mu$ g/g). Ni and Zn contents exceeded the permissible limit in shoots of Polygonum persicaria (19,265 µg/g), Commelina communis (17,192 µg/g), Alternanthera sessilis (14,216 µg/g), Amaranthus viridis (17,488 µg/g), Ipomoea aquatic (15,238 µg/g), Heliotropicum indicum (16,89 µg/g), Ageratum convzoides (15,127 µg/g), Blumea lacera (3,218  $\mu$ g/g), Solanum nigrum (16, 191  $\mu$ g/g), Convolvulus arvensis (15,125  $\mu$ g/g) and Cyperus *iria* (15,177  $\mu$ g/g) respectively. *Calotropis procera* (21  $\mu$ g/g) exhibited higher Pb concentration exceeding prescribed standard limit. Conversely, Co content was found within prescribed limit in Melilotus indica, Lathyrus sativa, Heliotropicum indicum, Cyperus iria, Convolvulus arvensis, Blumea lacera, Pb below standard limit in Hyptis suaveolens, Cichorium intybus, Lantana camara and Datura stramonium, and no Pb was detected in Alternanthera sessilis, Abutilon indicum, Xanthium strumarium, Anagalis arvensis,

Key words: Contamination, Heavy metals, Standard limit, Weed species

Herbal medicines are in great demand in both developed and developing countries in primary health care because of their great efficacy having little or no side effects. The weeds prevailing abundantly in nature have been used since time immemorial as an indispensable basic raw material in the ayurvedic medicines. Datura stramonium is commonly used for the preparation of 'Kanaka taila' by many industries indigenously and for skeletal muscle relaxant in the western system of medicine respectively. This plant has contributed various pharmacological activities in Indian system of medicine like analgesic and antiasthmatic activities (Soni et al. 2012). However, indiscriminate collection of such weeds from the contaminated sites has deteriorated the quality of medicines. Saper (2004) reported that one out of five avurvedic formulations from South Asian countries contains heavy metals. A single dose of 0.1-0.2 mg Cu/kg body weight can cause gastrointestinal disturbances in sensitive persons (Bosshard and Zimmerli 1994). Ingestion of Zn in large amount cause vomiting and diarrhea and neurological damages.

World Health Organization (WHO) recommended that medicinal plants which form the raw materials for the finished products may be checked for the presence of heavy metals. WHO prescribed maximum permissible limits of toxic metals like Ar, Cd and Pb, which amount to be1.0, 0.3 and 10 ppm, respectively WHO (1998). Weeds species having medicinal value are indiscriminately grown at contaminated sites pose risk in the herbal products of theuraptic use. Their use may disturb the normal functions of central nervous system, liver, lungs, heart, kidney and brain, leading to hypertension, abdominal pain, skin eruptions, intestinal ulcer and different types of cancers.

An investigation was made to study the status of heavy metals (Ni, Co, Pb and Zn) in weedy plants grown in drains carrying waste water and along the roads in Jabalpur and adjoining areas.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

Out of 20 weed species of medicinal value, 11 from drains and 9 from the road sites were selected for the heavy metal uptake study in their shoot part. The weed samples were collected from the various drains including

^{*}Corresponding author: pjkhankhane@yahoo.com.ph

Omati, Urdhana, Panagar, Pariyet and Karonda and road sites of National highway (Nagpur bypass), Adhartal, Khamaria, Mandla and Mazoli in Jabalpur city and its adjoining area during the winter season of 2008. Plants were washed in fresh running water to eliminate dust, dirt and possible parasites and then treated with deionized water and were dried in shade at 25-30°C. During sample preparation for analysis, necessary measures were taken in order to avoid any loss or contamination of heavy metals. For each species, 10-15 plants were collected randomly at maturity stage. The plant samples were thoroughly washed and dried at 70°C for 48 h, ground and mixed thoroughly for metal analysis. Weed samples (1 g) were digested in concentrated nitric and perchloric acid (5:1) till a clear solution was obtained. The solution was filtered, reconstituted to the desired volume and analysed with atomic absorption spectrophotometer.

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Medicinal weeds observed in heavy metal contaminated soils along drains and roads were; Vicia sativa, Chenopodium album, Melilotus indica, Lathyrus sativa, Anagallis arvensis, Alternanthera viridis, Sonchus arvensis, Eclipta alba, Cichorium intybus, Calotropis procera, Hyptis suaveolens, Cichorium intybus, Lantana camara, Alternanthera sessilis, Abutilon indicum, Xanthium strumarium, Anagalis arvensis, Datura stramonium. Aquatic weeds including Polygonum persicaria, Commelina communis, Alternanthera sessilis, Amaranthus viridis, Ipomoea aquatica, Heliotropicum indicum, Ageratum conyzoides, Blumea lacera, Solanum nigrum, Convolvulus arvensis and Cyperus iria were observed in the waste water carrying drains in Jabalpur and adjoining areas.

The concentration of Cu, Ni, Zn, Mn, Cd and Pb in selected medicinal unmetals plants are depicted (Table 1 and 2). Higher concentration of Co (Table 1 and 2) was found in Amaranthus viridis (46  $\mu$ g/g) followed by Polygonum persicaria (37 µg/g), Ageratum conyzoide (37 µg/g), Commelina communis (30 µg/g), Alternanthera sessilis (22 µg/g), Solanum nigrum (22 µg/g) and Ipomoea aguatica (21µg/g) grown in waste water carrying drain whereas Vicia sativa (78.4 µg/g), Chenopodium album, (31.8 µg/g) Anagalis arvensis, (20.5 µg/g), Alternanthera viridis, (22.6 µg/g) Sonchus arvensis, (41.4  $\mu g/g$ ) Eclipta alba, (48.9  $\mu g/g$ ), Cichorium intybus (28.2)  $\mu$ g/g) grown in contaminated field soil irrigated with waste water which was beyond the prescribed limit (20  $\mu$ g/g) as suggested by European Union. Conversely, the Co content was found within prescribed limit in weeds growing along the drain including *Heliotropicum indicum*, *Cyperus iria*, *Convolvulus arvensis*, *Blumea lacera* and in weeds growing in field including *Melilotus indica*, *Lathyrus sativa* respectively. High levels Cu may cause metal fumes fever with flue like symptoms, hair and skin decoloration, dermatitis, irritation of the upper respiratory tract, metallic taste in the mouth and nausea. FDA 1993 has recommended the lower limit of the acceptable range of Cu as 20 IJg/mg body weight per day (FDA 1993). Co deficiency results in anemia and congenital inability to excrete resulting in Wilson's disease (Bull and Cox *1994*).

The concentration of Ni in different plants was higher in weed species, Polygonum persicaria (19 µg/g), Commelina communis (17  $\mu$ g/g), Alternanthera sessilis (14 µg/g), Amaranthus viridis (17 µg/g), Ipomoea aquatica (15 µg/g), Heliotropicum indicum (16 µg/g), Ageratum conyzoides (15 µg/g), Blumea lacera (3 µg/g), Solanum nigrum (16  $\mu$ g/g), Convolvulus arvensis (15 $\mu$ g/g) and *Cyperus iria* (15  $\mu$ g/g). The most common ailment arising from Ni is an allergic dermatitis known as Ni itch, which usually occurs when skin is moist. Further Ni has been identified as a suspected carcinogen and adversely affects lungs and nasal cavities. Although Ni is required in minute quantity for body as it is mostly present in the pancreas and hence plays an important role in the production of insulin. Its deficiency results in the disorder of liver (Pendias and Pendias 1992). EPA has recommended daily intake of Ni below be <1 mg beyond which it is toxic (McGrath and Smith 1990).

High concentration of Zn was found in *Amaranthus viridis* (488 µg/g) followed by *Polygonum persicaria* (265 µg/g. *Ipomoea aquatica* (238 µg/g), *Blumea lacera* (218 µg/g), *Alternanthera sessilis*, (216 µg/g). *Commelina communis* (192 µg/g), *Solanum nigrum* (191 ppm), *Cyperus iria* (177 ppm) and *Ageratum conyzoides* (127 ppm), *Convolvulus* arvensis (125 µg/g) and *Heliotropicum indicum* (89 µg/g) (Table 1). Zn is an essential trace element for plant growth and also plays an important role in various cell processes including normal growth, brain development, behavioural response, bone formation and wound healing. Zn deficient patients fail to improve their power of perception and also causes loss of sense of touch and smell (Hunt 1994). The dietary limit of Zn is 100 µg/g.

Maximum concentration of Mn was found in Alternanthera sessilis (124 ppm), Hyptis suaveolens (93.9 ppm), Calotropis procera (76.6  $\mu$ g/g), Lantana camara (74.5 $\mu$ g/g), Cichorium intybus (68.8  $\mu$ g/g), Datura stramonium (65.4  $\mu$ g/g), Abutilon indicum, (27.8  $\mu$ g/g) which P.J. Khankhane, Jay G. Varshney and V.S.G.R. Naidu

Medicinal weeds grown in contaminated soils along	Hea (µg/g	ivy metals dry weigh	t)	Medicinal weeds grown at contaminted soils	Heavy metals (µg/g dry weight)		
drains	Cu	Cd	Fe	along roads	Pb	Mn	
Vicia sativa	78.4	ND*	3485	Calotropis procera	21.0	76.6	
Chenopodium album	31.8	1.11	547.5	Hyptis suaveolens	6.25	93.9	
Melilotus indica	Nd	1.30	ND	Cichorium intybus	3.00	68.8	
Lathyrus sativa	Nd	0.77	ND	Lantana camara	5.5	74.5	
Anagalis arvensis	20.5	1.55	1060	Alternanthera sessilis	ND	124	
Alternanthera viridis	22.6	1.56	621	Abutilon indicum	ND	27.8	
Sonchus arvensis	41.4	3.07	923	Xanthium strumarium	ND	ND	
Eclipta alba	48.9	1.14	962	Anagalis arvensis	ND	ND	
Cichorium intybus	28.2	1.05	646	Datura stramonium	2.15	65.4	
EU ¹ , PFA ² limit, critical	$< 20^{1}/30^{2}$	$0.2^{1}/1.5^{2}$	-	WHO ³ Limit	$10^{3}$	$300-500^{3}$	
concentration of Mn ³							

Table 1. Heavy metal uptake by weed species grown in contaminated soils in Jabalpur

ND - Not detected

 
 Table 2. Heavy metals concentrations in aquatic weeds grown in drains carrying waste water

Weed species grown in	Heavy metals (µg/g dry weight)						
drains	Co	Ni	Zn	Fe			
Amaranthus viridis	46	17	488	420			
Commelina communis	30	17	192	1257			
Alternanthera sessilis	22	14	216	345			
Ipomoea auatica	21	15	238	510			
Heliotropicum indicum	9	16	89	550			
Polygonum persicaria	37	19	265	1240			
A geratum conyzoides	37	15	127	818			
Blumea lacera	17	3	218	574			
Solanum nigrum	22	16	191	400			
Convolvulus arvensis	13	15	125	1900			
Cyperus iria	7	15	177	513			
Range	7-46	3-19	89-488	345-1900			
EU ¹ , PFA ² limit	$<\!20^{1}$	$< 1.5^{1}$	$< 50^{2}$	-			

was within normal background level (300-500  $\mu$ g/g), whereas no Mn was detected in *Xanthium strumarium* and *Anagallis arvensis*. Mn deficiency in plants causes chlorosis. The estimated safe and adequate daily dietary intake in adults is 11 mg/day (Pendias and Pendias 1992). Deficiency of Mn in beings human causes myocardial infarction and other cardiovascular diseases, also disorder of bony cartilaginous growth in infants and children (Smith 1990, Barceloux 1999).

High Fe concentration was recorded in *Convolvulus* arvensis (1900 µg/g dry weight) followed by *Commelina* communis (1257 µg/g), *Polygonum persicaria* (1240 µg/ g), Ageratum conyzoide (818 µg/g), Blumea lacera (574 µg/g), Heliotropicum indicum (550 µg/g), Ipomoea auatica (510 µg/g), Cyperus iria (513 µg/g), Amaranthus viridis (420 µg/g), Solanum nigrum (400 µg/g) and Alternanthera sessilis (345 µg/g) grown along the drain and Vicia sativa (3485 µg/g), Anagallis arvensis (1060 µg/g), Eclipta alba (962 µg/g), Sonchus arvensis (923 µg/g), Cichorium intybus (646 µg/g), Alternanthera viridis (621µg/g) and Chenopodium album (547.5 µg/g), was beyond the prescribed limit (20 µg/g) as suggested by EU. Conversely, no Fe content was found in weeds viz., Melilotus indica and Lathyrus sativa. The dietary limit of Fe in the food is 10-60 mg/day (Kaplan *et al.* 1993). Low Fe content causes gastrointestinal infection, nose bleeding and myocardial infarction (Hunt 1994).

Cd accumulates in human body and damages mainly kidneys and liver. Except Vicia sativa, Cd contents were observed in field weeds like Sonchus arvensis (3.07 µg/ g), Alternanthera viridis (1.56 µg/g), Anagallis arvensis (1.55 µg/g), Melilotus indica (1.30 µg/g), Eclipta alba  $(1.14 \mu g/g)$ , Chenopodium album  $(1.11 \mu g/g)$ , Cichorium intybus (1.05  $\mu$ g/g) and Lathyrus sativa (0.77  $\mu$ g/g). The maximum acceptable concentration of Cd for food stuff is around 0.2 ppm (EU limit), 1 ppm (Neil 1993). Calotropis procera (21 ppm) accumulated higher concentration of Pb which exceeded the prescribed standard limit (Table 2), whereas Hyptis suaveolens (6.25 µg/g), Cichorium intybus (3.00 µg/g), Lantana camara (5.5 µg/g) and Datura stramonium (2.15 µg/g) absorbed Pb below the prescribed standard limit. However, no Pb was detected in Alternanthera sessilis, Abutilon indicum, Xanthium

*strumarium, Anagallis arvensis* grown in soils along roads. The typical symptoms of Pb poisoning are colic, anemia, headache, convulsions and chronic nephritis of the kidneys, brain damage and central nervous system disorders. WHO (1998) prescribed limit for Pb contents in herbal medicine is 10 ppm.

Indiscriminate use of medicinal weeds grown in waste water carrying drain or soils irrigated with untreated waste water and soils contaminated along the roads roses great risk of metal entry into food chain. Heavy metal contents in most of the weeds with medicinal values exceeded the prescribed stringent EU limit as well as the PFA Indian limit. Higher concentration of Co (78.4 µg/g) in Vicia sativa, Pb (22 µg/g) in Calotropis procera, cadmium (3.07 ppm) in Sonchus arvensis, Ni (19 ppm) in Polygonum persicaria, Zn (488 µg/g) in Amaranthus viridis, Mn (232  $\mu g/g$ ) in Alternanthera sessilis, Fe (1900  $\mu g/g$ ) in Convolvulus arvensis were above the detection limits. These findings may be taken into consideration while using herbs for human consumption. Medicinal plants used for human consumption or for preparation of herbal products and standardized extracts should be collected from an unpolluted natural habitat.

### REFERENCES

Anandalwar TR and Venkateswara R. 1981. Weed-A main source of ayurvedic formulations, pp. 54–68. In: Proceedings of 8th Asian-Pacific Weed Science Society Conference, Vol. I, Bangalore, India.

- Barceloux GD. 1999. Mn and Ni in food. *Clinical Toxicology* 37: 239-258 & 293–309.
- FDA 1993. Quality standard for foods and with no identity standards; bottle water. Food and drug administration code of Fe. *Registered No.*, 58, 41612.
- Bull P and Cox DW. 1994 Wilson disease and Menkes disease: new handles on heavy metal transport. *Trends in Genetic Science* **10**: 248–252.
- Hunt JR. 1994. Bioavailability of Fe, Zn and other trace minerals for vegetarian diets. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 78: 633–39.
- McGrath SP and Smith S. 1990. Chromium and Ni, 125 pp. In: *Heavy Metals* in Soils. (Ed. Alloway BJ), Blackie, Glasgow, .
- Pendias AK and Pendias H. 1992. *Trace Elements in Soils and Plants*, 365 p. 2nded. Boca Raton F1: CRC Press.
- Saper RB, Stefanos NK and Janet P. 2004. Heavy metal content of ayurvedic herbal medicines products. *Journal of American Medical Association* 292(23): 2868–2873.
- Smith KA. 1990. Mn and cobalt in heavy metals in soils, p.197. In: *Heavy Metals* in Soils(Ed. Alloway BJ). Blakie, Glasgow.
- Soni P, Siddique AA, Dwiwedi J and Soni V. 2012. Pharmacological properties of *Datura stramonium* L. as a potential medicinal tree: An overview. Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Biomedicine 2(12): 1002–1008.
- World Health Organization. 1998. Quality Control Methods for Medicinal Plant Materials. WHO Geneva Switzerland.



# Weed control through smothering crops and use of plant extracts as bioherbicides

D. Nongmaithem*, D. Pal and R.K. Ghosh

Department of Agronomy, Bidhan Chandra Krishi Viswavidyalaya, Mohanpur, Nadia, West Bengal 741 252

Received: 9 September 2012; Revised: 27 November 2012

# ABSTRACT

A field experiment was conducted at BCKV, Mohanpur during the pre-*Kharif* season of 2010 and 2011 to observe the weed smothering ability of different crops and also to evaluate the bio-herbicidal potential of plant extracts on weeds. The study revealed that among the crops, significantly lowest population of different categories of weeds were found under black gram while highest population was recorded under sesame. Among the weed management practices, hand weeding at 20 DAS resulted in lowest population of all categories of weeds at 30 DAS. Among the botanical plant extracts, *Ageratum conyzoides* extract 5% (w/v) recorded lowest sedge and broad-leaved weed population while lowest grassy weed population was recorded under *Ocimum sanctum* extract 5% (w/v). The highest weed control efficiency was recorded under hand weeding treatment followed by fenoxaprop-p-ethyl while among the botanical plant extract, *Ageratum conyzoides* recorded the highest.

Key words: Bioherbicids, Herbicides, Plant extracts, Smoothering effect, Weed control

Synthetic herbicides continue to be a key component in most weed management strategies, but, the indiscriminate use of chemical herbicides for weed control in the last 50 years has resulted in serious ecological and environmental problems and developed resistance to herbicide in weeds and to challenge these problems, research has increased its effort to find out alternative strategies. The negative effects of commercial herbicide use on environmental contamination and human health make necessary to diversify weed management options (Duke 1986). The increasing concern about the toxicity of synthetic herbicides has boosted the search for eco-friendly and sustainable weed management practices. Plants offer an excellent source of biologically active natural products and have enormous potential to inspire and influence modern agrochemical research. Natural compounds from plants provide potential for new herbicidal solutions, or lead compounds for new herbicides (Duke et al. 2000, Vyvyan 2002). A number of classes of allelochemicals causing inhibition of germination and growth of weeds have been identified (Wu et al. 1999). Plant extracts (compound mixtures) potentially possess multiple phytotoxic compounds and hence multiple modes of simultaneous herbicidal attack, making it more difficult for weeds to develop herbicide resistance and most products show wide windows of crop safety. Present study was undertaken to observe the weed smothering ability of different crops

(sesame, greengram and blackgram) and to test the bioherbicidal properties of some commonly available plants on the weeds of different crops for their management.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

The field experiment was conducted at the Instructional Farm, Jaguli, Bidhan Chandra Krishi Viswavidyalaya, Mohanpur, Nadia, West Bengal having medium land topography during pre-Kharif season of 2010 and 2011. The experimental soil was Gangetic new alluvial (inceptisol) with sandy clay loam texture, having good irrigation cum drainage facility and medium soil fertility status with neutral soil pH. The experiment was conducted in split plot design replicated thrice, keeping the crops (C) under the main plot treatment, sesame, greengram, black gram and nine weed management treatments allocated in the subplot treatments, viz. untreated control, hand weeding at 20 DAS, 5% (w/v) Ageratum conyzoides aqueous extract,  $W_4$ : 5% (w/v) Blumea lacera aqueous extract, W₅: 5% (w/v) Ocimum sanctum aqueous extract, W₆: 5% (w/v) Physalis minima aqueous extract, W₇: 5% (w/v) Amaranthus tricolor aqueous extract, W8: Quizalofop-pethyl 5 EC 50 g/ha at 20 DAS, W₉: Fenoxaprop-p-ethyl 9 EC 30 g/ha at 20 DAS. All the botanical extract treatments were applied as pre-emergence at 1 DAS and added with surfactant Tween 80 0.25%. The net plot area was  $3 \times 2$ m. The varieties of crops used were: Sesame- Rama (Improved Selection-5), Greengram-Bireswar (WBM-34-1-1) and Blackgram- Sarada (WBU-108). A spacing of  $30 \times$ 

^{*}Corresponding author: debikanong@gmail.com

10 cm from row to row and plant to plant respectively for all the crops was maintained. The recommended dose of fertilizer to each crop was applied.

The plant extracts and herbicides were sprayed as per the necessary treatments with a knap sack sprayer with flood jet deflector nozzle size WFN 0.040 with great care to ensure uniform spraying after proper calibration. Data on weeds were recorded in a quadrat ( $0.5 \times 0.5$  m) per plot and converted to 1 m². Weeds were counted and removed for recording their dry weights. These data were subjected to square root transformation

The data collected were subjected to statistical analysis appropriate to the design by following the procedure laid out by Gomez and Gomez 1984. The significance of different sources of variations was tested by Fisher's and Snedecor's F-test at probability level of 0.05. For the determination of critical difference at 5% level of significance, the statistical tables formulated by Fisher and Yates (1979) tables were consulted. The values wherever necessary were transformed into square root values as applicable for respective statistical analyses (Panse and Sukhatme 1978).

Aqueous extracts were prepared by following the procedure of Cheema and Khaliq (2000). Leaves of plants (*A. conyzoides, B. lacera* and *P. minima*) were collected from BCKV campus whereas that of *O. sanctum* and *A.tricolor* from Jaguli area. After collection, leaves were dried in shade at room temperature for a week and later dried at 40°C in oven for 48 h and grounded to powder. The dried powder material was soaked in water in the ratio 1:5 (w/v) for 24 hours. Then the water extracts were collected by passing through sieves. The filtrates were boiled at 100°C for reducing the volume (3 litres). The final extract was left to stand at 4°C for 30 M and then filtered. The concentrated extract was collected for spraying in the specific treatment plots.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Major weed species observed in the experimental field were: Cynodon dactylon, Echinochloa colona, Eleusine indica, Digitaria sanguinalis, Dactyloctenium aegyptium, Cyperus rotundus, Euphorbia hirta, Alternanthera philoxeroides, Trianthema portulacastrum, Cleome viscosa, Blainvillea latifolia and Digera arvensis.

At 15 DAS, the weeds (grass, sedge and broad-leaved weed) did not vary significantly under different crops which might be attributed to the fact that at this stage the crops did not have the ability of smothering the weeds due to the initial establishment of the crops, particularly the canopy

structure of the crop. At 30 DAS, the weeds (grass, sedge and broad-leaved) vary significantly under different crops. The population of weeds were found lowest under blackgram followed by greengram while highest was obtained in sesame treatment, having lowest weed control efficiency of 27.72%. Blackgram recorded highest weed control efficiency of 36.22% followed by greengram with 32.36%. This might be due to the weed smothering ability of the legumes due to profuse canopy which also resulted in higher weed control efficiency. Ghosh et al. (2007) also expressed similar opinions, where legumes with good canopy were more efficient than sesame for weed control. Among the two legume crops, though the difference was not so large, population of weeds were found to be lower in black gram than green gram. The reason might be due to more branched stature of this crop compared to greengram resulting in denser canopy which resulted in higher suppression of weeds. Ali (1988) also expressed the weed smothering potential of black gram where the crop has been reported to smother weed flora appreciably by 20-45%.

Under different weed management, the grassy weed at 15 DAS treatments varied significantly where Ocimum sanctum extract recorded least grassy weed population followed by Ageratum conyzoides extract which did not vary significantly with each other. Sharma and Singh (2004) and Souza et al. (2009) also revealed the bioherbicidal property of Ocimum sanctum extracts. In case of sedge, weed population at 15 DAS, maximum control was found in Ageratum conyzoides extract followed by Blumea lacera extract. The maximum control of broad leaved weed at 15 DAS was recorded in Ageratum convzoides extract. Kato et al. (2001) also reported the herbicidal effect of the shoot extracts of Ageratum conyzoides. Trand et al. (2004) also gave similar views in field conditions. At 15 DAS, there was no control of weeds in hand weeding and chemical herbicide plots since the treatments were implemented at 20 DAS.

The lower density of weeds in the plant extract treatments might be due to the presence of suppressive water soluble allelochemicals associated with the respective plant extracts. The biochemical interactions might have occurred when the water soluble chemicals present in the botanical extracts came in contact with the embryo of the weed seeds after application which influenced the germination, survival, growth and development of weeds. The inhibition of weeds might have occurred through different toxic mechanism such as reduction in germination or lengthening of germination process or slowing seedling growth which was also reported by Ercoli *et al.* (2007).

		At 15 DAS			At 30 DAS	Weed control	
Treatment	Grass	Sedge	Broad- leaved weeds	Grass	Sedge	Broad- leaved weeds	efficiency (%) at 30 DAS
Crops							
Sesame	4.85 (23.69)	4.69 (21.81)	4.56 (20.69)	6.28 (41.76)	7.76 (61.41)	5.18 (27.69)	27.72
Greengram	4.62 (21.33)	4.75 (22.37)	4.71 (21.83)	5.91 (36.41)	7.30 (54.41)	5.02 (25.63)	32.36
Blackgram	4.43 (19.91)	4.65 (21.57)	4.59 (20.96)	5.26 (29.56)	6.42 (43.59)	4.65 (22.31)	36.22
LSD (P=0.05)	NS	NS	NS	0.315	0.339	0.069	-
Weed management							
Untreated control	5.38 (29.28)	5.03 (24.94)	4.78 (22.44)	7.40 (56.39)	8.81 (77.28)	5.85 (34.00)	-
Hand weeding at 20 DAS	4.85 (23.72)	4.80 (22.72)	4.53 (20.22)	3.27 (10.50)	4.06 (17.33)	2.55 (6.78)	69.73
5% (w/v) Ageratum conyzoides aqueous extract	4.27	3.91	4.09	6.38 (40.44)	6.91 (47.89)	5.07	32.59
5% (w/v) Blumea lacera	4.37	4.13	4.35	6.60 (43.33)	7.61	(26.83)	23.29
5% (w/v) Ocimum sanctum	4.00	(10.70) 4.27 (17.94)	(10.01) 4.47 (19.78)	6.09 (36.78)	(51.94)	(28.03) 5.37 (28.72)	28.67
5% (w/v) <i>Physalis minima</i> aqueous extract	(19.44)	4.78	4.65	6.66 (44.22)	7.98	(30.44)	15.14
5% (w/v) Amaranthus tricolor aqueous extract	4.56 (20.56)	4.97 (24.33)	4.85 (23.22)	7.32 (53.61)	8.46 (71.94)	5.73 (32.50)	9.44
Quizalofop-p-ethyl 50g/ha	4.81 (23.28)	5.22 (27.06)	4.95 (24.56)	4.42 (20.00)	6.80 (46.22)	4.68 (21.72)	52.14
Fenoxaprop-p-ethyl 30g/ha	5.07 (25.56)	5.14 (26.11)	4.91 (23.83)	4.20 (17.89)	6.63 (44.06)	4.55 (20.39)	57.87
LSD (P=0.05)	0.347	0.179	0.195	0.379	0.381	0.281	-

 Table 1. Effect of treatments on weed population (no./m²) at 15 DAS and 30 DAS and weed control efficiency (pooled data)

Figures in parentheses are original values, which are subjected to square root transformation ( $\sqrt{x+0.5}$ )

At 30 DAS, highest population of all categories of weeds was recorded in untreated control treatment while lowest population was found in hand weeding treatment, which was followed by chemical herbicide treatments which were statistically ont par with each other. Among the plant extracts, *Ocimum sanctum* extract recorded lowest population of grassy weed which was followed by *Ageratum conyzoides* extract which did not vary significantly with each other. In case of sedge and broad-leaved weed, *Ageratum conyzoides* extract recorded lowest sedge weed population and it was statistically at par with fenoxaprop-p-ethyl treatment.

After the application of chemical herbicide treatments at 20 DAS, there was reduction in the population of weeds at 30 DAS, where the reduction was more pronounced in grassy weed. Chin and Pandey, (1991) also obtained similar results where application of fenoxaprop-ethyl resulted in a significant reduction in monocotyledon weeds. Among the two herbicides used in the experiment, though the results obtained from both the treatments were statistically at par, fenoxaprop-p-ethyl exhibited more suppression of all categories of weeds than quizalofop-p-ethyl, which might be due to the contact as well as systemic action of the former herbicide while quizalofop-p-ethyl exhibited only systemic action. Fenoxaprop-p-ethyl treatment recorded higher weed control efficiency of 57.9% than Quizalofopp-ethyl treatment which recorded 52.1%. Similar type of observations were also reported by Sitangshu (2006) while working in jute in West Bengal where fenoxaprop-p-ethyl showed highest WCE (86.6%), closely followed by quizalofop-p-ethyl (79%). Result showed that at 30 DAS, highest weed control efficiency of 69.7% was recorded by hand weeding treatment while among the plant extract treatments *Ageratum conyzoides* extract recorded highest weed control efficiency (32.6%).

- Ali M. 1988. Weed suppressing ability of short duration legumes with pigeon pea under rainfed conditions, *Tropical Pest Man*agement 34: 384–387.
- Cheema ZA and Khaliq A. 2000. Use of sorghum allelopathic properties to control weeds in irrigated wheat in a semi-arid region of Punjab. *Agriculture, Ecosystem and Environment* **79**: 105–112.
- Chin DV and Pandey J. 1991. Effect of pre- and post-emergence herbicides on weeds and yield of blackgram (*Phaseolus mungo*). *Indian Journal of Agronomy* **36** (Supplement): 276–277.
- Duke SO, Romagni JG and Dayan FE. 2000. Natural products as sources for new mechanisms of herbicidal action. *Crop Protection* **19**: 583–589.
- Duke R. 1986. Naturally occurring chemical compounds as herbicides. *Review of Weed Science* 2: 17–65.
- Ercoli L, Masoni A, Pampana S and Arduini I. 2007. Allelopathic effects of rye, brown mustard and hairy vetch on redroot pigweed, common lambsquarter and knotweed. *Allelopathy Journal* **19**(1): 249–256.

- Ghosh PK, Bandyopadhyay KK, Wanjari RH, Manna MC, Misra A, Mohanty K and Subba Rao MA. 2007. Legume Effect for enhancing productivity and nutrient use efficiency in major cropping systems–An Indian perspective: A review. *Journal of Sustainable Agriculture* **30**(1): 59–86.
- Kato and Noguchi H. 2001. Assessment of the allelopathic potential of Ageratum convzoides. Biologia Plantarum 44(2): 309–311.
- Sharma SD and Singh M. 2004. Allelopathic effect of basil (Ocimum sanctum) materials on the germination of certain weed seeds, Indian Journal of Weed Science 36(1&2): 99–103.
- Sitangshu S. 2006. Weed management in jute (Corchorus olitorius L.) by post-emergence herbicides. Journal of Tropical Agriculture 44(1&2): 71–73.
- Souza Filh, Bayma JC, Guilhon GM and Zoghbi MB. 2009. Potentially allelophatic activity of the essential oil of Ocimum americanum. Planta Daninha 27(3): 499–505.
- Tran DX, Tawata S, Nguyen HH, Tran DK and Chung III Min. 2004. Assessment of phytotoxic action of Ageratum conyzoides L. (bill-goat weed) on weeds. Crop Protection 23(10): 915–922.
- Vyvyan JR. 2002. Allelochemicals as leads for new herbicides and agro-chemicals. *Tetrahedron* **58**: 1631–1636.
- Wu H, Pratley J, Lemerle D and Haig T. 1999. Crop cultivars with allelopathic capability. Weed Research 39: 171–180.



# Effect of herbicides on weed control and yield of sugarcane

N.F. Almubarak*, F.T. Al-Calabi¹, AlaAl-Janabi² and Ishwar Singh³

College of Agriculture, University of Diyala, Iraq

Received: 16 July 2012; Revised: 3 October 2012

Key words: Cane yield, Chemical control, Herbicides, Sugarcane, Weed density

Weeds constitute one of the most important problems faced in crop cultivation because of its negative effect on the quality and quantity (Mehra *et al.* 1995). The competition between crop and weed is one of the important limiting factors in successful raising of plants of commercial value. Use of herbicides is one of the methods currently used to control weeds. The application of these herbicides at early stages of crop growth checks the competition between weeds and the crop during initial stages while weeds emerging later cause weak competition and do not cause any damage to crop plants.

Richard (1997) used paraquata 2.24 kg/ha in sugarcane to control Johnson grass (Sorghum halepense), which led an increase in the yield to the extent of 16%. Agrawal et al. (1986) found that use of paraquat 600 g/ha led to killing of all weeds and continued to respond in controlling weeds until 4 weeks from the date of application. Fluazifop-butyl is used to control grass weeds in sugarcane. Like glyphosate and paraquat, it is applied by directed spray on weeds without making any contact with the crop plants. Chevalier, a herbicide mixture of mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron is also effective against broad-leaved annual weeds in grassy crops in Iraq (Anonymous 2001). However, it has not been tested in sugarcane in Iraq. This study was conducted to identify the most effective herbicides against weeds in sugarcane crop in Iraq.

A field experiment was conducted at the research farm of the General Company for industrial crops in province of Tikrit (Dhuluiya), Iraq. The experiment was laid out in randomized complete block design and replicated four times. The treatments included four herbicides, *viz.* fluazifop-butyl, Chevalier (mesosulfuron + iodosulfuron), glyphosate and paraquat, and weedy check (control). The soil of the experimental site was clay loam having low organic content (0.23%) and available N,P,K (157.4, 17.5 and 174.0 kg/ha,

*Corresponding author: nadiralmubarak@yahoo.com ¹Field Crop Department, COA, University of Baghdad, Iraq ²General Company for Industrial Crops, Iraq ³Indian Institute of Sugarcane Research, Lucknow, India respectively) and slightly alkaline in reaction (pH 7.7). The experimental unit (plot) area was 36 m² and distance between the experimental units was 1.0 m. Application of 200 kg N/ha was made in the experimental field with urea (46% N) in two equal parts. One half of the urea was applied at the time of planting and the remaining half was applied after three months of planting. Triple superphosphate 120 kg P₂O₅/ha was applied once at the time of planting. Irrigation was provided upto mid October at an interval of 7-12 days. Sugarcane crop was harvested in the month of January. Herbicides glyphosate 5.76 kg/ha, paraquat 0.80 kg/ha and fluaziphop-butyl 0.75 kg/ha were sprayed directly on the weeds at the beginning of tillering stage in sugarcane, while Chevalier 0.30 kg/ha was sprayed as blanket spray.

A quadrant of one  $m^2$  was thrown randomly in each experimental unit three times and green weed plants not affected by herbicides were counted and averaged for calculating weed density. Green weed plants were cut at the soil surface from the same site (quadrant) in the experimental unit. The weeds samples were air dried followed by oven dried at  $65^{\circ}$ C for 48 h and weighed.

Ten sugarcane plants in two rows in the middle of each experimental unit were tagged used to record the number of green leaves, cane height and stem diameter. Stem diameter of cane was measured at five centimeters above the soil surface by using Vernier caliper. Number of millable and unmillable canes were sorted and counted from one line in midlle of the each plot.

Two leaves from middle of each tagged plant were taken to measure length and maximum width and single leaf area was calculated using the equation given by Tejera *et al.* (2007). The canes were collected from middle lines of each experimental unit and after topping, cane were weighed to obtain cane yield. The data recorded from the experiment were analyzed using standard methods of statistical analysis.

Weed species present in the sugarcane field were: Aster tripolium L, Alhagi maurorum Medic, Convolvulus arvensis L, Sesbania aegyptica Pers., Sonchus oleraceus L, Imperata cylindrica (L) P. Beauv and Avena fatua L. (Table 1). Among these, the prominent weed species were the broad-leaved annual weeds,*viz. Sesbania aegypticapers* and *Sonchus oleraceus* which occupied 51.1% share in total weed population (Table 2). The broad-leaved perennial weeds *i.e. Aster tripolium, Alhagi maurorum* and *Convolvulus arvensis* were few and constituted 7.5% of the total weed population. The grasses including perennial grasses like *Imperata cylindrica* and annual grasses such as *Avena fatua* constituted 41.4% of total weed density. The application of herbicides affected the weed type and density but the response of different types of weeds varied to different herbicides.

Application of paraquat controlled almost all types of weeds. The weed density was least under this treatment at all the growth stages of the crop till harvest. The effect of this herbicide in controlling weeds was quick because of its nature (contact herbicide). As a result the weed density decreased to 12.3 plant/m² compared with 24.5 and 67.2 plants/m² under glyphosate and fluaziphop-butyl, respectively. Weed growth was restored in the plots treated with glyphosate and fluaziphp-butyl led to a decrease in proportion of weed control compared to paraquat. The weed density under weedy check plot was 93.5 plants/m². Thus, in herbicide treatments, crop growth was better leading to higher number of millable cane at harvest.

The weeds in paraquat treated plots belonged to seven plant species, five of them were broad-leaved species, *viz. Aster tripolium, Alhagi maurorum, Convolvulus arvensis, Sesbania aegyptica* and *Sonchus oleraceus* that formed 71.4% of total weeds, and two species of grasses weeds, *viz. Imperata cylindrica* and *Avena fatua* accounted for

Table 1. Major weed species in experimental field

Scientific name	Life cycle	Weed type	Population (no./m ² )
Aster tripolium	Perennial	Broad-leaved	2.8
Alhagi maurorum	Perennial	Broad-leaved	2.3
Convolvulus arvensis	Perennial	Broad-leaved	1.9
Sesbania aegyptica	Annual	Broad-leaved	4.9
Sonchus oleraceus	Annual	Broad-leaved	42.9
Imperata cylindrica	Perennial	Grass	13.6
Avena fatua	Annual	Grass	25.1
Total			93.5

28.6% of the total weeds. However, the ratio of weed control under paraquat was higher. The control of weeds in the early growth stage encouraged sugarcane plants to produce new tillers and provided the principle factors for composition of the tillers specially space and light followed by water and food.

The weeds in glyphosate treatment were of five plant species, all broad-leaved species, *viz. Aster tripolium*, *Alhagi maurorum*, *Convolvulus arvensis*, *Sesbania aegyptica* and *Sonchus oleraceus* formed 100% of the total weeds. Although glyphosate being non-selective kills all plant species, the ratio of weed control achieved by using glyphosate was less than paraquat. Glyphosate being systemic in nature, has ability to move and go to the underground parts, and the symptoms appear after a longer or shorter period depending on the conditions surrounding the plant. In this period, weeds compete with the crop for space and light as well as water, which negatively affected the growth of the tillers. As a result of high temperature that exceeds 30°C until the start of boom growth stage of the crop, the physiological influence of herbicide

Table	2.	Effect	of	herbicides	on	density	and	dry	weight	of weed	l species	in	sugarcane
-------	----	--------	----	------------	----	---------	-----	-----	--------	---------	-----------	----	-----------

Treatment	Aster tripolium	Alhagi maurorum	Convolvulus arvensiss	Sesbania aegyptica	Sonchus oleraceus	Imperata cylindrica	A vena fatua	Total
Weed density (no./m ²	)							
Glyphosate	3.0	2.2	2.0	6.0	11.3	0.0	0.0	24.5
Fluaziphop-butyl	18.6	16.3	0.0	0.0	24.2	0.0	6.1	65.2
Paraquat	1.9	1.4	1.3	1.2	3.8	1.5	1.2	12.3
Chevalier	1	0.0	0.0	1.3	1.7	21.7	15.6	41.3
Control	2.8	2.3	1.9	4.9	42.9	13.6	25.1	93.5
LSD (P=0.05)								16.0
Dry weight of weeds	$(g/m^2)$							
Glyphosate	2.1	5	3.0	10	14	0.0	0.0	34.1
Fluaziphop-butyl	3.1	20.0	0.0	0.0	18.0	0.0	10.1	51.2
Paraquat	1.0	2.6	1.7	1.9	4.5	1.8	2.0	15.5
Chevalier	3.0	0.0	0.0	6.2	3.1	17.1	12.8	42.2
Control	5.4	4.2	4.7	9.7	60.2	22.0	20	126.2
LSD (P= 0.05)								22.2

may reduce dramatically in controlling weeds and might encourage emergence of new weeds later.

Weeds in fluaziphop-butyl treatment belonged to four plant species, including three species of broad-leaved, *viz. Aster tripolium*, *Alhagi maurorum* and *Sonchus oleraceus* collectively constituted 75% of the total density of weeds, and one species of grasses, *i.e Avena fatua* accounted for 25% of the total density of weeds. The control achieved by using fluaziphop-butyl was less than glyphosate due to the fact that fluaziphop-butyl is selective systemic herbicide that affects grasses (perennials and annuals) only.

All the herbicide treatments were found effective in significantly reducing the dry weight in weeds compared to the control (126.2 g/m²) (Table 2). The dry matter accumulation in weeds was lowest (15.5 g/m²) in paraquat treatment. The decrease in dry weight of green weeds under paraquate may be due to control of most types of weeds because of its use in the early stages of crop growth. The use of glyphosate in sugarcane significantly reduced the dry weight of green weed to the level of 34.1 g/m² compared to control (126.2 g/m²). The reduction in dry weight of green weeds in glyphosate may be due to low density of weed plants especially the weeds like Sesbania aegyptica and Aster tripolium that has profuse vegetative growth. The effect of paraquat and glyphosate was more pronounced as compared to fluaziphop-butyl in reducing the dry weight of green weeds. Fluaziphop-butyl being a selective herbicide controled grasses only and in the absence of grasses, the growth of broad-leaved weeds was higher, thus, recording higher dry weight of weeds compared to paraquat and glyphosate.

Herbicides application in sugarcane to control weeds registered significant effect on cane height (Table 3). Application of glyphosate increased the cane height to the highest level of 153.7 cm, but did not differ significantly from fluaziphop-butyl treatment (149.0 cm). Chevalier could not exert its significant effect on cane height compared to control (145.3 cm). While, the use of paraquat decreased the cane height amounted to 138.4 cm because it being a contact herbicide, killed green tissues of weeds after a few hours from the time of spray causing wilting and drying quickly in the weeds, which might helped suffcient light to reach sugarcane in early tillering stage, causing retardant in elongation of crop plants. Reziq and Ali (1981) showed that sugarcane plants in appropriate lighting conditions reduce concentration or activity of certain growth regulators of polar motion to bottom of the plants causing retardant in stem elongation.

There was significant increase in number of canes by using paraquat and glyphosate over control. Chevalier and fluaziphop-butyl did not significantly influence number of canes. The increase in number of tillers by use of paraquat at the beginning of tillering stage was due to light penetration resulting in high density of tillers. Abdul *et al.* (1982) indicated that there was a relationship between light intensity and activity of growth substances in plants. In the case of increasing light intensity, the speed of movement of growth regulators from the top of the plant to the base becomes less causing an increase in number of tillers on the one hand and reduced weed density on the other hand with high percentage of weed control.

Cane stem diameter (Table 3) was not significantly affected by use of various herbicides. There was significant effect of herbicide application on average number of green leaves in sugarcane. Paraquat registered the highest increase of green leaves per cane (11 leaves/cane) that didn't differ significantly from glyphosate and fluazifopbutyl treatment (9 leaves/cane in both the treatments). However, all the herbicides helped to produce significantly higher number of green leaves per plant compared to control (7 leaves/cane).

The use of herbicides helped sugarcane to produce significantly higher leaf area over control (Table 3). The highest leaf area (57.4 cm²) was recorded with paraquat treatment followed by glyphosate (50.8 cm²) while, other herbicides could not have a significant influence on leaf

Treatment	Cane height (cm)	Canes/5 m row length	Stem diameter (mm)	Leaves/ plant	Single leaf area (cm ² )	Cane yield (t/ha)
Glyphosate	153.7	58.5	33.8	9.2	527	50.8
Fluaziphop-butyl	149.0	56.1	34.1	9.6	500	46.9
Paraquat	138.4	62.3	35.3	11.2	574	54.5
Chevalier	146.7	54.9	34.3	8.8	469	41.1
Control	145.3	51.7	35.0	7.6	483	37.6
LSD (P= 0.05)	2.81	5.33	NS	1.18	26.1	3.24

Table 3. Effect of herbicides on growth and yield of sugarcane

area over control (48.3 cm²). The increase in leaf area by using paraquat and glyphosate may be due to the positive role of these herbicides to increase light interception by controlling a large proportion of weeds in early stages of crop growth.

Use of herbicides to control weeds in sugarcane significantly enhanced the cane yield. Paraquat registered the highest cane yield (54.5 t/ha) which was significantly higher (44.9%) over control. Glyphosate and fluazifopbutyl also proved significantly superior to control in respect of cane yield, which was 50.8 and 46.0 t/ha, respectively. The increase in cane yield by use of glyphosate and fluazifop-butyl was 35.2 and 24.9%, respectively. The increase in cane yield with Chevalier did not reach the level of significance, which registered cane yield of 41.0 t/ha compared to control (37.6 t/ha). The increase in sugarcane yield by using paraguat might be due to increase in number of tillers in the early stages of crop growth and production of high amount of photosynthetic products. Also the improved sink capacity on account of increase in number of canes may be related to weakened growth of weeds under herbicide treatment. Therefore, the stage of tillers composition must be accompanied by absence of weeds that compete with crop (Thakur et al. 1996). These results are consistent with findings of Agrawal et al. (1986).

# SUMMARY

A field experiment was conducted at the research farm of the General Company for industrial crops in the province of Tikrit (Dhuluiya), Iraq to evaluate chemical herbicides, *viz*. fluazifop-butyl, glyphosate, paraquat and Chevalier in sugarcane variety 'QD12'. Results showed that use of paraquat helped in controlling weeds to the extent of 86.8% over weedy check. As a result, weed density was very less and reduction in dry weight of green weeds was up to 87.7%. The number of canes increased by 20.5%, green leaves by 56% and leaf area by 45%, which was reflected in the highest increase in cane yield (44.9%). Cane length and diameter were not significantly affected by herbicide application.

- Abdul A, Abd-Allateef FF, Shouqi A, Abo-Tbeekh A and Al-Khateeb G. 1982. *Plant Physiology*. Baghdad University. College of Science.
- Anonymous. 2001. Chevalier15WG, Bayer Crop Science.
- Agrawal ML, Ali SA and Malik JPS. 1986. The role of different herbicides for controlling weeds and their response on sugar cane crop. *Indian Sugar Crops Journal* **60**: 9–11.
- Mehra SP, Brar LS and Sharma KK. 1995. Weed management in spring planted sugarcane. *Journal of Research of Punjab Agricultural University* **32**(1): 11–18.
- Richard EP. 1997. Johnson grass (Sorghum halepense) control in fallow sugarcane (Saccharum spp. hybrids ) field. Weed Technology 11(3): 410–416.
- Reziq YT and Ali HA. 1981. *Oil and Sugar Crops*. Second part. University of Mosel.
- Tejera NA, Rosa Rode's, Eduardo Ortega, Rosario Campos and Carmen Lluch. 2007. Comparative analysis of physiological characteristics and yield components in sugarcane cultivars. *Field Crops Research* **102**: 64–72.
- Thakur GL, Sharma RK and Verma HD. 1996. Integrated weed management in sugarcane ratoon. *Indian Sugar* **46**(1): 23–26.



ndian Journal of Weed Science **44**(4): 259–260, 2012

# **Evaluation of post-emergence herbicides in soybean**

# A.S. Jadhav and G.D. Gadade

Department of Agronomy, Marathwada Krishi Vidyapeeth, Parbhani, Maharashtra 431 402

# Received: 4 October 2012; Revised: 18 December 2012

Key words: Post-emergence, Soybean, Weed control, Yields

Soybean (Glycine max L.) is one of the important oilseed crop grown all over India. In Maharashtra crop is grown during kharif season on an area of 30.65 lakh ha with production of 18.40 tones. As crop is grown during Kharif season faces heavy competition of weeds particularly during early crop growth period, poor weed management during this period is one of the most important yield limiting factor. Soybean productivity is adversely affected up to 35-80% depending on the weed infestation (Gupta et al. 2006). The weed control in soybean was generally done through weeding and hoeing but with unavailability of labour and increased labour cost, timely inter culture becomes a very difficult task in soybean. Recently some of the post-emergence herbicides have been found effective in controlling weeds in soybean (Khope *et al.* 2011). Hence, present investigation has been carried out to find out the performance of post emergence herbicides for weed control in soybean.

A field experiment was carried out at weed science research center, MKV, Parbhani during 2011 and 2012 to evaluate the performance of post emergence herbicides for weed control in soybean. The soil of experimental plot was black cotton soil with alkaline in reaction (pH 7.8), low in N ,medium in  $P_2O_5$  and high in K₂O.

The experiment was land out in randomized block design comprising of 6 treatments, *viz.*  $T_1$  - Imazethapyr 0.1 kg/ha as PoE,  $T_2$  - Fusilade 0.125 kg/ha as PoE,  $T_3$  - Chlorimuron 12.8/ha as PoE,  $T_4$  - Imazethapyr (50%) +

imazimox 50% 30 g/ha as PoE,  $T_5 - 2$  HW at 20 and 40 DAS and  $T_6$ - weedy check and replicated thrice. soybean JS-335 was sown on 26 June 2012 by drilling seeds 60 kg/ ha seed rate at 45 cm row spacing. Fertilizer was applied as 25 kg N + 50 kg P/ha at the time of sowing. The density and dry weed weight were recorded at 30 and 60 DAS and yield at harvest.

The dominant weed species in grassy weeds were *Cynadon dactalon, Dinebra retraflexa, Bracheria eruciformis* and *Eragotis minor*; whereas the dominant broad-leaved weed species were: *Euphorbia hirta, Abutilon indicum, Parthenium hysterophorus, Acalypha indica* and *Alternethera sessilis.* 

Two Hand weeding at 20 and 40 DAS significantly reduced weed density and dry weed weight at 30 DAS and 60 DAS respectively over weedy check, except imazethapyr + imazimox 30 g/ha and imazethapyr 0.1 kg/ ha as PoE at 20 DAS. Weed control efficiency was maximum with 2 HW and hoeing at both 30 DAS and 60 DAS among all the treatments. Application of imazethapyr + imazimox 30 g/ha recorded the maximum WCE during both the years of experiment at 30 DAS as well as 60 DAS. Similar reports were also reported by Singh (2007).

Soybean grain and straw yield was significantly influenced with different treatments (Table 1). Grain yield as well as straw yield was highest with 2 hand weeding treatments, which and was on par with  $T_4$  and T1and significantly higher than rest of the treatments during both

Table 1	•	Weed	count	(no./m ² )	as	influenced	by	various	treatments
---------	---	------	-------	-----------------------	----	------------	----	---------	------------

		30 D	AS		60 DAS			
Treatment	Mone	ocot	Dic	ot	Mono	ocot	Dicot	
	2011	2012	2011	2012	2011	2012	2011	2012
Imazethapyr 0.1 kg/ha PoE	24.1	30.0	32.7	41.6	48.5	61.3	42.3	48.0
Fusilade 0.125 kg/ha	23.2	16.0	28.1	30.0	28.4	34.0	45.4	50.6
Chlorimuron 12 g/ha	28.6	44.6	26.2	21.3	32.3	57.3	25.3	10.6
Imazethapyr (50%) + imazimox (50%) 30 g/ha	14.1	18.6	20.8	26.0	36.3	40.0	32.3	36.0
2 HW at 20 and 40 DAS	27.6	46.0	18.3	16.0	22.4	16.0	21.8	16.0
Weedy check	25.0	68.0	60.3	86.0	65.3	118.0	94.3	184.

*Corresponding author: asjadhav31@rediffmail.com

Treatment	Dr	y wee (g/1 30 E	d weig m ² ) DAS	ght	D (	ry wee (g/m ² )	d wei 60 D A	ght S		WCE	2(%)		Se yie	ed eld	Str yie	aw eld
Troutinoint	Mon	ocot	Di	cot	Mo	nocot	Di	cot	301	DAS	60 I	DAS	(t/	na)	(t/)	na)
	2011	2012	2011	2012	2011	2012	2011	2012	2011	2012	2011	2012	2011	2012	2011	2012
$T_1$	5.1	4.6	6.4	6.7	5.1	14.1	9.16	24.1	65.0	71.8	67.0	54.2	2.44	2.19	2.54	2.78
$T_2$	9.7	4.6	10.6	6.5	9.9	16.6	15.2	26.4	54.0	72.3	64.2	64.1	2.11	1.67	2.41	2.34
$T_3$	3.9	9.6	9.3	6.6	10.2	29.3	17.3	18.4	60.0	59.6	41.0	72.0	1.21	1.56	1.98	2.11
$T_4$	2.8	4.3	4.3	6.3	4.3	12.6	8.6	13.2	64.3	73.5	67.8	71.7	3.02	2.36	2.86	2.97
$T_5$	2.5	0.9	4.5	2.2	5.1	03.7	8.4	06.5	66.6	92.2	69.7	90.5	3.24	2.46	2.71	3.00
$T_6$	16.4	11.9	19.6	28.2	24.2	34.6	22.4	84.5	-	-	-	-	1.05	1.26	2.04	2.27
LSD (P=0.05)	3.5	3.4	4.7	3.3	4.1	3.7	4.7	5.2	-	-	-	-	0.90	0.39	0.24	0.33

Table 2. Dry weed weight, weed control wfficiency, weed yield and straw yield as influenced by various treatments

the years of experimentation. Similar results were also reported by Meena *et al.* (2009).

### SUMMARY

A field experiment was carried out at weed science research center, MKV, Parbhani during 2011 and 2012 to evaluate the performance of post emergence herbicides for weed control in soybean showed that Grain yield as well as straw yield was highest with 2 Hand weeding and hoeing treatments, which was on par with T4 and T1 and significantly higher than rest of the treatments during both the years of experimentation. Two hand weedings at 20 and 40 DAS significantly reduced weed density and dry weed weight at 30 DAS and 60 DAS respectively over weedy check, and was at par with imazethapyr + imazimox 30 g/ha and imazethapyr 0.1 kg/ha as PoE at 20 DAS.

- Khope D, Kumar S and Pannu RK. 2011. Evaluation of post-emergence herbicides in chick pea. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* 43(1&2): 92–93.
- Gupta GK, Sharma AN, Billose SD and Joshi OP. 2006. Status and prospects of integrated pest management strategies in selected crop soybean, pp. 198–233. In: *Integrated Post-emergence Practices and Application* CBS Publisher, New Delhi (Edn).
- Meena DS, Baldev R and Jadon CK. 2009. Effect of integrated weed management on growth and productivity of soybean. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **41**(1&2): 93–95.
- Singh G. 2007. Integrated weed management in soybean (Glycine max). Indian Journal of Agricultural Sciences 77(10): 675– 676.



# **Bioefficacy of post-emergence herbicides in soybean**

V.B. Upadhyay, Vimal Bharti and Anay Rawat*

Department of Agronomy, Jawaharlal Nehru Krishi Vishwa Vidyalaya, Jabalpur, Madhya Pradesh 482 004

Received: 13 August 2012; Revised: 6 October 2012

Key words: Herbicides, Post emergence, Soybean, Weeds

In soybean, weeds are controled by cultural, mechanical and chemical methods either alone or in combination of more than one methods. Weed management through manual weeding or hoeing although effective in reducing weed competition but it is not free from several limitations such as non-availability of sufficient manpower during peak periods, high labour cost, time consuming and not feasible under heavy soils and high rainfall areas. Moreover, mechanical weeding disturbs the physical conditions of the soil and cause mechanical injury to roots and shoots. To overcome these problems, weed control in soybean by chemicals is preferred, which is effective, cheaper and many times faster than the conventional methods.

A field experiment was conducted during rainy season of 2009-10 at Research Farm, Jawaharlal Nehru Krishi Vishwa Vidyalaya, Jabalpur (Madhya Pradesh). The soil of the experimental field was sandy clay loam in texture, neutral in reaction having 0.68 per cent organic carbon. The soil was low in available N (215 kg/ha), P (9.20 kg/ ha) and medium in K (318.0 kg/ha). Nine treatments, viz. imazethapyr (75 g/ha), imazethapyr (100 g/ha) imazethapyr + adjuvant (75 g + 1 l/ha) imazethapyr + adjuvant + ammonium sulphate (100 g + 750 ml + 1 kg/ha), chlorimuronethyl (9.7 g/ha), fenoxoprop-ethyl (67.5 g/ha), weed free (HW at 30 DAS) and weedy check were tested in randomized block design with three replications. Healthy seeds (70 kg/ha) of soybean cv. 'JS 97.52' were treated before sowing with thiram at the rate of 3 g/kg and sown in furrows opened manually at 30 cm apart rows. The soybean crop fertilized with 20 kg N (urea) :  $60 \text{ kg } P_2O_5$  (single super phosphate) and 20 kg K₂O (muriate of potash) at the time of sowing. The total rainfall received during the period of experimentation was 1339.3 mm. The quadrate of 0.25 m² was used to count the weeds in each plot. The data were transformed and expressed in per square meter. The percentage of weed flora was estimated from weedy check. Weed control efficiency (WCE) was estimated by the formula given by Mani et al. (1973).

The weed flora of the experimental field consisted of both grassy weeds, *viz. Cyperus rotundus, Digitaria sanguinallis* and *Eleusine Indica* and broad-leaved weeds, *viz. Portulaca oleracea* and *Eclipta alba*.

Density and relative density of monocot weeds were higher than the dicot weeds both at 40 and harvest growth stages (Table 1). In weedy check, total weed population was significantly higher than all the herbicidal treatments including weed free treatments. Among herbicidal treat-

## Table 1. Weed flora in control at 40 DAS and harvest

Weed species	De (ne	ensity p./m ² )	Re dens	elative sity (%)
weed species	40 DAS	Harvest	40 DAS	Harvest
Monocot weeds				
Grasees				
Digitaria sangunallis	8.2	8.8	18.6	18.2
Eleusine indica	10.2	11.2	24.6	24.8
Sedges				
Cyperus rotundus	11.1	10.9	25.2	24.1
Dicot weeds				
Partulaca oleracea	3.5	4.0	8.1	7.8
Eclipta alba	5.3	5.8	12.1	12.8
Other weeds	5.1	5.5		
Total	44.2	45.2		

ments, imazethapyr + adjuvant + ammonium sulphate (100 g + 750 ml + 1 kg/ha) was most effective in reducing most of the weeds and was almost similar to hand weeding. But, if imazethapyr was applied without adjuvant and ammonium sulpate, its effect on weeds was not appreciable. Weedy check had the highest weed biomass and it had reduced significantly when weeds were controlled either by the use of herbicides or hand weeding. The lowest weed biomass was recorded under weed free treatment (Table 2), closely followed by imazethapyr + adjuvant + ammonium sulphate (100 g + 750 ml + 1 kg/ha). Application of imazethapyr at 75 and 100 g/ha with adjuvant found significant to reduced the weed biomass than the application of imazethapyr alone and other herbicides (Kushwah and Vyas 2009).

^{*}Corresponding author: rawatanay@rediffmail.com

Treatment	Digi sangu	taria inallis	Eleı in c	ısine lica	Cyp rotu	erus ndus	Parti oler	ulaca acea	Eclipt	ta alba	Oth	iers
	40 DAS	Harvest	40 DAS	Harvest	40 DAS	Harvest	40 DAS	Harvest	40 DAS	Harvest	40 DAS	Harvest
Imazethapyr (75 g/ha)	4.75	3.72	4.17	3.73	2.79	2.00	3.32	2.57	2.51	1.64	2.02	1.39
	(22.05)	(13.32)	(16.86)	(13.41)	(7.27)	(3.52)	(10.53)	(6.13)	(5.80)	(2.20)	(3.60)	(1.43)
Imazethapyr (100 g/ha)	4.34	3.35	3.73	3.27	2.76	1.89	3.02	2.44	2.39	1.62	1.99	1.31
	(18.33)	(10.73)	(13.40)	(10.20)	(7.13)	(3.07)	(8.60)	(5.47)	(5.20)	(2.13)	(3.47)	(1.23)
Imazethapyr + adjuvant	4.18	2.98	3.47	2.63	2.63	1.68	2.75	2.17	2.27	1.46	1.65	1.18
(75 + 1/ha)	(16.97)	(8.40)	(11.53)	(6.40)	(6.40)	(2.33)	(7.07)	(4.20)	(4.67)	(1.64)	(2.22)	(0.90)
Imazethapyr + adjuvant	3.11	2.52	2.91	2.15	2.53	1.60	2.42	2.03	2.22	1.37	1.56	1.18
(100  g + 1/ha)	(9.16)	(5.87)	(7.97)	(4.13)	(5.93)	(2.07)	(5.36)	(3.64)	(4.43)	(1.37)	(1.94)	(0.90)
Imazethapyr + adjuvant	2.60	2.11	2.61	1.99	2.49	1.50	2.32	1.95	2.08	1.30	1.52	1.11
+ AS (100 g +750 ml + 1 kg/ha)	(6.27)	(3.94)	(6.33)	(3.47)	(5.70)	(1.77)	(4.87)	(3.29)	(3.82)	(1.20)	(1.82)	(0.73)
Chlorimuron-ethyl	5.42	4.36	4.89	4.42	3.23	2.17	3.69	2.68	2.43	1.68	2.04	1.70
(9.7 g/ha)	(28.85)	(18.50)	(23.43)	(19.07)	(9.97)	(4.2)	(13.15)	(6.70)	(5.42)	(2.33)	(3.67)	(2.40)
Fenoxoprop-ethyl (67.5	4.87	3.85	4.41	3.41	2.93	1.93	4.00	2.92	2.53	1.75	1.95	1.53
g/ha)	(23.24)	(14.34)	(18.98)	(11.13)	(8.10)	(3.22)	(15.49)	(8.03)	(5.93)	(2.58)	(3.29)	(1.83)
Hand weeding once at	2.01	1.38	1.66	1.66	1.47	1.21	0.71	0.71	1.31	1.28	1.30	0.98
30 DAS	(3.53)	(1.40)	(2.27)	(2.26)	(1.67)	(0.97)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(1.21)	(1.13)	(1.20)	(0.47)
Weedy check	5.86	6.12	9.24	9.84	4.12	4.39	5.19	5.97	3.13	3.77	4.08	8.42
	(33.80)	(37.00)	(84.86)	(96.33)	(16.50)	(18.80)	(26.4)	(35.20)	(9.33)	(13.75)	(16.15)	(70.49)
LSD (P=0.05)	0.55	0.38	0.60	0.49	0.45	0.30	0.47	0.87	0.39	0.55	0.25	0.40

Table 2. Species-wise dry weight of weeds at 40 DAS and harvest as influenced by different weed control treatments (g/m²)

Table 3. Weed control efficiency (WCE%) and weedindex of different weed control treatmentsover weedy check

Treatment	WCE at 40 DAS	WCE at harvest (%)	Weed index
Imazethapyr (75 g/ha)	64.7	85.3	30.3
Imazethapyr (100 g/ha)	70.0	87.9	22.9
Imazethapyr + adjuvent (75 g/ha + 1 liter)	73.9	91.2	17.8
Imaze thap yr + adjuvant (100 g/ha + 1 $l/ha$ )	81.4	93.4	5.9
Imazethapyr + adjuvent + AS (100 g/ha + 750 ml/ha + 1 kg/ha)	84.6	94.7	3.1
Chlorimuron-ethyl (9.7 g/ha)	54.8	80.4	35.2
Fenoxoprop-ethyl (67.5 g/ha)	59.9	84.9	32.1
Hand weeding at 30 DAS	94.7	97.7	00.0
Weedy check	0.0	0.0	52.9

Weed-free treatment registered maximum weed control efficiency than all other treatments because of least dry matter production of the weeds over weedy checks (Table 3). The next best treatment was imazethapyr + adjuvant + ammonium sulphate (100 g + 750 ml + 1 kg/ha). These findings were in agreement with Shete *et al.* (2007).

All yield attributing characters, *viz.* branches/plant, leaf area index (LAI), dry matter productions were significantly different due to different treatments. Significantly maximum number of branches/plant (3.67), LAI (9.25), dry matter production  $(1.2 \text{ kg/m}^2)$  was recorded under weed free condition followed by imazethapyr + adjuvant + ammonium sulpate (100 g +750 ml + 1 kg/ha). This may be because of effective control of weeds which promoted the better growth and development of plants and ultimately produced higher yield attributing traits than the weedy check and other herbicidal treatments. These results are in confirmation with findings of Mishra *et al.* (2001) and Dhane *et al.* (2009).

Pods/plant and seed yield were significantly higher under weed free treatment closely followed by imazethapyr + adjuvant + ammonium sulphate (100 g +750 ml + 1 kg/ ha). Excellent growth and development of soybean plants under weed free conditions and imazethapyr applied along with adjuvant and ammonium sulpate were noted. Because,

Treatment	Grain yield (t/ha)	Straw yield (t/ha)	Gross monetary returns (x10 ³ ₹/ha)	Total cost of cultivation (x10 ³ ₹/ha)	Net monetary returns (x10 ³ ₹/ha)	B:C ratio
Imazethapyr (75 g/ha)	1.96	4.78	41.1	16.9	24.5	2.43
Imazethapyr (100 g/ha)	2.19	5.29	48.1	17.2	31.2	2.79
Imazethapyr + adjuvant (75 g/ha + 1 l/ha)	2.24	5.64	49.2	17.3	32.2	2.85
Imazethapyr + adjuvant (100 g/ha + 11/ha)	2.52	6.45	54.6	17.6	37.3	3.10
Imazethapyr + adjuvant + AS (100 g/ha +750 ml/ha + 1 kg/ha)	2.56	6.65	56.4	17.6	39.1	3.20
Chlorimuron-ethyl (9.7 g/ha)	1.64	4.45	36.3	16.1	20.6	2.27
Fenoxoprop-ethyl (67.5 g/ha)	1.81	4.65	39.5	17.1	22.9	2.33
Hand weeding at 30 DAS	2.65	6.86	58.5	18.7	39.9	3.14
Weedy check	1.25	3.23	27.6	15.6	11.9	-

Table 4. Effect of herbicdes on yield and economics of soybean

both these treatments provided congenial environment at critical period of crop- weed competition than the weedy check, resulted in most inferior seed yield (1.3 t/ha). These results are in close conformity with the findings of Pandya *et al.* (2005).

The minimum gross monetary returns (₹ 25,577/ha), net monetary returns (₹11,937/ha) and B:C ratio (1:1) was recorded under weedy check treatments than the other treatments. The maximum gross returns (₹58,533/ha) and net monetary returns (₹39,893/ha) was observed under weed free conditions closely followed by imazethapyr (₹ 56,419 and 38,809/ha) + adjuvant + ammonium sulphate (100 g + 750 ml + 1 kg/ha). The benefit : cost ratio represents the profitability of the treatments with each rupee investment. It is remarkable (Table 4) to note that the application of imazethapyr + adjuvant + ammonium sulphate (100 g + 750 ml + 1 kg/ha) was more remunerable (3.20) than rest of the treatments including weed free treatment (3.14). While weedy check was not advantageous as there was loss of almost 100 paise per rupee investment. Similar findings have also been reported by Bhan and Kewat (2003).

## SUMMARY

A field experiment was conducted during rainy season of 2009-10 at Research Farm, Jawaharlal Nehru Krishi Vishwa Vidyalaya, Jabalpur to study the bio-efficacy of post-emergence herbicides on weeds in soybean. Early post-emergence applications of imazethapyr with adjuvant and ammonium sulphate (100 g + 750 ml + 1 kg/ha) was most effective in paralyzing the weed growth and producing significantly higher yield attributing characters and seed yield (2.6 t/ha). The same treatment recorded the maximum net monetary returns (₹ 39,109/ha) and B:C ratio (3.20). The minimum seed yield (1.3 t/ha) was recorded under weedy check.

- Bhan M and Kewat ML. 2003. Activity and persistence of pendimethalin applied as per-emergence to soybean in rertisol *Annals of Agricultural Research* **24**(4): 970–982.
- Dhane JB, Jawale SM, Shaikh AA, Dalvi ND and Dalvi PN. 2009. Effect of integrated weed management on yield and economics of soybean. *Journal of Maharashtra Agricultural Universities* 34(2): 141–143.
- Kushwah SS and Vyas MD. 2005. Herbicidal weed control in soybean. *Indian Journal of Agronomy* **50**(3): 225–227.
- Mishra OR, Gautam VS, Dinesh E, Rajput AM and Patidar GL. 2001. Integrated weed management and its economics in soybean. *Crop Research* (Hisar) **21**(1): 115–119.
- Pandya N, Chouhan GS and Nepalia N. 2005. Influence of integrated nutrient management on yield and economics viability of soybean grown at different crop geometries. *Indian Journal of Agricultural Sciences* **75**(8): 510–512.
- Shete BT, Patil HM and Kolekar PT. 2007. Effects of cultural practices and post-emergence herbicides against weed control in soybean. *International Journal of Science* **3**(2): 273–275.



# Weed management in rainy season onion

K.G. Shinde, M.N. Bhalekar and B.T. Patil*

Mahatma Phule Krishi Vidyapeeth, Rahuri, Maharashtra 413 722

Received: 9 September 2012; Revised: 11 November 2012

Key words: Chemical control, Herbicdies, Weed managment, Onion

Onion (*Allium cepa* L.) is an important bulbous vegetable crop grown in India from the ancient times. The crop is grown for green vegetable as well as mature bulbs. *Kharif* onion which is 20% of total onion production, plays crucial role in filling supply gap from October to February. The productivity of *Kharif* onion is very low as compared to other seasons, because it is affected by diseases, pests and weeds. The integrated methods of weed control offer the possibilities of increasing crop production. Keeping abreast with the above facts, the present investigation was undertaken to evaluate the different weedicides for controlling weeds in *Kharif* onion.

An experiment was conducted at All India Coordinated Research Project on Vegetable crops, MPKV, Rahuri during *Kharif* season of 2011. The six treatments were tested in randomized block design with four replications in a plot size of  $2 \times 2 \text{ m}^2$ . The seeds of onion cultivar 'Phule Samarth' was sown for nursery raising on 25 June, 2011 and the transplanting was done on 23 August, 2011 on flat beds by adopting spacing of 15 x 10 cm. The six treatments consist of T₁-Oxyflourfen (425 ml/ha) application before planting and second application at 15 days after transplanting, T₂-Oxyflourfen 23.5% EC (638 ml/ha) application before planting and second application at 30 days after transplanting, T₃-Oxyflourfen (870 ml/ha) application 15 days after transplanting and second application at 30 days after transplanting, T₄-Oxyflourfen 23.5% EC (870 ml/ha) application before planting and second application at 15 days after transplanting and third application at 30 days after transplanting, T₅-Oxyflourfen (625 ml/ha) application at 15 days after transplanting and one hand weeding at 45 days after transplanting and T₆-Weedy check.

Eight week old healthy and uniform seedlings were used for transplanting. Upper one third portions of seedlings were removed at the time of transplanting to reduce the transpiration losses and better establishment of crop. All package of practices to raise good crop was done in the experiment and weed control treatments applied as per the treatments. Weed population counts were taken from an area of  $0.50 \text{ m}^2$ . from the net plot of each treatment and in each replication at 60 days after transplanting. Species wise weed count was recorded by using  $0.50 \text{ m}^2$  quadrant in centre place in each plot and number of weeds per quadrant was worked out and weed control efficiency (WCE) was calculated.

The weed dry matter production (WDMP) was recorded after counting of weeds and removing all weeds from quadrant and sun dried for few days and then weight of each dried sample was recorded. The data recorded on weed population, weed control efficiency, weed dry matter production, kinds of weeds and yield was depicted (Table 1). The yield was influenced by different treatments of weedicide application and its frequency. The maximum yield (29.62 t/ha) was recorded in the treatment T₆, *i.e.* oxyflourfen 23.5% EC (625 ml/ha) at 15 days after transplanting and one hand weeding at 45 days after transplanting while it was minimum in treatment weedy check (17.97 t/ha). The second best treatment was  $T_1$  *i.e.* oxyfluorfen (425 ml/ha) application before planting and second application at 15 days after transplanting. The above findings confirmed the results of Vashi et al. (2011).

The maximum weed population was recorded in weedy check treatment, *i.e.*  $T_5$  (28.50) while it was minimum in  $T_1$  (3.75) followed by  $T_2$  (4.0) and  $T_6$  - (4.50). Similar trend was observed for weed dry matter production (Table 1). All kinds of weeds were observed in weedy check treatment. Similar results were also reported by Vashi *et al.* (2011) in onion.

The maximum weed control efficiency (WCE) (87%) was noticed in treatment  $T_1$ , *i.e.* oxyflourfen (425 ml/ha) before planting and second application at 15 days after transplanting followed by treatment  $T_2$  (86%) *i.e.* oxyflourfen (638 ml/ha) application before planting and second application at 30 days after transplanting and treatment  $T_6$  *i.e.* oxyfluorfen 23.5% EC (625 ml/ha) (84% WCE) at 15 days after transplanting and one hand weeding at 45 days after transplanting (Table 1). Similar results were also reported by Patel *et al.* (1983) and Kumar *et.al.* (1992).

^{*}Corresponding author: btpatilveg@rediffmail.com

Table 1.	Effect	of	different	herbicides	on	yield	and	weed	growth in	n onion
						•/				

Treatment	Yield (t/ha)	Weed population $(no./0.5 m^2)$	WCE (%)	WDMP $(g/0.5 \text{ cm}^2)$
T ₁ -Oxyflourfen (425 ml/ha) application before planting and second application at 15 days after transplanting.	29.30	3.75	87.00	2.80
$T_2$ -Oxyflurofen (638 ml/ha) application before planting and second application at 30 days after transplanting.	27.17	4.00	86.00	3.00
T ₃ -Oxyflourfen (870 ml/ha) application 15 days after transplanting and second application at 30 days after transplanting.	26.10	4.75	83.00	3.70
T ₄ -Oxyflourfen (870 ml/ha) application before planting and second application at 15 days after transplanting and third application after 30 days after transplanting.	28.05	4.50	84.00	3.35
T ₅ -Oxyflourfen (625 ml/ha) at 15 days after transplanting and one hand weeding at 45 days after transplanting.	29.62	4.50	84.00	3.40
$T_6$ -Weedy check	17.97	28.50		220.0
LSD (P=0.05)	28.25	-	-	-

Table 2. Energy of anterent decathered on growth characters of on	Table 2	. Effect	of	different	treatments	on	growth	characters	of	onio
-------------------------------------------------------------------	---------	----------	----	-----------	------------	----	--------	------------	----	------

Treatment	Polar diameter (cm)	Equatorial diameter (cm)	Average weight of bulb (g)	TSS %	A grade bulb (%)	B grade bulb (%)	C grade bulb (%)	Small bulb (%)	Double (%)
T ₁	4.60	5.30	62.37	10.2	32.8	18.8	29.9	18.3	0.69
$T_2$	4.65	5.90	64.87	10.7	25.2	23.3	25.8	24.9	0.93
$T_3$	4.70	5.80	60.37	10.6	20.1	20.9	36.6	21.2	0.71
$T_4$	4.50	5.65	60.31	10.5	10.4	35.2	38.3	16.8	0.27
$T_5$	4.60	5.60	61.30	10.6	32.2	24.5	23.5	19.5	0.35
$T_6$	3.80	4.10	48.20	10.0	25.2	18.3	20.8	34.9	0.93

Growth and yield attributing components, *viz.* plant height (55.6 to 65.9 cm), number of leaves (9.1 to 11.4), neck thickness (1.2 to 1.7 cm), polar diameter (3.80 to 4.70 cm), equatorial diameter (4.10 to 5.90 cm), average weight of bulb (48.20 to 64.87g), TSS% (10.2 to 10.7) were influenced by different treatments of weedicide application along with weedy check (Table 2). Similar trend of growth and yield attributing components was also reported by Vashi *et al.* (2011). The per cent of A grade bulb size was ranged between 10.4 to 32.8, B grade bulbs was between 18.28 to 35.18 and C grade bulb was between 20.76 to 38.15%. The small bulb per cent was maximum in weedy check (34.87%), while it was minimum in  $T_4$  (16.82),  $T_1$  (18.3) and  $T_6$  (19.5). This indicateed the

effectiveness of weedicides in controlling the weeds and subsequently increasing the production of onion in the treatments. Similar results were also reported by Kumar *et al.* (1992).

It can be concluded that for controlling the weed flora in *Kharif* onion, the application of oxyfluorfen 23.5% EC (625 ml/ha) at 15 days after transplanting and one hand weeding at 45 days after transplanting was found effective followed by oxyfluorfen (425 ml/ha) application before planting and second application at 15 days after transplanting. These herbicides were helpful in controlling the weeds and enhancing the productivity of *Kharif* onion provided its time of application and quantity of herbicides should have followed accurately.

# SUMMERY

A study was undertaken at AICRP (VC), MPKV., Rahuri during *Kharif* season of 2011 using different herbicides and their time of application. It was found that the maximum weed control efficiency (87%) was recorded in oxyfluorfen (425 ml/ha) application before planting and second application at 15 days after transplanting. For controlling weed flora in *Kharif* onion, the oxyflourfen (625 ml/ha) at 15 days after transplanting and one hand weeding at 45 days after transplanting was found effective followed by oxyflourfen (425 ml/ha) application before planting and second application at 15 days after transplanting.

- Kumar V, Thakral KK and Pandita ML. 1992. Effect of different weed control treatments in *Kharif* onion. *Haryana Journal of Harticultural Science* 21(3&4): 269–273.
- Patel CL, Patel ZG and Patel RB. 1983. Integrated weed management in onion bulb crop. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **15**(1): 7–11.
- Vashi JM, Patel NK and Desai DT. 2011. Evaluation of different herbicides for controlling weeds in onion (*Allium cepa* L.) *Vegetable Science* **38**(1): 119–120.



ndian Journal of Weed Science **44**(4): 267–269, 2012

# Integrated approach for controlling water hyacinth

I. Gnanavel* and R.M. Kathiresan

Department of Agronomy, Faculty of Agriculture, Annamalai University, Annamalainagar, Tamil Nadu 608 002

Received: 1 November 2012; Revised: 28 December 2012

Key words: Botanical herbicides, *Coleus amboinicus* spp. *Eichhornia crassipes*, Integrated approach, Insects, *Neochetina* spp.

Water hyacinth (Eichhornia crassipes (Mart.) Solms-Laubach: Pontederiaceae) is an erect, free floating, stoloniferous and perennial herb. The leaves of E. crassipes transpire more water into the atmosphere than normal evaporation (Bosman 1999). It affects the water quality and makes water unfit for human or livestock use. Water hyacinth infestation causes fish mortality and may serve as host for vectors of diseases (Rai and Datta 1979). In the state of Tamilnadu, India, the Veeranum lake and its distributaries form the major irrigation source that covers a large proportion of the rice tract of the state with a command area of 18,000 ha. This lake and its distributaries have been infested with Eichhornia crassipes. Hence there was an immediate need for its control. Manual or mechanical methods of its control are not cost effective. Use of herbicides is effective and economical but may pose potential risk on non-target organisms and water quality. Biological control using insect agents, though accepted to be the only sustainable option, does not completerly control water hyacinth. Biological control requires several years, usually 3 to 5 years, for insect population to increase to a density that could bring down the weed stand to a substantial decline (Harley et al. 1996).

An Indian medicinal herb, Coleus amboinicus/ aromaticus Benth showed remarkable allelopathic inhibition of E. crassipes when applied as water suspension 30 g/l of water, within 24 h and near cent per cent reduction in fresh weight with in one week was achieved. However, the botanical herbicide showed remarkable activity even at minute doses over cut leaves of the weed. Kathiresan (2000) advocted to use this plant for the control of water hyacienth. This offered a clue that there exists ample scope for applying the plant product on the weed as foliar spray with lesser quantity, if integrated with other approach that will leave the weed canopy pre disposed. Based on the above facts, present study was under taken to find out the synergistic interaction between the botanical herbicide and insect agents for integrated and sustainable control of E. crassipes.

The experiments were conducted during 2002-03 at Department of Agronomy, Annamalai University, India (located at 11° 24' N latitude and 79°41'E longitude at an altitude of 5.79 meters above mean sea level), to explore the possibility of the interaction between the insect bioagent Neochetina spp. and botanical herbicide Coelus spp. for control of water hyacinth. Different inoculation loads of biocontrol agents Neochetina spp. with spray of Coleus leaf powder extract were compared in a pot culture study. These inoculation loads comprised three, two and one insect/plant. The studies were conducted in a split plot design separately for each inoculation load with varying concentrations of aqueous extract of leaf powder of Coleus, viz. 5, 10, 15, 20 and 25% included, different length of interlude or time lag, viz. 10, 20 and 30 days between the release of insect agents and spraying of plant product on weed. These treatments were replicated five times.

The medium growth stage of the water hyacinth with fresh weight of 100-120 g, leaf area of 500-520 cm² and plant height of 20 - 24 cm was selected for this experiment. The observations were recorded for reduction in fresh weight and chlorophyll content at 10 days interval, insect migration and mortality rate at 1, 2, 3, 4, 7, 14 DAS (days after spraying). The reduction in fresh weight was recorded at 10 days intervals (in comparison with initial fresh weight of plants in the same treatment). Chlorophyll content of *E. crassipes* was estimated at 10 days interval by extracting the leaf tissue using dimethyl sulphoxide (DMSO) (Hiscox and Israelstam 1979).

The mortality rates of insects was calculated based on the number of insects died per pot. In order to trace the migrational behaviour of bioagentgent, each treatment container was accompanied by another container with untreated *E. crassipes* plants (without plant product or insect) and both these containers were covered by fish net stretched over steel frames of dimension  $35 \times 30 \times 30$ cm. Each pot accommodated five plants of water hyacinth. A white marking was made on the back of the insect prior to release into plants. The number of insects,

^{*}Corresponding author: ignanavel@gmail.com

#### Integrated approach for controlling water hyacinth

		3 insec	ts/plant		2 insects/plant			
Treatment	20	40	60	80	20	40	60	80
Main treatment								
25% leaf powder extract	38.8	61.1	90.0	90.0	34.39	50.9	90.0	90.0
20% leaf powder extract	37.8	50.2	74.8	90.0	32.4	44.9	68.3	90.0
15% leaf powder extract	35.0	43.8	52.9	90.0	29.1	40.9	49.2	68.1
10% leaf powder extract	34.9	42.9	50.1	72.8	28.4	36.6	39.4	40.6
5% leaf powder extract	33.3	40.1	43.7	47.0	26.4	36.0	38.9	40.1
Control (insect alone)	32.3	39.2	42.9	45.3	25.7	35.0	38.5	38.6
LSD (P=0.05)	1.9	2.5	3.2	2.6	1.9	3.0	3.6	2.7
Sub-treatment								
10 DAIR	39.8	49.8	57.2	66.7	35.5	43.3	52.9	56.9
20 DAIR	32.8	45.2	56.5	66.2	26.4	40.4	50.0	55.2
30 DAIR	33.3	43.3	53.3	63.0	25.9	38.4	49.1	54.7
LSD (P=0.05)	2.24	3.43	3.28	3.34	2.01	3.23	3.72	2.94

Table 1. Per cent reduction in fresh weight of *E. crassipes* at different days after insect release (DAIR)

Figures are angular transformed values

Table	2. Per	cent reduction	n in chlorophy	all content of <i>E</i>	E. <i>crassipes</i> at	t different days	after insect	release (DAIR)
								· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

Tractment		3 i	nsects/pl	ant		2 insects/plant				
Treatment	20	30	40	50	60	20	30	40	50	60
Main treatment										
25% leaf powder extract	39.2	59.4	79.5	90.0	90.0	33.9	58.0	71.9	79.2	90.0
20% leaf powder extract	37.9	57.1	75.6	90.0	90.0	31.9	52.4	63.4	75.6	90.0
15% leaf powder extract	36.5	53.6	62.3	73.6	90.0	30.5	47.2	58.2	61.1	90.0
10% leaf powder extract	35.2	48.9	51.9	71.1	90.0	25.6	33.3	36.5	39.9	43.9
5% leaf powder extract	31.7	37.6	39.8	44.4	45.7	25.2	32.4	35.4	37.8	41.9
Control (insect alone)	29.6	32.2	34.7	37.7	40.9	24.1	31.6	34.4	36.1	38.5
LSD (P=0.05)	2.6	2.6	2.8	2.5	1.5	3.2	2.9	3.0	3.6	1.4
Sub-tre atment										
10 DAIR	44.0	55.5	58.5	64.1	65.8	36.4	48.9	51.9	54.9	58.1
20 DAIR	30.5	51.9	56.8	63.0	65.3	24.2	44.89	49.5	53.9	57.9
30 DAIR	30.0	36.9	50.4	59.0	64.4	24.5	33.9	46.1	50.0	57.9
LSD (P=0.05)	2.4	2.9	3.1	2.3	2.0	3.4	3.2	3.0	3.7	1.8

Figures are angular transformed values

moved to untreated plants was counted at regular intervals and were considered insect migrated from the pots.

The experimental data were statistically analyzed as described by Panse and Sukhatme (1978). The data on percentage values were transformed by angular transformation, before analysis.

All the treatments registered significant reduction over fresh weight and chlorophyll content, insect migration rate and weed nutrient content. Among the different inoculation load of bioagents, three insects/plant was found most effective in reducing 100% fresh weight and chlorophyll content by 60 days, while bioagents (three/plant) followed by spraying of extract of *Coleus* leaf powder at 25% proved significantly superior in reducing the fresh weight and chlorophyll content by 100% on 50 days (Table 1 and 2). Reduction in nutrient contents in weed also recorded in three insects/plant treatment. Reduced concentration of leaf powder extract, *viz.* 20, 15 and 10% with insects also cause 100% mortality of water hyacienth but over a prolonged period. Inoculation load of two in sects/plant controlled the weed by 90 days at 25, 20 and 15% concentration of leaf powder extract.

Two insects/plant were found sufficient to cause injury in the plant to absorb aquaous extract readealy. However, one insect/plant could not offer adequate leaf scrapings to favour absorption of the leaf powder extract. BiochemiI. Gnanavel and R.M. Kathiresan

			3 insect	s/plant			2 insects/plant					
Treatment	1	2	3	4	7	14	1	2	3	4	7	14
Main treatment												
25% leaf powder extract	44.4	50.8	57.5	58.9	75.0	90.0	45.0	52.7	61.1	61.1	79.5	90.0
20% leaf powder extract	43.1	49.4	54.7	57.5	72.7	90.0	43.1	52.7	54.7	61.1	75.0	90.0
15% leaf powder extract	37.9	43.1	49.5	52.1	68.6	90.0	39.2	45.0	52.7	52.7	68.6	90.0
10% leaf powder extract	36.6	39.2	46.9	49.5	58.9	90.0	39.2	43.1	48.8	52.7	56.8	58.9
5% leaf powder extract	33.9	37.9	46.2	44.4	49.5	48.2	33.2	43.1	45.0	46.9	50.8	50.8
Control (insect alone)	32.5	36.6	44.4	40.5	44.4	48.2	28.9	37.3	39.2	41.2	43.1	50.8
LSD (P=0.05)	2.4	2.4	2.5	4.0	5.1	1.6	2.0	2.6	3.5	3.8	5.0	2.0
Sub-treatment												
10 DAIR	25.8	31.1	41.2	42.5	56.1	66.8	26.6	34.2	42.1	45.0	57.8	64.7
20 DAIR	35.9	43.7	54.1	54.7	57.5	67.7	41.4	47.9	50.8	52.7	62.3	64.7
30 DAIR	51.4	53.4	54.7	58.2	67.7	67.7	49.8	54.7	57.8	60.0	64.7	65.9
LSD (P=0.05)	2.5	3.2	3.3	3.4	4.2	1.8	2.4	3.0	4.0	3.6	4.0	2.2

Table 3. Insect migration rate at different days after spray (DAS) of aquaous extract

Figures are angular transformed values

cal constituents like a-humulene, carvacrol, thymol, a-pinene and a-terpenein in leaf powder were esponsible for its herbicidal functions (Vasquez *et al.* 1999). All the four concentration (25, 20, 15 and 10%) recorded 100% insect migration from the treated plant to untreated plants by 14 days after spraying the extract (Table 3). No insect mortality was observed in any of the concentration of the extract.

Among the different interludes or time lags of insect release, *viz.* 10, 20 and 30 days, 10 days proved more effective in reducing the fresh weight and chlorophyll content of the weed with all the concentration of leaf powder extract. Minimum migration rate and weed nutrient content were also recorded with shorter interlude of 10 days.

#### **SUMMARY**

The experiment was conducted at Annamalai University, Tamilnadu, India to study the possibility of interaction between botanical herbicide Coleus amboinicus/ aromaticus with insect agents Neochetina eichhorniae/ bruchi. Single control options was found inefficient for managing the worlds worst aquatic weed water hyacinth. The integrated approach of releasing the insect agents *Neochetina* spp. onto the weed and spraving the aqueous extract of leaf powder of Coleus spp. showed synergistic interaction in reducing the fresh weight and chlorophyll content of water hyacinth. Among the three inoculation loads of insect agents, viz. three, two and one insects/plant, three/plant followed by spraying the extract of Coleus spp. leaf powder at 25% proved significantly superior in reducing the fresh weight and chlorophyll content to on 60 and 50 days after releasing the insects, respectively.

Among the different interludes or time lag compared for evolving a standardized method of integrating foliar spray of leaf powder extract, *viz.* 10, 20 and 30 days, 10 days performed superior by achieving fresh weight and chlorophyll content reduction and least weed nutrient content of water hyacinth. No insect mortality was observed in any of the treatments.

- Bosman HH. 1999. Environmental conditions influencing biological and integrated control of water hyacinth, pp.168-173. In: Proceedings of the 110BC Working Group Meeting for the Biological and Integrated Control of water hyacinth. (Eds. Hill MP, Julien MH and Center Ted D. PPRI, Pretoria, South Africa,
- Harley KLS, Julien MH and Wright AD. 1996. Water hyacinth: A tropical worldwide problem and methods for its control, pp. 639-644. In: *Proceedings of the Second International Weed Control Congress*, Copenhagen, Denmark.
- Hiscox JD and Israelstam GF. 1979. A method for extraction of chlorophyll from leaf tissue without maceration. *Canadian Journal of Botany* **57:** 1332-1334.
- Kathiresan RM. 2000. Allelopathic potential of native plants on water hyacinth. *Crop Protection* **19** (8-10): 705-708.
- Panse VG and Sukhatme PV. 1978. *Statistical Methods for Agricultural Workers*. Indian Council of Agricultural Reseach, New Delhi, 3rd ed.
- Rai DN and Datta Munshi J. 1979. The influence of thick floating vegetation (water hyacinth: *Eichhornia crassipes*) on the physico-chemical environment of a fresh water wetland. *Hydrobiologia* 62: 65-69.
- Vasquez EA, Morallo Rejesus B, Punzalan EG and Kraus W. 1999.
  Biological studies on the essential oil of *Coleus amboinicus*, p. 29. In: *Abstracts of the XIV International Plant Protection Congress*, Jerusalem, Israel.



# Weed management for enhanced production of aerobic rice

P.S. John Daniel, R. Poonguzhalan*, R. Mohan and E. Suburayalu

Department of Agronomy, Pandit Jawaharlal Nehru College of Agriculture and Research Institute, Karaikal, Puducherry 609 603

Received: 14 October 2012; Revised: 22 November 2012

Key words: Aerobic rice, Hand hoeing, Herbicides, Weed control efficiency

Increasing scarcity of fresh water for agriculture particularly for rice cultivation due to demand of water to industries and other sectors, has threatened the sustainability of the irrigated rice ecosystem (Tuong and Bouman 2003). In this context, aerobic rice cultivation offers an opportunity to produce rice with less water. Aerobic rice system production saved irrigation water by more than half compared to flooded system and can possibly mitigate water scarcity in the future (Epino 2004). However, direct-seeded aerobic rice is subjected to more severe weed infestation than transplanted rice because in aerobic rice system, weeds germinate simultaneously with rice and there is no water layer to suppress the weed growth. Cynodon dactylon, Chloris barbata, Dactyloctenium aegyptium, Digitaria sangunalis, Echinochloa colona, Eleusine indica and Panicum repens among the grasses; Alternanthra pungens, Cleome viscosa, Cleome chelidoni, Eclipta alba, Euphorbia hirta, Ludwigia parviflora, Parthenium hysterophorus, Phyllanthus niruri, Portulaca olerace and Tridax procumbens among the broad-leaved weeds; Cyperus rotundus and Cyperus iria among the sedges were reported to be the major weed flora of aerobic rice from different parts of India (Musthafa and Potty 2001, Moorthy and Sanjoy Saha 2002, Ramesh et al. 2009). Weeds are the greatest constraint to yield in upland or aerobic rice systems, resulting in yield losses between 30 and 98% (Oerke and Dehne 2004). Considering the above facts, a field experiment was conducted to evaluate the efficacy of different weed management practices in managing weeds of aerobic rice in the coastal region of Karaikal, Puducherry.

A field experiment was conducted during *kharif* 2011 at Pandit Jawaharlal Nehru College of Agriculture and Research Institute, Karaikal, Puducherry. The soil of the experimental site was loamy sand in texture and pH was slightly acidic (6.1). The fertility status of the soil was low in available nitrogen (78.4 kg/ha) and phosphorus (16.2 kg/ha) and medium in available potassium (138 kg/ha). maturing (107 to 117 days) rice cv. 'PMK(R) 3' with medium fine grain quantity, was sown in June at a spacing of  $20 \times 10$  cm. The experiment consisted of 11 treatments, viz. pendimethalin 0.75 kg/ha + hand hoeing (HH) at 40 days after seeding (DAS), cyhalofop 0.10 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS, pretilachlor + safener 0.50 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS, pyrazosulfuron ethyl 0.20 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS, butachlor 1.00 kg/ha+ HH at 40 DAS, anilophos0.40 kg/ ha + HH at 40 DAS, metamifop 0.075 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS, metamifop 0.100 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS, hand hoeing at 20 and 40 DAS, and unweeded control. The aerobic rice under these treatments was compared with transplanted rice given two hand weedings at 20 and 40 days after transplanting (DAT). The experiment was laid out in a randomized block design with three replications. Preemergence herbicides were applied at three days after sowing and early post-emergence herbicides were applied at twelve days after sowing. A quadrat of size 0.25 m² was placed in the sampling area of each plot and weeds falling within the frames of quadrat were counted and recorded. These weeds were removed, washed free of soil and oven dried at 70°C for 72 hours and the weed biomass was recorded at 30, 60 and 90 DAS and at harvest. Weed index was caluculated using the formula given by Gill and Vijaykumar (1969). The weed control efficiency was calculated using the following formula (Mani et al. 1973). The plant height (cm) at harvest was measured from the bese to tip of fully emerged leaf. At harvest, rice plants from randomly selected five hills in the sampling area were uprooted, washed free of soil and shade dried. Later they were oven dried at 70°C for 72 hours and the rice biomass was recorded. The yield attributes of rice such as number of productive tillers/hill, panicle weight, grians/ panicle and test weight were also recorded. Since the data on weed density and weed biomass showed high variation, the data were subjected to square root transformation using.

The organic carbon content was medium (0.76%). A early

The predominant weed flora included grasses Echinochloa colona, Cynodon dactylon; Panicum repens

^{*}Corresponding author: poonghuzhalan@yahoo.com

and broad-leaved weeds such as *Trianthema* portulacastrum, Cleome viscosa, Aeschynomene indica and Eclipta alba. Cyperus rotundus was the only sedge noticed. The grasses constituted major portion (74.8 %) of the weed flora.

The weed management practices significantly influenced the weed density and dry weight at different stages of aerobic rice (Tables 1 and 2). Pre-emergence application of pendimethalin 0.75 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS recorded the lower weed density and weed dry weight at 30 DAS. This could be attributed to the reason that pendimethalin is effective against *Trianthema portulacastrum* which was the predominant weed at initial stages of the crop growth. Anilophos 0.40 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS recorded lowest weed density at later stages as anilophos controlled *Echinochloa colona* which predominated the experimental field at later stages of crop growth.

Weed control efficiency varied with different weed management practices in aerobic rice. At 30 DAS, weed control efficiency ranged from 27.8% in metamifop 0.075 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS to 77.4% in pendimethalin 0.75 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS (Table 3) indicating the superiority of pendimethalin 0.75 kg/ha + HH during critical period of crop weed competition. Similar observations were made by Ramesh *et al.* (2009) in aerobic rice.

Uncontrolled weeds reduced aerobic rice yield by 90.3%. All the weed control treatments substantially reduced the competition by weeds for various resources resulting in lower weed index. Anilophos 0.40 kg/ha+ HH

recorded the least weed index (4.1) followed by butachlor 1.00 kg/ha + HH (21.0) and hand hoeing at 20 and 40 DAS (22.7).

Pendimethalin 0.75 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS recorded higher plant height, leaf area and biomass of rice (Table 4). Among the weed control treatments, pendimethalin 0.75 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS followed by anilophos 0.40 kg/ha + one hand hoeing at 20 and 40 DAS and butachlor 1.00 kg/ha+ one HH, recorded higher rice yield components like productive tillers per hill, panicle weight, number of grains/panicle and test weight. These treatments were on par with each other for almost all yield attributes (Table 4), since the degree of weed control achieved by these treatments were more or less similar (Table 3). The unweeded control recorded the lowest values for all yield components.

Among different weed control treatments, pendimethalin 0.75 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS registered significantly higher grain (1.53 t/ha) and straw yields (2.74 t/ha). It was observed that in aerobic rice, the grain yield could be increased by 5.5 to 10.4 times and the straw yield by 2.0 to 3.4 times when weeds were effectively controlled. This may be attributed to enhanced availability of nutrients, soil moisture and other resources due to effective weed control by herbicides during early stages as reported by Singh *et al.* (2005). It was also observed that transplanted rice recorded 28% higher grain yield than the best treatment in aerobic rice *i.e.* pendimethalin 0.75 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS.

 Table 1. Total weed density (no./m²) at various growth stages of aerobic rice as influenced by different weed control treatments

Treatment	Seedling stage (30 DAS)	Vegetative stage (60 DAS)	Flowering stage (90 DAS)	Harvest stage
$T_1$ - Pendimethalin 0.75 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS	6.9 (47.7)	6.0 (35.0)	6.2 (37.7)	6.4 (40.3)
T ₂ - Cyhalofop 0.10 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS	14.3 (205.3)	7.4 (54.3)	7.8 (61.0)	5.7 (32.3)
$T_3$ - Pretilachlor + safener 0.50 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS	13.9 (195.0)	5.8 (33.3)	7.8 (61.0)	6.8 (46.3)
T ₄ - Pyrazosulfuron ethyl 0.20 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS	15.5 (240.7)	7.3 (53.3)	8.9 (78.3)	5.2 (26.3)
T ₅ - Butachlor 1.00 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS	12.2 (147.3)	7.0 (43.0)	7.4 (54.3)	8.5 (72.0)
T ₆ - Anilophos 0.4 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS	13.9 (192.0)	5.2 (27.0)	6.0 (35.3)	6.4 (41.0)
T ₇ - Metamifop 0.075 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS	15.0 (224.3)	6.0 (35.0)	7.4 (55.0)	6.4 (40.0)
$T_8$ - Metamifop 0.10 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS	13.5 (181.0)	6.2 (38.3)	7.4 (54.3)	7.0 (48.0)
$T_9$ - Hand hoeing at 20 and 40 DAS	14.1 (199.3)	6.7 (44.3)	6.3 (39.0)	7.0 (48.0)
T ₁₀ - Unweeded Control	17.1 (299.4)	17.8 (315.7)	14.4 (207.3)	12.7(161.0)
$T_{11}$ - Transplanted rice with HW at 20 and 40 DAT	4.0 (10.3)	3.5 (11.7)	3.5 (11.7)	2.3 (5.0)
LSD (P=0.05)	0.98	0.76	0.81	0.55

Figures in parentheses indicate original values

Treatment	Seedling stage (30 DAS)	Vegetative stage (60 DAS)	Flowering stage (90 DAS)	Harvest stage
T ₁	4.2 (24.9)	3.3 (10.7)	5.2 (26.9)	6.3 (39.9)
$T_2$	8.5 (72.0)	3.8 (13.9)	6.1 (37.1)	7.1 (50.5)
T ₃	8.1 (65.1)	3.1 (9.0)	5.1 (25.4)	5.9 (34.6)
$T_4$	8.4 (69.7)	3.1 (9.2)	5.3 (27.3)	8.3 (69.1)
T ₅	7.7 (59.6)	3.7 (13.3)	6.8 (45.7)	8.1 (65.9)
T ₆	7.1 (50.3)	2.8 (7.4)	6.0 (36.1)	8.1 (65.1)
T ₇	9.1 (79.6)	3.4 (11.1)	5.9 (33.8)	6.2 (28.4)
T ₈	8.4 (70.0)	3.4 (11.9)	6.8 (45.4)	6.1 (38.4)
T ₉	5.6 (30.6)	2.8 (7.4)	5.6 (30.8)	6.6 (37.3)
T 10	10.5 (110.3)	12.1 (144.7)	13.0 (170.6)	13.7 (187.9)
T ₁₁	2.7 (6.7)	2.0 (3.7)	1.9 (3.0)	1.6 (2.1)
LSD (P=0.05)	0.91	0.46	0.55	0.77

Table 2.	Total weed biomass (g/m ² ) at various growth
	stages of aerobic rice as influenced by differ-
	ent weed control treatments

Figures	in parentheses	indicate	original	values;	Treatment	details	are
given ir	n Table 1						

Pre-emergence application of pendimethalin at 0.75 kg/ha followed by one hand hoeing at 40 DAS was found most suitable weed management practice for achieving higher weed control efficiency and grain yield of aerobic rice in Karaikal region of Puducherry.

### SUMMARY

A field experiment was conducted at Pandit Jawaharlal Nehru College of Agriculture and Research Institute, Karaikal, Puducherry to evaluate the efficacy of different weed management practices in managing weeds

	Wee	ed contr	ol effici	iency ⁺	Waad
Treatment	30	60	90	Harvest	w eeu Index ⁺
	DAS	DAS	DAS	stage	IIIuc x
T ₁	77.4	92.6	84.2	78.8	-
$T_2$	34.7	90.4	78.2	73.1	37.2
<b>T</b> ₃	41.0	93.4	85.1	81.6	36.0
$T_4$	36.8	93.6	84.0	63.2	28.7
<b>T</b> ₅	46.0	90.8	73.2	64.9	21.0
$T_6$	54.4	94.9	78.8	65.4	4.1
$T_7$	27.8	92.8	80.1	84.9	43.2
T ₈	36.5	91.8	73.4	79.4	47.1
T ₉	72.3	94.9	81.9	80.1	22.7
$T_{10}$	-	-	-	-	90.3
T ₁₁	93.9	97.4	98.2	98.9	-28.0

Table 3. Weed control efficiency at various growthstages and weed index as influenced by dif-erent weed control treatments in aerobic rice

+ Data statistically not analysed; Treatment details are given in Table 1

of aerobic rice in the coastal areas of Karaikal. The experiment involved eleven weed management treatments laid out in randomized block design with three replications. Treatments included: four pre-emergence (pendimethalin 0.75 kg/ha, pretilachlor + safener 0.50 kg/ha, Butachlor 1.00 kg/ha and anilophos 0.40 kg/ha) and three early post-emergence herbicides (cyhalofop 0.10 kg/ha, pyrazosulfuron ethyl 0.20 kg/ha, metamifop 0.075 kg/ha, metamifop 0.100 kg/ha) followed by one hand hoeing

 Table 4. Aerobic rice growth parameters, yield components and yield as influenced by different weed control treatments

Treatment	Plant height (cm)	Leaf area index	Rice biomass (g/plant)	No of productive tillers/hill	Panicle weight (g)	No of grains/ panicle	Test weight (g)	Grain yield (kg/ha)	Straw yield (kg/ha)
<b>T</b> ₁	137.7	7.25	25.95	11.9	3.9	128.0	25.5	1533	2741
$T_2$	108.3	6.16	18.16	6.9	2.8	87.3	21.5	963	1778
$T_3$	126.9	5.55	22.48	8.1	3.0	98.3	22.1	981	1778
$T_4$	121.8	6.01	24.04	8.3	3.1	101.3	22.2	1093	2111
$T_5$	122.5	5.45	25.32	9.4	3.2	106.7	22.7	1211	1963
$T_6$	133.5	6.53	25.60	10.5	3.3	113.7	23.5	1470	2778
$T_7$	108.8	4.52	18.30	7.9	3.0	95.7	21.9	870	1611
T ₈	100.1	5.04	15.21	5.9	2.8	71.0	21.3	811	1415
$T_9$	113.6	6.85	25.11	9.0	3.1	103.0	22.6	1185	2389
$T_{10}$	96.7	4.40	10.92	3.1	2.6	65.0	16.8	148	815
T ₁₁	145.7	7.53	36.49	13.8	4.0	161.3	26	1963	4185
LSD (P=0.05)	13.5	1.13	3.75	1.5	0.5	17.5	4.2	162	344

at 40 DAS. Aerobic rice under these treatments was compared with transplanted rice given two hand weeding at 20 and 40 days after transplanting. The predominant weed flora observed in the experimental field were *Echinochloa colona*, *Cynodon dactylon*, *Panicum repens*, *Cyperus rotundus*, *Trianthema portulacastrum*, *Cleome viscosa*, *Aeschynomene indica* and *Eclipta alba*. Herbicides tested were effective in reducing the weed density and biomass and increasing the rice grain yield significantly. Pre-emergence application of pendimethalin 0.75 kg/ha + HH at 40 DAS recorded significantly higher grain and straw yields with lower weed density, weed biomass and higher weed control efficiency.

- Bouman BAM, Xiaoguang Y, Huaqui W, Zhiming W, Junfang Z, Changgui W and Bin C. 2002. Aerobic rice (Han Dao): A new way of growing rice in water short areas. pp. 175–181. In: *Proceedings of the 12th International Soil Conservation Organization Conference*, May 26-31, Beijing, China, Tsinghua University.
- Epino MR. 2004. Aerobic rice technological available in the Philippines. Seed Quest. Central Information Website for the global seed industry. *Oryza* 56: 256–258
- Gill VS and Vijaykumar. 1969. Weed Index A new method of reporting weed control trials. *Indian Journal of Agronomy* **14**(1): 96– 98.

- Mani VS, Malla ML, Gautam KC and Bhagavandas. 1973. Weed killing chemicals in potato cultivation. *Indian Farming* 23(8):17– 18.
- Moorthy BTS and Sanjoy Saha. 2002. Evaluation of pre and postemergence herbicides for their effects on weeds and upland direct seeded rice. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **34**(3&4): 197–200.
- Musthafa K and Potty NN. 2001. Effect of *in situ* green manuring on weeds in rice seeds dibbled semi dry rice. *Journal of Tropical Agriculture* **39**: 172–174.
- Oerke EC and Dehne HW. 2004. Safeguarding production losses in major crops and the role of crop protection. *Crop Protection* **23**: 275–285.
- Ramesh T, Sathiya K, Padmanaban PK and James Martin G. 2009. Optimization of nitrogen and suitable weed management practice for aerobic rice. *Madras Agriculture Journal* 96(7-12): 344– 348.
- Singh VP, Govindra Singh, Singh RK, Singh SP, Abnish Kumar, Dhayani VC, Kumar M and Sharma G 2005. Effect of herbicides alone and in combination on direct seeded rice. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* 37: 197–201.
- Tuong T and Bouman BAM. 2003. Rice production in water-scarce environments. pp. 53–67.In: Water Productivity in Agriculture: Limits and Opportunities for Improvement. (Eds. Kijne JW, Barker R, Molden D). CABI Publishing, UK

Author Name	Page No.	Author Name	Page No.			
Abraham C.T.	34, 58, 92	Jadhav A.S.	259			
AlaAl-Janabi	255	Jain Vikas	53, 183			
Al-Calabi F.T.	255	John P.S.	58			
Alipatra A.	210	Kachroo Dileep	106			
Almubarak N.F.	255	Kalhapure A.H.	88			
Angiras N.N.	11, 139	Kalyanamurthy K.N.	50			
Anitha S.	34	Katara Pawan	225			
Arora Asha	60, 122, 129	Kathiresan R.M.	267			
Arvadia M.K.	151, 167	Kaur Rupinder	214			
Arvadiya L.K.	167	Kaur Tarundeep	214			
Asok R.C.	101	Khankhane P.J.	247			
Babu M.B.B. Prasad	43, 53	Kiroriwal Ashish	200			
Balasubramanian R.	118	Kor R.J.	196			
Banerjee H.	210	Kumar A.	1			
Banga Akshita	1, 147	Kumar Abnish	147			
Bhadauria Nisha	129, 235	Kumar Anil	38, 181			
Bhalekar M.N.	264	Kumar Ashwani	139, 163			
Bhange M.A.	196	Kumar H.G. Jalendra	101			
Bharat Rajeev	106	Kumar Jai	181			
Bharti Vimal	261	Kumar Jitendra	81, 144, 207			
Bhilare R.L.	126	Kumar Pravendra	144			
Bhullar M.S.	193.214	Kumar Saniay	110			
Brar Harjeet Singh	193	Kumar Suresh	11, 139, 225			
Chander Navell	11, 139, 225	Kumari Privanka	98			
Channabasavegowda R.	77	Kumawat Amit	200			
Chaudhary C.S.	183	Kundu R.	210			
Chinnathurai S. Jawahar	186	Kunti	18			
Chinnusamy C.	135	Lakpale R.	26`			
Danawale N.I.	124	Lakshmi Ch. S. Rama	84. 242			
Daniel P.S. John	270	Laxmi M. Priva	92			
Deshmukh Ghanshyam	132	Madhavi M	46 84 242			
Devendra R	77 101 238	Maliwal PL	231			
Devi K B Suneetha	46	Malunikar B D	95			
Dhage A B	10	Maniunatha S B	77 101 238			
Dhanrai	238	Mathew Jose	34			
Dhawan Runa S	238	Menon Meera V	58			
Divit Anil	68	Mishra I S	6 68			
Dwivedi Sanjav K	26	Mohan R	270			
Gadade GD	20	Mulik B B	95			
Gaikwad D D	124	Mundra S I	231			
Chosh P K	210 251	Murthy K V Damana	70			
Chonovol I	210, 251	Naidu VS C D	247			
Cupto Atul Kumor	207	Natur V.S.C.K.	247			
Cupta Atul Kulliar	207	Nongmaitham D	30 251			
Cupta NI.	28	Ombasa V C	231 124			
Gupta S.K.	30 1	Dilibase K.C.	124			
UTUFU S.K.		I PALD.	201			

# **Author Index**

# Volume 44, Number 1 to 4, January-December, 2012
Author Name	Page No.	Author Name	Page No.
Pal Ram	144	Shiyakumar N.	50
Pal S.	210	Shrivastava GK	26
Pal S.K.	172	Shweta B	77 238
Panotra Narinder	163	Shvam Radhev	81, 110
Panwar Suman	144, 207	Sidhu Amandeep Singh	30
Patel A.M.	167	Sinare B.T.	124
Patel C.L.	151	Singh A P	18.26
Patel D.D.	151	Singh Ashish	176
Patel T.U.	151, 167	Singh Brijpal	207
Patil B.T.	264	Singh Dheer	207
Patil S.C.	95	Singh Ishwar	255
Poonguzhalan R.	270	Singh M K	98 172 176
Potdar D.S.	124	Singh M P	62
Prabhakaran N.K.	135	Singh Mayank	62 62
Pradhan Adikant	65, 115	Singh Neba	218
Prameela P.	58, 92	Singh O P	62 163
Prasad T.V. Ramachandra	101	Singh Doonam	02, 103
Pratap Tej	144	Singh Pohitashay	21 81 110 144 207
Prema P.	186, 204	Singh S D	81, 110, 144, 207 1 <i>4</i> 7
Raj V.C.	167	Singh Samundar	147
Rajanna M.P.	50	Singh V Proton	210
Raiput A.S.	65. 115	Singh V. Flatap	1, 14/
Raiput R.L.	235	Singh V.D.	255
Rajurkar A.B.	196	Siligii V.K.	81, 110, 144 84, 150, 242
Ramachandiran K.	118	Sileesha A.	04, 1 <i>3</i> 9, <i>2</i> 4 <i>2</i> 101
Ramachandra C.	50	Sivasubramamam K.	191
Ramachandran A.	204	Solii Mollika Suburavalu E	21
Ramalaxmi Ch. S.	159	Subulayalu E. Surin Sushma Saroi	270
Ramteke S.D.	196	Summa G	172
Rana S.S.	11, 139, 225	Swapila O. Tholair A	64, 1 <i>3</i> 9, <i>2</i> 42
Rao P.C.	84, 159, 242	Thakur A. Thalam D	03, 113
Rao P.V.	159	Thankur K.	96, 172
Rao S.S.	68	Thanki J.D. Though D.W	131
Rathi S.K.	81	Thawar D.w.	120
Rawat Anav	183. 261	Tolliar S.S. Tripathi Naata	122
Reddy D.S.	70	Inpathi Neeta	1, 14/
Reddy G. Prabhakara	70	Upadnyay V.B.	21, 183, 201
Revathi P.	46	Upasani K.K.	98, 172
Sangeetha C.	135	Valuya H.B.	131
Saquib M	126	Varshney Jay G.	247
Sharma Anil Kumar	106	Veeramani A.	180, 204
Sharma B C	38 181	Vijayalaksnini V.	191
Sharma Gauray	18	wana S.S.	30
Sharma Rohit	106	walla U.S.	50, 214 120, 225
Shergill Lovreet Singh	214	radav K.S.	129, 235
Shete B T	88	radev K.S.	200
Shinde K G	264	radav Sompal Singh	81
Similar IX.O.	20 r		

# **Guidelines for Contributors**

*Indian Journal of Weed Science* is a quarterly journal publishing original research papers, short communications and review articles (invited or with prior approval of the title reflecting substantial contributions of the author) covering all areas of weed science research.

The papers submitted should not have been published or communicated elsewhere. Authors will be solely responsible for the factual accuracy of their contribution. Manuscript should not carry any material already published in the same or different forms.

The article should present a complete picture of the investigation made and should not be split into parts. However, in exceptional cases where a large volume of in-depth data are collected based on multi-season experimentation, the article can be split into two or three parts, with the same main title and a different sub-title in short. In such articles, proper continuity should be maintained in presentation of information, and all such articles should be submitted together at the same time.

#### Format

Full length article should be suitably divided into the following sub-sections; ABSTRACT, Key words, introduction, MATERIALS AND METHODS, RESULTS AND DISCUSSION and REFERENCES. The heading, introduction need not be mentioned in the text.

**Title:** The title of article should be informative but concise and should not contain abbreviations. It should indicate the content of the article essential for key word indexing and information retrieval. It should be set in small and bold letters. A good title briefly identifies the subject, indicates the purpose of study and introduces key terms and concepts. Title should not be started with the waste words like 'a study of', 'effect of', 'influence of', 'some observations on', 'a note of' *etc.* The title should indicate preferably English name or most popular common name of the crops or organisms studied, wherever relevant. Scientific name can be given in abstract and introduction. Authority for such a name should be given at first mention in the text. A short title should be given for running headlines and should cover the main theme of the article.

Author(s) name(s) and affiliations: The name(s) of the author(s) should be given in small letters with sentence case separated by 'comma' or by 'and'. Institute name where the research was carried out should be given in italics. If authors are of different institutes, these can be mentioned by allotting number like 1, 2 or 3 as superscript over the name of author. The affiliation of such author may by given below of the corresponding author email address. Sometimes authors retire and change frequently and wish to give their current address, this should be given as foot note. Email address of main author or corresponding author should be given at the bottom.

**Abstract:** The abstract should contain at least one sentence on each of the following: objective of investigation (hypothesis, purpose, collection, result and conclusions). Give complete scientific name for plants or other organisms and full name of any symbol or abbreviations used. There is a need to mention place, name and priod of study in abstract. Emphasis should be given to highlight the results and the conclusion of the study. It should not exceed a total length of 200-250 words. Abstract should not have the words like 'will be explained or will be discussed'. Key words (5-6) should be given at the end of the abstract and should be arranged alphabetically. Each key word should be started with capital letter and separated by comma (, ) from other words.

**Introduction:** Introduction should be brief and to the point, cover the problem and should justify the work or the hypothesis on which it is based. In introduction, a detail review is not necessary. However, to orient readers, important references about previous concepts and research should be given. It should briefly state the currently available information and should identify the research gap that is expected to be abridged through this investigation. Give preference to recent references from standard research publication unless it is of historical importance or a landmark in that field.

**Materials and Methods:** This part should begin with information relating to period/season/year and place of study, climate or weather conditions, soil type *etc.* Treatment details along with techniques and experimental design, replications, plot size *etc.* should be clearly indicated. Use of symbols for treatments may be avoided and an abbreviation should be fully explained at its first mention. Crop variety, methodology for application and common cultivation practices should be mentioned. Known methods may be just indicated giving reference but new techniques developed and followed should be described in detail. Methods can be divided into suitable sub-headings, typed in bold at first level and in italics at second level, if necessary.

**Results and Discussion:** Results may be reported and discussed together to avoid duplication. Do not mention and recite the data in the text as such given in the table. Instead interpret it suitably by indicating in terms of per cent, absolute change or any other derivations. Relate results to the objectives with suitable interpretation of the references given in the introduction. If results differ from the previous study, suitable interpretation should be given. Repeated use of statements like 'our results are in agreement' or 'similar results were reported' 'should be avoided. At the end of results and discussion, conclusion of the study should be given in 2-3 sentences along with suggestion for further study, if any. All statistical comparisons among treatments may be made at P=0.05 level of probability. There is a need to give SEm $\pm$  along with LSD (P=0.05) value.

Acknowledgement: The authors may place on record the help and cooperation or any financial help received from any source, person or organization for this study. This should be very brief.

**References:** Only relevant and recent references of standard work should be quoted. Preference should be given to quote references of journals over proceedings or reports. In general, not more than 15 references should be quoted in full paper and 5 in short communication. However, in review article, emphasis should be given to quote more references with each valid statement/findings in the text. There is no need to give references for standard procedures of soil and plant analysis, and for routine statistical analysis in practice, only the methodology may be indicated. As a thumb rule, all the references quoted in the text must appear at the end of the article and vice-verse. It has been decided to use full name of the journal after the year 2011 onwards. Therefore, references should include names of all authors, year, full title of the article quoted, full name of the journal in italics (no abbreviations), volume number (in Bold), issue number (in brackets) and pages. For books, monographs, theses *etc.* full title in italics, publisher or university name, volume no., if any, and relevant page range or total no. of pages should be given. The list of references should be arranged alphabetically on author's names and chronologically per author. Author name should be started with surname and initial letter with capital letter. There is no need to separate author's initials by full stop but it should be given in capital letters

without gap. Each author name should be separated by comma (,) and last author name by 'and'.

A few examples of correct citation of references for Indian Journal of Weed Science are given below:

- Singh Samunder, Punia SS, Yadav A and Hooda VS. 2011. Evaluation of carfentrazone-ethyl + metsulfuron-methyl against broadleaf weeds of wheat. *Indian Journal of Weed Science* **43**(1&2): 12-22.
- Neeser C and Varshney Jay G. 2001. Purple nutsedge; biology and principles for management without herbicides, *Indian Journal of Pulses Research* 14(1): 10-19.
- Naseema A, Praveena R and Salim AM. 2004. Ecofriendly management of water hyacinth with a mycoherbicide and cashew nut shell liquid. Pakistan *Journal of Weed Science Research* **10**(1&2): 93-100.
- Arya DR, Kapoor RD and Dhirajpant. 2008. Herbicide tolerant crops: a boon to Indian agriculture, pp 23-31. In: *Biennial Conference on Weed Management in Modern Agriculture: Emerging Challenges and Opportunities*. (Eds. Sharma RS, Sushilkumar, Mishra JS, Barman KK and Sondhia Shobha), 27-28 February 2008, Patna. Indian Society of Weed Science, Jabalpur.
- Anonymous. 2006. Long-term herbicide trial in transplanted lowland rice-rice cropping system, pp 62-68. In: *Annual Progress Report,* AICRP on Weed Control, Tamil Nadu Agricultural University, Coimbatore.

DWSR. 2010. Annual Report, 2010-11, pp 35-37. Directorate of Weed Science Research, Jabalpur

- Gopal B and Sharma KP. 1981. Water hyacinth (Eichhornia crassipes) the most troublesome weeds of the world. Hindasia Publisher, New Delhi, 129p
- Sushilkumar, Sondhia S and Vishwakarma K. 2003. Role of insects in suppression of problematic alligator weed (Altemanthera philoxeroides) and testing of herbicides for its integrated management. Final Report of ICAR Adhoc Project, 39 p.

#### Length

Full length manuscript should not exceed a final length of 12 printed pages including space required for figures, tables and list of references. Short communications can be up to 4 printed pages, with not more than 2 figures or tables. One season/year data should invariably be presented as short communication only.

#### Units, abbreviations and nomenclature

For physical units, unit names and symbols, the SI system should be employed. Biological names should be given according to the latest international nomenclature. Biological and zoological names, gene designations and gene symbols should be italicized. Yield data should be reported in kg/ha or t/ha. All such letters such as *viz., et al., in situ, ex situ, Rabi, Kharif, i.e., etc.* should be italicized.

#### **Tables and figures**

Tables and figures should be concise and limited to the necessary minimum. We encourage the authors to set tables and figures at the appropriate places in the article but if it is not possible, the same may be given separately. The title should fully describe the contents of the table and explain any symbol or abbreviations used in it. The standard abbreviations of the units of different parameters should be indicated in parentheses. Vertical lines should not be given in the tables and horizontal lines should be used to separate parameters and end of the table.

Figures may be preferred in place of table. In no case the same data should be presented by both tables and figures. While presenting data through line graphs, vertical bars, cylinders, pie charts *etc*, the same should be preferred with black lines or bars having different clear symbols and shades. The graphs chosen with colours reproduce poorly and should not be given unless it become necessary.

#### Some useful tips

Avoid numerals and abbreviations at the beginning of a sentence. Don't use superscript for per hectare, ton or meter (kg ha⁻¹ or tha⁻¹) instead use kg/ha or g/m², t/ha, mg/g, ml/l *etc.* Prefer to mention yield data in t/ha only. If it becomes necessary, give yield in kg/ha but not in quintal. Don't use lakh, crores or arabs in text, instead give such figures in million. Only standard abbreviations should be used and invariably be explained at first mention. Avoid use of self-made abbreviations like iso., buta., rizo., *etc.* Don't use first letter capital for names of plant protection chemicals but it should be used for trade names. Use of treatment symbols like  $T_1 T_2 T_3$  *etc.* should be avoided. All weights and measurements must be in SI or metric units. Use % after double digit figures, not per cent, for example 10% not 10 per cent. In a series of range of measurement, mention the units only at the end, e.g. 3,4,5 kg/ha instead of 3 kg/ha, 4 kg/ha and 5 kg/ha. Nutrient doses as well as concentration in soil and plant should be given in elemental form only, i.e. P and K should not be given as P₂O₅ K₂O₅. A variety may be mentioned within single quotes in italic such as '*Pusa Basmai*', '*Kufri Sinduri*' *etc.* Statistical data should be given in LSD (P=0.05) instead CD (P=0.05).

Authors are requested to see the recent issue of the journal to prepare the manuscript as per the journal's format.

#### Manuscript submission

Manuscripts must conform to the journal style (see the latest issue). Correct language is the responsibility of the author. After having received a contribution, there will be a review process, before the Chief Editor makes the definitive decision upon the acceptance for publication. Referee's comments along with editors comments will be communicated to authors as scanned copy/soft copy through email. After revision, author should send back the copy of revised manuscripts to the Chief Editor, ISWS by e-mail only.

Editorial Board reserves the right to suitably modify, accept or reject the MS in view on the reviewer's advice.

We encourage submission of paper only by electronically *via* E-mail as one complete word document file. When preparing your file, please use only Times New Roman font for text (title 16, all heads 14 and text of 12 point, double spacing with 1.5" margin all the sides) and Symbol font for Greek letters to avoid inadvertent character substitutions.

Please submit your manuscript by e-mail only at: editorisws@gmail.com, addressed to The Secretary, Indian Society of Weed Science, Directorate of Weed Science Research, Jabalpur (M.P.) - 482 004

To see sample copy to prepare the manuscript, please Log on : http://www.isws.org.in/publications.htm

## **INDIAN SOCIETY OF WEED SCIENCE**

The copies of Indian Journal of Weed Science are available for sale @ `500 per copy plus postage. Interested person/organization may contact Secretary, Indian Society of Weed Science, Directorate of Weed Science Research, Jabalpur - 482 004, India. The payment should be made through demand draft in favour of, 'Secretary, Indian Society of Weed Science', payable at Jabalpur.

Following proceedings each at `100 are also available except S. No. 7, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15 and 9 which are for `500 and 1000, respectively.

### NAME OF THE PROCEEDINGS

- 1. Proceeding of the Second Weed Control Seminar, HAU, Hisar (Abstracts) 1966
- 2. Proceeding of Weed Science Conference held at APAU, Hyderabad (Abstracts) 1977
- 3. Proceeding of Weed Science Conference held at MAU, Parbhani (Abstracts) 1979
- 4. Annual Conference of ISWS held at UAS, Bangalore (Abstracts) 1981
- 5. Proceeding of ISWS Conference held at GAU, Anand (Abastracts) 1985
- 6. Proceeding of ISWS Conference held at Assam Agri. Univ., Jorhat (Abstracts) 1987
- 7. Proceeding of the Asian-Pacific Weed Science Conference (1 & 2) 1981
- 8. Proceeding of ISWS conference held at CCS HAU, Hisar (Abst.) 1992
- 9. Proceeding of ISWS International Symposium held at CCS HAU, Hisar 1993 (2 Vol.)
- 10. Proceeding of ISWS Conference held at CCS HAU, Hisar (Abstracts) 2007
- 11. Proceeding of ISWS Biennial Conference held at RAU, Patna (Abstracts) 2008
- 12. Proceeding of ISWS National Symposium held at TANU, Coimbatore (Abstracts) 2009
- 13. Proceeding of ISWS Biennial Conference held at IGKV, Raipur (Abstracts) 2010
- 14. Proceeding of ISWS National Symposium, New Delhi (Abstracts) 2010
- 15. Proceeding of ISWS Biennial Conference held at KAU, Thrissur (Abstracts) 2012

	INDIA	FOREIGN
ndividual (Annual)	` 500	US \$ 60
ndividual (Life)	4000+100 = 4100	US \$ 600
stitution Libraries (Annual)	3000.00	US \$ 400
ustaining industries (Annual)	` 10,000	

Published by Dr. Sushilkumar, Secretary, Indian Society of Weed Science, Directorate of Weed Science Research, Jabalpur - 482 002, INDIA. Type-setting by Mr. Gyanendra Pratap Singh and Printed at Anushka Offset and Stationers, Nagar Nigam Road, Jabalpur Ph.: 0761-4083404.